DISTRICT OF COLUMBIA OFFICIAL CODE

TITLE 42.
REAL PROPERTY.

CHAPTER 19. CONDOMINIUMS.

2001 Edition

DISTRICT OF COLUMBIA OFFICIAL CODE CHAPTER 19. CONDOMINIUMS.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Subchapter I. General Provisions.

- § 42-1901.01. Applicability of chapter; corresponding terms; supersedure of prior law.
- § 42-1901.02. Definitions.
- § 42-1901.03. Ownership of individual units.
- § 42-1901.04. Separate taxation.
- § 42-1901.05. Ordinances and regulations.
- § 42-1901.06. Eminent domain; allocation of award; proportionate shares of common areas and redetermination thereof where units or parts of units taken; reallocation of voting rights, profits, and future liabilities; recordation of decree.
- § 42-1901.07. Variation by agreement.
- § 42-1901.08. Interpretation of chapter.

Subchapter II. Establishment of Condominiums.

- § 42-1902.01. Creation of condominiums; recordation of instruments; plats; contiguity of units.
- § 42-1902.02. Release of liens prior to conveyance of first unit; exemption; liens for labor or material applied to individual units or common areas; partial release.
- § 42-1902.03. Description of condominium units; undivided interest in common elements automatically included.
- § 42-1902.04. Declaration, bylaws and amendments of each to be executed by owners and lessees.
- § 42-1902.05. Recordation of condominium instruments; amendment and certification thereof.
- § 42-1902.06. Construction of terms in instruments; designation of unit boundaries; division of property within and without unit boundary; common element serving single unit.
- § 42-1902.07. Instruments construed together and incorporate one another; when conflict arises.
- § 42-1902.08. Provisions of instrument severable; unlawful provisions void; rule against perpetuities; restraints on alienation; unreasonable restraint.
- § 42-1902.09. Compliance with condominium chapter and instruments.
- § 42-1902.10. Contents of declaration; where condominium contains convertible land; expandable, contractable and leasehold condominiums; easements; additionally required descriptions.
- § 42-1902.11. Allocation of interests in common elements; proportionate or equal shares; statement in declaration; no alteration nor disposition without unit; no partition.
- § 42-1902.12. Allocation where condominium expandable or contains convertible land; reallocation following addition of land; where all convertible space converted to common elements; effect of reduction in number of units.
- § 42-1902.13. Assignments of limited common elements; method of reassignment; amendment of instruments and recordation thereof.
- § 42-1902.14. Recordation of plat and plans; contents; certification; when new plat, survey, and recordation necessary; provisions applicable to limited common elements; filing with Office of Surveyor.
- § 42-1902.15. Preliminary recordation of plans.
- § 42-1902.16. Easement for encroachments and support; where liability not relieved.
- § 42-1902.17. Conversion of convertible lands; recordation of appropriate instruments; character of convertible land; tax liability; time limitation on conversion.
- § 42-1902.18. Conversion of convertible spaces; amendment of declaration and bylaws; recordation; status of convertible space not converted.
- § 42-1902.19. Expansion of condominiums; amendment of declaration; recordation; reallocation of interests in common elements.
- § 42-1902.20. Contraction of condominiums; amendment of declaration; recordation; withdrawal of

land after conveyance of unit.

- § 42-1902.21. Declarant's easement over common elements for purpose of improvements, etc.
- § 42-1902.22. Sales offices, model units, etc.; authorization; when become common elements.
- § 42-1902.23. Representations or commitments relating to additional or withdrawable land; declarant's obligation to complete or begin improvements designated for such; liability for damages arising out of use of certain easements.
- § 42-1902.24. Improvements or alterations within unit; exterior appearance not to be changed; merger of adjoining units.
- § 42-1902.25. Relocation of boundaries between units; when permitted; written application; amendment of declaration and bylaws; reallocation of common elements; altered maps and plans; recordation and effect thereof; scope of provisions.
- § 42-1902.26. Subdivision of units; when permitted; written application; amendment of declaration and bylaws; reallocation of common elements; altered maps and plans; recordation and effect thereof; scope of provisions.
- § 42-1902.27. Amendment of instruments.
- § 42-1902.28. Termination of condominium.
- § 42-1902.29. Condominium lease; recordation; terms; leasehold payments; increases; sale or assignation; offer to unit owners' association; renewal.
- § 42-1902.30. Transfer of special declarant rights.

Subchapter III. Control and Governance of Condominiums.

- § 42-1903.01. Bylaws; recordation; unit owners' association and executive board thereof; powers and duties; officers; amendment and contents thereof; responsibility for insurance on common elements.
- § 42-1903.02. Control by declarant; limitations; contracts entered on behalf of unit owners; declarant to act where owners' association or officers thereof not existent; graduated representation of unit owners in executive board; strict construction.
- § 42-1903.03. Meetings.
- § 42-1903.04. Meetings--Executive board; quorums.
- § 42-1903.05. Allocation of votes within unit owners' association; vote where more than 1 owner of unit; proxies; majority; provisions not applicable to units owned by association.
- § 42-1903.06. Officers; disqualification.
- § 42-1903.07. Maintenance, repair, etc., of condominiums; right of access for repair; liability for damages arising from exercise thereof; warranty against structural defects; limitations upon actions; bond or other security.
- § 42-1903.08. Unit owners' associations; powers and rights; deemed attorney-in-fact to grant and accept beneficial easements.
- § 42-1903.09. Tort and contract liability of association and declarant; judgment liens against common property and individual units.
- § 42-1903.10. Insurance obtained by association; notice to unit owners.
- § 42-1903.11. Rights to surplus funds.
- § 42-1903.12. Liability for common expenses; special assessments; proportionate liability fixed in bylaws; installment payment of assessments; when assessment past due; interest thereon.
- § 42-1903.13. Lien for assessments against units; priority; recordation not required; enforcement by sale; notice to delinquent owner and public; distribution of proceeds; power of executive board to purchase unit at sale; limitation; costs and attorneys' fees; statement of unpaid assessments; liability upon transfer of unit.
- § 42-1903.14. Financial records.
- § 42-1903.15. Limitation on right of first refusal and other restraints on alienation; recordable statement of waiver of rights to be supplied promptly upon request.
- § 42-1903.16. Warranty against structural defects; limitation for conversion condominiums; exclusion or modification of warranty.
- § 42-1903.17. Statute of limitations for warranties.
- § 42-1903.18. Master associations--Authorization; powers; rights and responsibilities of unit owners; election of executive board.
- § 42-1903.19. Merger or consolidation of condominiums.
- § 42-1903.20. Conveyance or encumbrance of common elements.
- § 42-1903.21. Unit owners' association as trustee.

- § 42-1904.01. Exemptions.
- § 42-1904.02. No offer or disposition of unit prior to registration; current public offering statement; right of cancellation by purchaser; form therefor prescribed by Mayor.
- § 42-1904.03. Application for registration; contents; later registration of additional units; availability for public inspection; fee to be determined by Mayor.
- § 42-1904.04. Public offering statement; form prescribed by Mayor; contents; use in promotions; material change in information and amendment of statement.
- § 42-1904.05. Application for registration--Investigation by Mayor upon receipt.
- § 42-1904.06. Application for registration--Notice of filing; registration or rejection; notice of need for rejection; hearing.
- § 42-1904.07. Registration; annual updating report by declarant; termination.
- § 42-1904.08. Conversion condominiums; additional contents of public offering statement; notice of intent to convert; tenant's and subtenant's right to purchase; notice to vacate.
- § 42-1904.09. Escrow of deposits; to bear interest; not subject to attachment.
- § 42-1904.10. Copies of declaration and bylaws to be furnished to purchaser by declarant.
- § 42-1904.11. Resale by unit owner; seller to obtain appropriate statements from association and furnish to purchaser; scope of provisions.
- § 42-1904.12. Mayor to administer chapter; rules and regulations; advertising materials; abbreviated public offering statement; court actions; intervention in suits involving condominiums; notice relating to conversion condominiums.
- § 42-1904.13. Investigations and proceedings; powers of Mayor; enforcement through courts.
- § 42-1904.14. Cease and desist and affirmative action orders; temporary cease and desist orders; prior notice thereof.
- § 42-1904.15. Revocation of registration; notice; hearing; written finding of fact; cease and desist order as alternative.
- § 42-1904.16. Judicial review of mayoral actions.
- § 42-1904.17. Penalties; prosecution by Corporation Counsel.
- § 42-1904.18. Severability.

CHAPTER 19. CONDOMINIUMS.

SUBCHAPTER I. GENERAL PROVISIONS.

§ 42-1901.01. APPLICABILITY OF CHAPTER; CORRESPONDING TERMS; SUPERSEDURE OF PRIOR LAW.

- (a) This chapter shall apply to all condominiums created in the District of Columbia after March 29, 1977. Sections 42-1901.03 through 42-1901.06, 42-1902.03, 42-1902.06 through 42-1902.09, 42-1902.30, 42-1903.05(d), 42-1903.08(a)(1) through (6), 42-1903.08(a)(11) through (16), 42-1903.09, 42-1903.13, 42-1903.14, 42-1903.20, 42-1904.11, 42-1904.13 through 42-1904.17, and 42-1901.02, to the extent necessary in construing any of those sections, shall apply to any condominium and to any horizontal property regime or condominium project created in the District of Columbia before March 29, 1977, except that these sections shall apply only with respect to an event or circumstance that occurs after March 29, 1977 and shall not invalidate any existing provision of the condominium instruments of any condominium, horizontal property regime, or condominium project.
- (b) For the purposes of this chapter:
 - (1) The terms "horizontal property regime" and "condominium project" shall be deemed to correspond to the term "condominium";
 - (2) The term "co-owner" shall be deemed to correspond to the term "unit owner";
 - (3) The term "council of co-owners" shall be deemed to correspond to the term "unit owners' association":
 - (4) The term "developer" shall be deemed to correspond to the term "declarant"; and
 - (5) The term "general common elements" shall be deemed to correspond to the term "common elements."
- (c) This chapter shall supersede Chapter 20 of this title, and Regulation 74-26 of the District of Columbia City Council, enacted October 18, 1974. No condominium shall be established except pursuant to this chapter after March 28, 1977. This chapter shall not be construed, however, to affect the validity of any provision of any condominium instrument complying with the requirements of Chapter 20 of this title and recorded prior to March 28, 1977. Except for § 42-1904.11, subchapter IV shall not apply to any condominium created prior to March 29, 1977. Any amendment to the condominium instruments of any condominium, horizontal property regime, or condominium project created before March 29, 1977, shall be valid and enforceable if the amendment would be permitted by this chapter and if the amendment was adopted in conformity with the procedures and requirements specified by those condominium instruments and by the applicable law in effect when the amendment was adopted. If an amendment grants a person any right, power, or privilege permitted by this chapter, any correlative obligation, liability, or restriction in this chapter shall apply to that person.
- (d) This chapter shall not apply to any condominium located outside the District of Columbia. Sections 42-1904.02 through 42-1904.08 and §§ 42-1904.12 through 42-1904.17 shall apply to any contract for the disposition of a condominium unit signed in the District of Columbia by any person, unless exempt under § 42-1904.01.
- (e) Except as otherwise provided in this chapter, amendments to this chapter shall not invalidate any provision of any condominium instrument which was permitted under this chapter at the time the provision was recorded.

(Mar. 29, 1977, D.C. Law 1-89, title I, § 101, 23 DCR 9532b; Mar. 8, 1991, D.C. Law 8-233, § 2(a), 38 DCR 261; Mar. 20, 1992, D.C. Law 9-82, § 2(a), 39 DCR 683.)

HISTORICAL AND STATUTORY NOTES

Prior Codifications

1981 Ed., § 45-1801.

1973 Ed., § 5-1201.

For temporary (225 day) amendment of section, see § 2(a) of Condominium Act of 1976 Technical and Clarifying Temporary Amendment Act of 1991 (D.C. Law 9-38, August 17, 1991, law notification 38 DCR 5805).

Legislative History of Laws

Law 1-89, the "Condominium Act of 1976," was introduced in Council and assigned Bill No. 1-179, which was referred to the Committee on Housing and Urban Development. The Bill was adopted on first and second readings on June 29, 1976, and July 20, 1976, respectively. Signed by the Mayor on August 6, 1976, it was assigned Act No. 1-151 and transmitted to both Houses of Congress for its review.

For legislative history of D.C. Law 8-233, see Historical and Statutory Notes following § 42-1901.07.

Law 9-82, the "Condominium Act of 1976 Technical and Clarifying Amendment Act of 1992," was introduced in Council and assigned Bill No. 9-240, which was referred to the Committee on Consumer and Regulatory Affairs. The Bill was adopted on first and second readings on December 17, 1991, and January 7, 1992, respectively. Signed by the Mayor on January 28, 1992, it was assigned Act No. 9-140 and transmitted to both Houses of Congress for its review. D.C. Law 9-82 became effective on March 20, 1992.

§ 42-1901.02. DEFINITIONS.

For the purposes of this chapter:

- (1) "Common elements" shall mean all portions of the condominium other than the units.
- (2) "Common expenses" shall mean all lawful expenditures made or incurred by or on behalf of the unit owners' association, together with all lawful assessments for the creation and maintenance of reserves pursuant to the provisions of the condominium instruments. "Future common expenses" shall mean common expenses for which assessments are not yet due and payable.
- (3) Repealed.
- (4) "Condominium" shall mean real estate, portions of which are designated for separate ownership and the remainder of which is designated for common ownership solely by the owners of the portions designated for separate ownership. Real estate shall not be deemed a condominium within the meaning of this chapter unless the undivided interests in the common elements are vested in the unit owners.
- (5) "Condominium instruments" shall mean the declaration, bylaws, and plats and plans, recorded pursuant to the provisions of this chapter. Any exhibit, schedule, or certification accompanying a condominium instrument and recorded simultaneously therewith shall be deemed an integral part of that condominium instrument. Any amendment or certification of any condominium instrument shall, from the time of the recordation of such amendment or certification, be deemed an integral part of the affected condominium instrument, so long as such amendment or certification was made in accordance with the provisions of this chapter.
- (6) "Condominium unit" shall mean a unit together with the undivided interest in the common elements appertaining to that unit.
- (7) "Contractable condominium" shall mean a condominium from which 1 or more portions of the submitted land may be withdrawn in accordance with the provisions of the declaration and of this chapter. If such withdrawal can occur only by the expiration or termination of 1 or more leases, then the condominium shall not be deemed a contractable condominium within the meaning of this chapter.
- (8) "Conversion condominium" shall mean a condominium containing structures which before the recording of the declaration were wholly or partially occupied by persons other than those who have contracted for the purchase of condominium units and those who occupy with the consent of such purchasers.
- (9) "Convertible land" shall mean a building site; that is to say, a portion of the common elements, within which additional units or limited common elements, or both, may be created in accordance with the provisions of this chapter.
- (10) "Convertible space" shall mean a portion of a structure within the condominium, which portion may be converted into 1 or more units or common elements, or both, in accordance with the provisions of this chapter.
- (11) "Declarant" shall mean any person or group of persons acting in concert who:
 - (A) Offers to dispose of the person's or group's interest in a condominium unit not previously disposed of;
 - (B) Reserves or succeeds to any special declarant right; or

- (C) Applies for registration of the condominium.
- (11A)(A) "Affiliate of a declarant" shall mean any person who controls, is controlled by, or shares common control with a declarant.
 - (B) A person controls a declarant if the person:
 - (i) Is a general partner, officer, director, or employer of the declarant;
 - (ii) Directly or indirectly or acting in concert with at least 1 other person, or through a subsidiary, owns, controls, holds with power to vote, or holds proxies that represent more than 20% of the voting interest in the declarant;
 - (iii) Controls in any manner the election of a majority of the directors of the declarant; or
 - (iv) Has contributed more than 20% of the capital of the declarant.
 - (C) A person is controlled by a declarant if the declarant:
 - (i) Is a general partner, officer, director, or employer of the person;
 - (ii) Directly or indirectly or acting in concert with another person, or through a subsidiary, owns, controls, holds with power to vote, or holds proxies representing more than 20% of the voting interest in the person; or
 - (iii) Controls in any manner the election of a majority of the directors if the powers described in this paragraph are held solely as security for an obligation and are not exercised.
- (12) "Disposition" shall mean any voluntary transfer to a purchaser of a legal or equitable interest in a condominium unit, other than as security for a debt or pursuant to a deed in lieu of foreclosure.
- (12A) "Domestic partner" shall have the same meaning as provided in § 32-701(3).
- (13) "Executive Board" shall mean an executive and administrative entity, by whatever name denominated and designated in the condominium instruments to act for the unit owners' association in governing the condominium.
- (14) "Expandable condominium" shall mean a condominium to which additional land may be added in accordance with the provisions of the declaration and of this chapter.
- (15) "Identifying number" shall mean 1 or more letters or numbers, or both, that identify only 1 unit in the condominium.
- (16) "Institutional lender" shall mean 1 or more commercial or savings banks, savings and loan associations, trust companies, credit unions, industrial loan associations, insurance companies, pension funds, or business trusts, including but not limited to, real estate investment trusts, any other entity regularly engaged directly or indirectly in financing the purchase, construction, or improvement of real estate, or any combination of any of the foregoing entities.
- (17) Repealed.
- (18) "Leasehold condominium" shall mean a condominium all or any portion of which is subject to a lease, the expiration or termination of which will terminate the condominium or exclude a portion therefrom.
- (19) "Limited common element" shall mean a portion of the common elements reserved for the exclusive use of those entitled to the use of 1 or more, but less than all, of the units.
- (19A) "Master association" shall mean an organization described in § 42- 1903.18, whether or not the organization is an association described in § 42-1903.01.
- (20) "Mayor" shall mean the Mayor of the District of Columbia.
- (21) "Nonbinding reservation agreement" shall mean an agreement between the declarant and a prospective purchaser which is in no way binding on the prospective purchaser and which may be cancelled without penalty at the sole discretion of the prospective purchaser by written notice, hand-delivered or sent by United States mail, return receipt requested to the declarant at any time prior to the execution of a contract for the sale or lease of a condominium unit or an interest therein. Such agreement shall not contain any provision for waiver or any other provision in derogation of the rights of the prospective purchaser as contemplated by this subsection, nor shall any such provision be a part of any ancillary agreement.
- (22) "Offer" shall mean any inducement, solicitation, or attempt to encourage any person or persons to acquire any legal or equitable interest in a condominium unit, other than as security for a debt; provided, however, that "offer" shall not mean any advertisement of a condominium not located in the District of Columbia in a newspaper or other periodical of general circulation, or in any public broadcast medium. Nothing shall be considered an offer that expressly states that the condominium has not been registered with the Mayor and that no unit in the condominium can or will be offered for sale until the time the unit has been so registered.
- (23) "Officer" shall mean any member of the executive board or official of the unit owners' association.

- (24) "Par value" shall mean a number of dollars or points assigned to each unit by the declaration. Substantially identical units shall be assigned the same par value, but units located at substantially different heights above the ground, or having substantially different views, or having substantially different amenities or other characteristics that might result in differences in market value, may, but need not, be considered substantially identical within the meaning of this subsection. If par value is stated in terms of dollars, that statement shall not be deemed to reflect or control the sales price or fair market value of any unit, and no opinion, appraisal, or fair market transaction at a different figure shall affect the par value of any unit, or any undivided interest in the common elements, voting rights in the unit owners' association, liability for common expenses, or rights to common profits, assigned on the basis thereof.
- (25) "Person" shall mean a natural person, corporation, partnership, association, trust, or other entity capable of holding title to real property, or any combination of any of the foregoing.
- (26) "Purchaser" shall mean any person, other than a declarant or a person in the business of selling real estate for his or her own account, who by means of a voluntary transfer, acquires a legal or equitable interest in a condominium unit other than a leasehold interest, including a renewal option, of less than 20 years, or as security for an obligation.
- (26A) "Real estate" or "land" shall mean any leasehold or other estate or interest in, over, or under land, including but not limited to, any structure, fixture, or any other improvement or interest which by custom, usage, or law passes with a conveyance of land though not described in the contract of sale or instrument of conveyance. The term "real estate" or "land" shall be deemed to include a parcel with or without an upper or lower boundary, and space that may be filled with air or water. Any requirement in the Condominium Amendment Act of a legally sufficient description shall be deemed to include a requirement that any upper or lower boundary of a parcel be identified with reference to established data.
- (27) "Registered land surveyor" shall mean any person or firm permitted to prepare and certify surveys and subdivision plats in the District of Columbia, including but not limited to, registered civil engineers.
- (28) "Size" shall mean the number of cubic feet or the number of square feet of ground or floor space, or both, within each unit as computed by reference to the plats and plans and rounded off to a whole number. Certain spaces within the units including, without limitation, attic, basement, or garage space, may, but need not, be omitted from such calculation or partially discounted by the use of a ratio, so long as the same basis of calculation is employed for all units in the condominium, and so long as that basis is described in the declaration.
- (28A) "Special declarant right" shall mean any right reserved for the benefit of a declarant or any person that becomes a declarant to:
 - (A) Complete improvements indicated on plats and plans filed with the declaration pursuant to \S 42-1902.14;
 - (B) Expand an expandable condominium pursuant to § 42-1902.19;
 - (C) Contract a contractable condominium pursuant to § 42-1902.20;
 - (D) Convert convertible land, convertible space, or both pursuant to § 42- 1902.17 or § 42- 1902.18:
 - (E) Elect, appoint, or remove any officer of the unit owners' association or master association or any executive board member pursuant to § 42-1903.02 during any period of declarant control;
 - (F) Exercise any power or responsibility otherwise assigned by any condominium instrument or by the Condominium Amendment Act to the unit owners' association, any officer of the unit owners' association, or the executive board;
 - (G) Use easements through the common elements to make improvements within the condominium or real estate that may be added to the condominium pursuant to § 42-1902.21;
 - (H) Make the condominium subject to a master association pursuant to \S 42- 1903.18;
 - (I) Make the condominium part of a larger condominium pursuant to \S 42- 1903.19; or
 - (J) Maintain a sales office, management office, or model unit pursuant to § 42-1902.22.
- (29) "Surveyor" shall mean the Office of the Surveyor of the District of Columbia.
- (29A) "Time share" shall mean a right to occupy a condominium unit or any of several condominium units during 5 or more separate time periods over a period of at least 5 years including renewal options, whether or not the right is coupled with an estate or interest in a condominium or a specified portion of an estate or interest in a condominium.
- (30) "Unit" shall mean a portion of the condominium designed and intended for individual ownership. For the purposes of this chapter, a convertible space shall be treated as a unit in accordance with § 42-1902.18(d).
- (31) "Unit owner" shall mean a declarant or any person who owns a condominium unit. In the case of a

leasehold condominium, "unit owner" shall mean a declarant or person whose leasehold interest in the condominium extends for the entire balance of the unexpired term. The term "unit owner" shall not include a person who has an interest in a condominium unit solely as a security for a debt.

(Mar. 29, 1977, D.C. Law 1-89, title I, \S 102, 23 DCR 9532b; Sept. 22, 1978, D.C. Law 2-110, \S 2, 25 DCR 1461; Mar. 8, 1991, D.C. Law 8-233, \S 2(b), 38 DCR 261; Mar. 20, 1992, D.C. Law 9-82, \S 2(b), 39 DCR 683; Apr. 9, 1997, D.C. Law 11-255, \S 49(a), 44 DCR 1271; Sept. 12, 2008, D.C. Law 17-231, \S 36(a), 55 DCR 6758.)

HISTORICAL AND STATUTORY NOTES

Prior Codifications

1981 Ed., § 45-1802.

1973 Ed., § 5-1202.

Effect of Amendments

D.C. Law 17-231 added par. (12A).

Temporary Amendments of Section

For temporary (225 day) amendment of section, see § 2(b) of Condominium Act of 1976 Technical and Clarifying Temporary Amendment Act of 1991 (D.C. Law 9-38, August 17, 1991, law notification 38 DCR 5805).

Legislative History of Laws

For legislative history of D.C. Law 1-89, see Historical and Statutory Notes following § 42-1901.01.

Law 2-110, the "Condominium Act of 1976 Amendment of 1978," was introduced in Council and assigned Bill No. 2-200, which was referred to the Committee on Housing and Urban Development. The Bill was adopted on first and second readings on June 13, 1978 and June 27, 1978, respectively. Signed by the Mayor on July 17, 1978, it was assigned Act No. 2-231 and transmitted to both Houses of Congress for its review.

For legislative history of D.C. Law 8-233, see Historical and Statutory Notes following § 42-1901.07.

For legislative history of D.C. Law 9-82, see Historical and Statutory Notes following § 42-1901.01.

Law 11-255, the "Second Technical Amendments Act of 1996," was introduced in Council and assigned Bill No. 11-905, which was referred to the Committee of the Whole. The Bill was adopted on first and second readings on November 7, 1996, and December 3, 1996, respectively. Signed by the Mayor on December 24, 1996, it was assigned Act No. 11-519 and transmitted to both Houses of Congress for its review. D.C. Law 11-255 became effective on April 9, 1997.

For Law 17-231, see notes following § 42-516.

References in Text

The "Condominium Amendment Act," referred to in the third sentence of (26A), and in (28A)(F), is D.C. Law 8-233

§ 42-1901.03. OWNERSHIP OF INDIVIDUAL UNITS.

Each condominium unit shall constitute for all purposes a separate parcel of real estate, distinct from all other condominium units. Any condominium unit may be owned by more than 1 person as joint tenants, as tenants in common, as tenants by the entirety (in the case of spouses or domestic partners), or in any other real estate tenancy relationship recognized under the laws of the District of Columbia.

(Mar. 29, 1977, D.C. Law 1-89, title I, § 103, 23 DCR 9532b; Mar. 8, 1991, D.C. Law 8-233, § 2(c), 38 DCR 261; Sept. 12, 2008, D.C. Law 17-231, § 36(b), 55 DCR 6758.)

HISTORICAL AND STATUTORY NOTES

Prior Codifications

1981 Ed., § 45-1803.

1973 Ed., § 5-1203.

Effect of Amendments

D.C. Law 17-231 substituted "(in the case of spouses or domestic partners)" for "(in the case of husband and wife)".

Legislative History of Laws

For legislative history of D.C. Law 1-89, see Historical and Statutory Notes following § 42-1901.01.

For legislative history of D.C. Law 8-233, see Historical and Statutory Notes following § 42-1901.07.

For Law 17-231, see notes following § 42-516.

§ 42-1901.04. SEPARATE TAXATION.

(a) If there is any unit owner other than the declarant, a tax or assessment shall not be levied on the condominium as a whole or against any common elements, but only on the individual condominium units. A condominium unit shall be carried on the records of the District of Columbia and assessed as a separate and distinct taxable entity.

(b)(1) Notwithstanding subsection (a) of this section, for real property tax years beginning after September 30, 2011, horizontally or vertically abutting condominium units owned by the identical unit owner that comprise and are used as a single dwelling unit may be combined for assessment and taxation purposes into a separate and distinct taxable entity ("combined tax lot"); provided, that the unit owner applies for combined tax lot treatment pursuant to § 47-832.

(2) Combined tax lot treatment granted pursuant to paragraph (1) of this subsection shall take effect for the succeeding real property tax year following the date the application is received.

(Mar. 29, 1977, D.C. Law 1-89, title I, § 104, 23 DCR 9532b; Mar. 8, 1991, D.C. Law 8-233, § 2(d), 38 DCR 261; July 13, 2012, D.C. Law 19-150, § 2, 59 DCR 5132.)

HISTORICAL AND STATUTORY NOTES

Prior Codifications

1981 Ed., § 45-1804.

1973 Ed., § 5-1204.

Effect of Amendments

D.C. Law 19-150 designated the existing text as subsec. (a); and added subsec. (b).

Legislative History of Laws

For legislative history of D.C. Law 1-89, see Historical and Statutory Notes following § 42-1901.01.

For legislative history of D.C. Law 8-233, see Historical and Statutory Notes following § 42-1901.07.

Law 19-150, the "Combined Condominium Real Property Tax Amendment Act of 2012", was introduced in Council and assigned Bill No. 19-188, which was referred to the Committee on Finance and Revenue. The Bill was adopted on first and second readings on April 17, 2012, and May 1, 2012, respectively. Signed by the Mayor on May 11, 2012, it was assigned Act No. 19-356 and transmitted to both Houses of Congress for its review. D.C. Law 19-150 became effective on July 13, 2012.

§ 42-1901.05. ORDINANCES AND REGULATIONS.

No zoning or other land use ordinance or regulation shall prohibit condominiums as such by reason of the form of ownership inherent therein. Neither shall any condominium be treated differently by any zoning or other land use ordinance or regulation which would permit a physically identical project or development under a different form of ownership. No subdivision ordinance or regulation shall apply to any condominium or to any subdivision of any convertible land, convertible space, or unit unless such ordinance or regulation is by its express terms made applicable thereto. Nothing in this section shall be construed to permit application of any provision of the building code which is not expressly applicable to condominiums by reason of the form of ownership inherent therein to a condominium in a manner different from the manner in which such provision is applied to other buildings of similar physical form and nature of occupancy.

(Mar. 29, 1977, D.C. Law 1-89, title I, § 105, 23 DCR 9532b.)

HISTORICAL AND STATUTORY NOTES

Prior Codifications

1981 Ed., § 45-1805.

1973 Ed., § 5-1205.

Legislative History of Laws

For legislative history of D.C. Law 1-89, see Historical and Statutory Notes following § 42-1901.01.

PROPORTIONATE SHARES OF COMMON AREAS AND REDETERMINATION THEREOF WHERE UNITS OR PARTS OF UNITS TAKEN; REALLOCATION OF VOTING RIGHTS, PROFITS, AND FUTURE LIABILITIES; RECORDATION OF DECREE.

- (a) If any portion of the common elements is taken by eminent domain, the award therefor shall be allocated to the unit owners in proportion to their respective undivided interests in the common elements, except that the portion of the award attributable to the taking of any permanently assigned limited common element shall be allocated by the decree to the unit owner of the unit to which that limited common element was so assigned at the time of the taking. If that limited common element was permanently assigned to more than 1 unit at the time of the taking, then the portion of the award attributable to the taking thereof shall be allocated in equal shares to the unit owners of the units to which it was so assigned or in such other shares as the condominium instruments may specify for this express purpose. A permanently assigned limited common element is a limited common element which cannot be reassigned or which can be reassigned only with the consent of the unit owner or owners of the unit or units to which it is assigned.
- (b) If 1 or more units is taken by eminent domain, the undivided interest in the common elements appertaining to any such unit shall thenceforth appertain to the remaining units, being allocated to them in proportion to their respective undivided interests in the common elements. The court shall enter a decree reflecting the reallocation of undivided interests produced thereby, and the award shall include, without limitation, just compensation to the unit owner of any unit taken for his undivided interest in the common elements as well as for his unit.
- (c) If portions of any unit are taken by eminent domain, the court shall determine the fair market value of the portions of such unit not taken, and the undivided interest in the common elements appertaining to any such units shall be reduced in the case of each such unit, in proportion to the diminution in the fair market value of such unit resulting from the taking. The portions of undivided interest in the common elements thereby divested from the unit owners of any such units shall be reallocated among those units and the other units in the condominium in proportion to their respective undivided interests in the common elements with any units partially taken participating in such reallocation on the basis of their undivided interests as reduced in accordance with the preceding sentence. The court shall enter a decree, reflecting the reallocation of undivided interests produced thereby, and the award shall include, without limitation, just compensation to the unit owner of any unit partially taken for that portion of his undivided interest in the common elements divested from him by operation of the first sentence of this subsection and not revested in him by operation of the following sentence, as well as for that portion of his unit taken by eminent domain
- (d) If, however, the taking of a portion of any unit makes it impractical to use the remaining portion of that unit for any lawful purpose permitted by the condominium instruments, then the entire undivided interest in the common elements appertaining to that unit shall thenceforth appertain to the remaining units, being allocated to them in proportion to their respective undivided interests in the common elements, and the remaining portion of that unit shall thenceforth be a common element. The court shall enter a decree reflecting the reallocation of undivided interests produced thereby, and the award shall include, without limitation, just compensation to the unit owner of such unit for the unit owner's entire undivided interest in the common elements and for the unit owner's entire unit.
- (e) Votes in the unit owners' association, rights to future surplus funds, and liabilities for future common expenses not specially assessed, appertaining to any unit or units taken or partially taken by eminent domain, shall thenceforth appertain to the remaining units, being allocated to them in proportion to their relative voting strength in the unit owners' association, rights to future surplus funds, and liabilities for future common expenses not specially assessed, respectively, with any units partially taken participating in such reallocation as though the voting strength in the unit owners' association, right to future surplus funds, and liabilities for future common expenses not specially assessed, respectively, had been reduced in proportion to the reduction in their undivided interests in the common elements. But in any case where votes in the unit owners' association were originally assigned on the basis of equality (subject to the exception for convertible spaces) votes in the unit owners' association shall not be reallocated. The decree of the court shall provide accordingly.
- (f) The decree of the court shall require the recordation thereof among the land records of the District of Columbia

(Mar. 29, 1977, D.C. Law 1-89, title I, § 106, 23 DCR 9532b; Mar. 8, 1991, D.C. Law 8-233, § 2(e), 38 DCR 261.)

HISTORICAL AND STATUTORY NOTES

Prior Codifications

1981 Ed., § 45-1806.

1973 Ed., § 5-1206.

Legislative History of Laws

For legislative history of D.C. Law 1-89, see Historical and Statutory Notes following § 42-1901.01.

For legislative history of D.C. Law 8-233, see Historical and Statutory Notes following § 42-1901.07.

§ 42-1901.07. VARIATION BY AGREEMENT.

Except as expressly provided by this chapter, a provision of this chapter may not be varied by agreement and any right conferred by this chapter may not be waived. A declarant may not act under a power of attorney or use any other device to evade a limitation or prohibition of this chapter or the condominium instruments.

(Mar. 29, 1977, D.C. Law 1-89, title I, § 107, as added Mar. 8, 1991, D.C. Law 8-233, § 2(f), 38 DCR 261; Mar. 20, 1992, D.C. Law 9-82, § 2(c), 39 DCR 683.)

HISTORICAL AND STATUTORY NOTES

Prior Codifications

1981 Ed., § 45-1807.

Temporary Amendments of Section

For temporary (225 day) amendment of section, see § 2(c) of Condominium Act of 1976 Technical and Clarifying Temporary Amendment Act of 1991 (D.C. Law 9-38, August 17, 1991, law notification 38 DCR 5805).

Legislative History of Laws

Law 8-233, the "Condominium Act of 1976 Reform Amendment Act of 1990," was introduced in Council and assigned Bill No. 8-65, which was referred to the Committee on Consumer and Regulatory Affairs. The Bill was adopted on first and second readings on December 4, 1990, and December 18, 1990, respectively. Signed by the Mayor on December 27, 1990, it was assigned Act No. 8-316 and transmitted to both Houses of Congress for its review.

For legislative history of D.C. Law 9-82, see Historical and Statutory Notes following § 42-1901.01.

§ 42-1901.08. INTERPRETATION OF CHAPTER.

In the application or construction of the provisions of this chapter, the courts of the District of Columbia shall give due regard to judicial decisions and rulings in states that have enacted the Uniform Condominium Act or any other condominium statute that contains provisions similar to the provisions of this chapter.

(Mar. 29, 1977, D.C. Law 1-89, title I, § 108, as added Mar. 8, 1991, D.C. Law 8-233, § 2(g), 38 DCR 261; Mar. 20, 1992, D.C. Law 9-82, § 2(d), 39 DCR 683.)

HISTORICAL AND STATUTORY NOTES

Prior Codifications

1981 Ed., § 45-1808.

Temporary Amendments of Section

For temporary (225 day) amendment of section, see § 2(d) of Condominium Act of 1976 Technical and Clarifying Temporary Amendment Act of 1991 (D.C. Law 9-38, August 17, 1991, law notification 38 DCR 5805).

Legislative History of Laws

For legislative history of D.C. Law 8-233, see Historical and Statutory Notes following § 42-1901.07.

For legislative history of D.C. Law 9-82, see Historical and Statutory Notes following § 42-1901.01.

SUBCHAPTER II. ESTABLISHMENT OF CONDOMINIUMS.

§ 42-1902.01. CREATION OF CONDOMINIUMS; RECORDATION OF INSTRUMENTS; PLATS; CONTIGUITY OF UNITS.

No condominium shall come into existence except by the recordation of condominium instruments

pursuant to the provisions of this chapter. No condominium instruments shall be recorded unless all units located or to be located on any portion of the submitted land, other than within the boundaries of any convertible lands, are depicted on plats and plans that comply with the provisions of subsections (a) and (b) of § 42-1902.14. The foreclosure of any mortgage, deed of trust or other lien shall not be deemed, ex proprio vigore, to terminate the condominium.

(Mar. 29, 1977, D.C. Law 1-89, title II, § 201, 23 DCR 9532b; Mar. 8, 1991, D.C. Law 8-233, § 2(h), 38 DCR 261.)

HISTORICAL AND STATUTORY NOTES

Prior Codifications

1981 Ed., § 45-1811.

1973 Ed., § 5-1211.

Legislative History of Laws

For legislative history of D.C. Law 1-89, see Historical and Statutory Notes following § 42-1901.01.

For legislative history of D.C. Law 8-233, see Historical and Statutory Notes following § 42-1901.07.

§ 42-1902.02. RELEASE OF LIENS PRIOR TO CONVEYANCE OF FIRST UNIT; EXEMPTION; LIENS FOR LABOR OR MATERIAL APPLIED TO INDIVIDUAL UNITS OR COMMON AREAS; PARTIAL RELEASE.

- (a) At the time of the conveyance to the first purchaser of each condominium unit following the recordation of the declaration, every mortgage, deed of trust, any other perfected lien, or any mechanics' or materialmen's liens, affecting all of the condominium or a greater portion thereof than the condominium unit conveyed, shall be paid and satisfied of record, or the declarant shall forthwith have the said condominium unit released of record from all such liens not so paid and satisfied. The provisions of this subsection shall not apply, however, to any withdrawable land in a contractable condominium, nor shall any provision of this subsection be construed to prohibit the unit owners' association from mortgaging or causing a deed of trust to be placed on any portion of the condominium within which no units are located, so long as any time limit specified pursuant to § 42-1903.02(a) has expired, and so long as the bylaws authorize the same.
- (b) No labor performed or materials furnished with the consent of or at the request of a unit owner or such unit owner's agent or contractor or subcontractor shall be the basis for the filing of a lien pursuant to the provisions of § 40-301.01 against the property of any unit owner not expressly consenting to the same, except that such consent shall be deemed to be given by any unit owner in the case of emergency repairs to his unit. Labor performed or materials furnished for the common elements, if duly authorized by the unit owners' association or its executive board subsequent to any period of developer control pursuant to § 42-1903.02(a), shall be deemed to be performed or furnished with the express consent of every unit owner and shall be the basis for the filing of a lien pursuant to the provisions of § 40-301.01 against all of the condominium units. Notice of such lien shall be served on the principal officer of the unit owners' association or any member of the executive board.
- (c) In the event that any lien, other than a deed of trust or mortgage, becomes effective against 2 or more condominium units subsequent to the creation of the condominium, any unit owner may remove such unit owner's condominium unit from that lien by payment of the amount attributable to that condominium unit, or, in the case of any mechanic's or materialman's lien, by filing a written undertaking for such amount with surety approved by the court as provided in § 40-303.16. Such amount shall be computed by reference to the liability for common expenses appertaining to that condominium unit pursuant to § 42- 1903.12(c). Subsequent to such payment, discharge or other satisfaction, or filing of bond, the unit owner of that condominium unit shall be entitled to have that lien released as to such unit owner's condominium unit, and the unit owners' association shall not assess, or have a valid lien against that condominium unit for any portion of the common expenses incurred in connection with that lien, notwithstanding anything to the contrary in §§ 42-1903.12 and 42-1903.13.

(Mar. 29, 1977, D.C. Law 1-89, title II, § 202, 23 DCR 9532b; Mar. 8, 1991, D.C. Law 8-233, § 2(i), 38 DCR 261.)

HISTORICAL AND STATUTORY NOTES

Prior Codifications

1981 Ed., § 45-1812.

1973 Ed., § 5-1212.

Legislative History of Laws

For legislative history of D.C. Law 1-89, see Historical and Statutory Notes following § 42-1901.01.

For legislative history of D.C. Law 8-233, see Historical and Statutory Notes following § 42-1901.07.

§ 42-1902.03. DESCRIPTION OF CONDOMINIUM UNITS; UNDIVIDED INTEREST IN COMMON ELEMENTS AUTOMATICALLY INCLUDED.

After the creation of the condominium, no description of a condominium unit shall be deemed vague, uncertain, or otherwise insufficient or infirm which sets forth the identifying number of that unit, the name of the condominium and the instrument number and date of recordation of the declaration and the condominium book and page number where the plats and plans are recorded. Any such description shall be deemed to include the undivided interest in the common elements appertaining to such unit even if such interest is not defined or referred to therein.

(Mar. 29, 1977, D.C. Law 1-89, title II, § 203, 23 DCR 9532b.)

HISTORICAL AND STATUTORY NOTES

Prior Codifications

1981 Ed., § 45-1813.

1973 Ed., § 5-1213.

Legislative History of Laws

For legislative history of D.C. Law 1-89, see Historical and Statutory Notes following § 42-1901.01.

§ 42-1902.04. DECLARATION, BYLAWS AND AMENDMENTS OF EACH TO BE EXECUTED BY OWNERS AND LESSEES.

The declaration and bylaws, and any amendments of either made pursuant to § 42-1902.19, shall be executed by or on behalf of all of the owners and lessees of the submitted land. But the phrase "owners and lessees" in the preceding sentence and in § 42-1902.19 does not include, in their capacity as such, any mortgagee, any trustee or beneficiary under a deed of trust, any other lien holder, any person having an inchoate dower or curtesy interest, any person having an equitable interest under any contract for the sale or lease of a condominium unit, or any lessee whose leasehold interest does not extend to any portion of the common elements.

(Mar. 29, 1977, D.C. Law 1-89, title II, § 204, 23 DCR 9532b; Mar. 8, 1991, D.C. Law 8-233, § 2(j), 38 DCR 261.)

HISTORICAL AND STATUTORY NOTES

Prior Codifications

1981 Ed., § 45-1814.

1973 Ed., § 5-1214.

Legislative History of Laws

For legislative history of D.C. Law 1-89, see Historical and Statutory Notes following § 42-1901.01.

For legislative history of D.C. Law 8-233, see Historical and Statutory Notes following § 42-1901.07.

§ 42-1902.05. RECORDATION OF CONDOMINIUM INSTRUMENTS; AMENDMENT AND CERTIFICATION THEREOF.

All amendments and certifications of the condominium instruments shall set forth the instrument number and date of recordation of the declaration and, when necessary, shall set forth the condominium book and page number where the plats and plans are recorded. All condominium instruments and all amendments and certifications thereof shall set forth the name and address of the condominium and shall be so recorded. The Recorder of Deeds shall accept for recordation any executed and acknowledged condominium instrument or any executed and acknowledged amendment and certification without further review of a condominium instrument or the imposition of any additional requirement.

(Mar. 29, 1977, D.C. Law 1-89, title II, § 205, 23 DCR 9532b; Mar. 8, 1991, D.C. Law 8-233, § 2(k), 38 DCR 261.)

HISTORICAL AND STATUTORY NOTES

Prior Codifications

1981 Ed., § 45-1815.

1973 Ed., § 5-1215.

Legislative History of Laws

For legislative history of D.C. Law 1-89, see Historical and Statutory Notes following § 42-1901.01.

For legislative history of D.C. Law 8-233, see Historical and Statutory Notes following § 42-1901.07.

§ 42-1902.06. CONSTRUCTION OF TERMS IN INSTRUMENTS; DESIGNATION OF UNIT BOUNDARIES; DIVISION OF PROPERTY WITHIN AND WITHOUT UNIT BOUNDARY; COMMON ELEMENT SERVING SINGLE UNIT.

Except to the extent otherwise provided by the condominium instruments:

- (1) The terms defined in § 42-1901.02 shall be deemed to have the meanings therein specified wherever they appear in the condominium instruments unless the context otherwise requires;
- (2) To the extent that walls, floors, or ceilings are designated as the boundaries of the units or of any specified units, all doors and windows therein, and all lath, wallboard, plastering, and any other materials constituting any part of the finished surfaces thereof, shall be deemed a part of such units, while all other portions of such walls, floors, or ceilings shall be deemed a part of the common elements:
- (3) If any chutes, flues, ducts, conduits, wires, bearing walls, bearing columns, or any other apparatus lies partially within and partially outside of the designated boundaries of a unit, any portions thereof serving only that unit shall be deemed a part of that unit, while any portions thereof serving more than 1 unit or any portion of the common elements shall be deemed a part of the common elements;
- (4) Subject to the provisions of paragraph (3) of this section, all space, interior partitions, and other fixtures and improvements within the boundaries of a unit shall be deemed a part of that unit; and
- (5) Any shutters, awnings, window boxes, doorsteps, porches, balconies, patios, and any other apparatus designed to serve a single unit, but located outside the boundaries thereof, shall be deemed a limited common element appertaining to that unit exclusively.

(Mar. 29, 1977, D.C. Law 1-89, title II, § 206, 23 DCR 9532b.)

HISTORICAL AND STATUTORY NOTES

Prior Codifications

1981 Ed., § 45-1816.

1973 Ed., § 5-1216.

Legislative History of Laws

For legislative history of D.C. Law 1-89, see Historical and Statutory Notes following § 42-1901.01.

§ 42-1902.07. INSTRUMENTS CONSTRUED TOGETHER AND INCORPORATE ONE ANOTHER; WHEN CONFLICT ARISES.

The condominium instruments shall be construed together and shall be deemed to incorporate one another to the extent that any requirement of this chapter as to the content of one shall be deemed satisfied if the deficiency can be cured by reference to any of the others. If any conflict exists among the condominium instruments, the declaration controls, except that a construction consistent with this chapter controls in all cases over any inconsistent construction.

(Mar. 29, 1977, D.C. Law 1-89, title II, § 207, 23 DCR 9532b.)

HISTORICAL AND STATUTORY NOTES

Prior Codifications

1981 Ed., § 45-1817.

1973 Ed., § 5-1217.

Legislative History of Laws

For legislative history of D.C. Law 1-89, see Historical and Statutory Notes following § 42-1901.01.

§ 42-1902.08. PROVISIONS OF INSTRUMENT SEVERABLE; UNLAWFUL PROVISIONS VOID; RULE AGAINST PERPETUITIES; RESTRAINTS ON ALIENATION; UNREASONABLE RESTRAINT.

- (a) All provisions of the condominium instruments shall be deemed severable, and any unlawful provision thereof shall be void.
- (b) No provision of the condominium instruments shall be deemed void by reason of the rule against perpetuities.
- (c) No restraint on alienation shall discriminate or be used to discriminate on the basis of religious conviction, race, color, sex, or national origin. The condominium instruments may provide, however, for restraints on use of some or all of the units restricting the use of such units to persons meeting requirements based upon age, sex, marital status, physical disability or, in connection with programs of the federal or District of Columbia government, income levels.
- (d) Subject to the provisions of subsection (c) of this section, the rule of property law known as the rule restricting unreasonable restraints on alienation shall not be applied to defeat any provision of the condominium instruments restraining the alienation of condominium units not restricted exclusively to residential use.
- (e) Title to a condominium unit and common elements is not rendered unmarketable or otherwise affected by reason of an insubstantial failure of the condominium instruments to comply with this chapter. Whether or not a substantial failure impairs marketability is not affected by this chapter.

(Mar. 29, 1977, D.C. Law 1-89, title II, § 208, 23 DCR 9532b; Mar. 8, 1991, D.C. Law 8-233, § 2(I), 38 DCR 261.)

HISTORICAL AND STATUTORY NOTES

Prior Codifications

1981 Ed., § 45-1818.

1973 Ed., § 5-1218.

Legislative History of Laws

For legislative history of D.C. Law 1-89, see Historical and Statutory Notes following § 42-1901.01.

For legislative history of D.C. Law 8-233, see Historical and Statutory Notes following § 42-1901.07.

§ 42-1902.09. COMPLIANCE WITH CONDOMINIUM CHAPTER AND INSTRUMENTS.

Any lack of compliance with this chapter or with any lawful provision of the condominium instruments shall be grounds for an action or suit to recover damages or injunctive relief, or for any other available remedy maintainable by the unit owners' association, the unit owners' association's executive board, any managing agent on behalf of the unit owners' association, an aggrieved person on his or her own behalf, or, in an otherwise proper case, as a class action.

(Mar. 29, 1977, D.C. Law 1-89, title II, § 209, 23 DCR 9532b; Mar. 8, 1991, D.C. Law 8-233, § 2(m), 38 DCR 261.)

HISTORICAL AND STATUTORY NOTES

Prior Codifications

1981 Ed., § 45-1819.

1973 Ed., § 5-1219.

Legislative History of Laws

For legislative history of D.C. Law 1-89, see Historical and Statutory Notes following § 42-1901.01.

For legislative history of D.C. Law 8-233, see Historical and Statutory Notes following § 42-1901.07.

§ 42-1902.10. CONTENTS OF DECLARATION; WHERE CONDOMINIUM CONTAINS CONVERTIBLE LAND; EXPANDABLE, CONTRACTABLE AND LEASEHOLD CONDOMINIUMS; EASEMENTS; ADDITIONALLY REQUIRED DESCRIPTIONS.

(a) The declaration for every condominium shall contain:

- (1) The name of the condominium, which name shall include the word "condominium" or be followed by the words "a condominium":
- (2) A legally sufficient description of the land submitted to this chapter:
- (3) A description or delineation of the boundaries of the units, including the horizontal (upper and lower) boundaries, if any, as well as the vertical (lateral or perimetric) boundaries;
- (4) A description or delineation of any limited common elements not covered by § 42-1902.06(5), showing or designating the unit or units to which each is assigned;
- (5) A description or delineation of all common elements not within the boundaries of any convertible lands which may subsequently be assigned as limited common elements, together with a statement that they may be so assigned and a description of the method whereby any such assignments shall be made in accordance with the provisions of § 42-1902.13. The description of the method whereby an assignment shall be made shall include the following information:
 - (A) The name of any person who may assign the limited common elements;
 - (B) The name of any person who must execute the assignment;
 - (C) Whether or not the deed to a condominium unit will reflect the assignment, if previously made; and
 - (D) If there is any limited common expense payable by the unit owners of a condominium unit to which the limited common elements pertain;
- (6) The allocation to each unit of an undivided interest in the common elements in accordance with the provisions of § 42-1902.11; and
- (7) Such other matters as the declarant deems appropriate.
- (b) If the condominium contains any convertible land the declaration shall also contain:
 - (1) A legally sufficient description of each convertible land within the condominium;
 - (2) A statement of the maximum number of units that may be created within each such convertible land;
 - (3) A statement, with respect to each such convertible land, of the maximum percentage of the aggregate land and floor area of all units that may be created therein that may be occupied by units not restricted exclusively to residential use;
 - (4) A statement of the extent to which any structure erected on any convertible land will be compatible with structures on other portions of the submitted land in terms of quality of construction, the principal materials to be used and architectural style;
 - (5) A description of all other improvements that may be made in each convertible land within the condominium;
 - (6) A statement that any units created within each convertible land will be substantially identical to the units on other portions of the submitted land, or a statement describing in detail what other types of units may be created therein; and
 - (7) A description of the declarant's reserved right, if any, to create limited common elements within any convertible land, or to designate common elements therein which may subsequently be assigned as limited common elements, in terms of the types, sizes, and maximum number of such elements within each such convertible land; provided, that the plats and plans recorded pursuant to subsections (a) and (b) of § 42-1902.14 may be used to supplement information furnished pursuant to paragraphs (1), (4), (5), (6), and (7) of this subsection, and that paragraph (3) of this subsection need not be complied with if none of the units on other portions of the submitted land are restricted exclusively to residential use.
- (c) If the condominium is an expandable condominium the declaration shall also contain:
 - (1) The explicit reservation of an option to expand the condominium;
 - (2) A statement of any limitations on that option, including, without limitation, a statement as to whether the consent of any unit owners shall be required, and if so, a statement as to the method whereby such consent shall be ascertained; or a statement that there are no such limitations;
 - (3) A time limit, not exceeding 5 years from the recording of the declaration, upon which the option to expand the condominium shall expire, together with a statement of the circumstances, if any, which will terminate that option prior to the expiration of the time limit so specified;
 - (4) A legally sufficient description of all land that may be added to the condominium, henceforth referred to as "additional land";
 - (5) A statement as to whether, if any of the additional land is added to the condominium, all of it or any particular portion of it must be added, and if not, a statement of any limitations as to what portions may be added or a statement that there are no such limitations;
 - (6) A statement as to whether portions of the additional land may be added to the condominium at different times, together with any limitations fixing the boundaries of those portions by legally sufficient

descriptions regulating the order in which they may be added to the condominium;

- (7) A statement of any limitations as to the locations of any improvements that may be made on any portions of the additional land added to the condominium, or a statement that no assurances are made in that regard;
- (8) A statement of the maximum number of units that may be created on the additional land. If portions of the additional land may be added to the condominium and the boundaries of those portions are fixed in accordance with paragraph (6) of this subsection, the declaration shall also state the maximum number of units that may be created on each portion added to the condominium. If portions of the additional land may be added to the condominium and the boundaries of those portions are not fixed in accordance with paragraph (6) of this subsection, then the declaration shall also state the maximum number of units per acre that may be created on any such portion added to the condominium;
- (9) A statement, with respect to the additional land and to any portion or portions thereof that may be added to the condominium, of the maximum percentage of the aggregate land and floor area of all units that may be created thereon that may be occupied by units not restricted exclusively to residential use:
- (10) A statement of the extent to which any structures erected on any portion of the additional land added to the condominium will be compatible with structures on the submitted land in terms of quality of construction, the principal materials to be used, and architectural style, or a statement that no assurances are made in those regards;
- (11) A description of all other improvements that will be made on any portion of the additional land added to the condominium, or a statement of any limitations as to what other improvements may be made thereon, or a statement that no assurances are made in that regard;
- (12) A statement that any units created on any portion of the additional land added to the condominium will be substantially identical to the units on the submitted land, or a statement of any limitations as to what types of units may be created thereon, or a statement that no assurances are made in that regard; and
- (13) A description of the declarant's reserved right, if any, to create limited common elements within any portion of the additional land added to the condominium, or to designate common elements therein which may subsequently be assigned as limited common elements, in terms of the types, sizes, and maximum number of such elements within each such portion, or a statement that no assurances are made in those regards; provided, that the plats and plans recorded pursuant to subsections (a) and (b) of § 42-1902.14 may be used to supplement information furnished pursuant to paragraphs (4), (5), (6), (7), (10), (11), (12) and (13) of this subsection, and that paragraph (9) of this subsection need not be complied with if none of the units on the submitted land is restricted exclusively to residential use.
- (d) If the condominium is a contractable condominium the declaration shall also contain:
 - (1) The explicit reservation of an option to contract the condominium;
 - (2) A statement of any limitations on that option, including, without limitation, a statement as to whether the consent of any unit owners shall be required, and if so, a statement as to the method whereby such consent shall be ascertained; or a statement that there are no such limitations;
 - (3) A time limit, not exceeding 5 years from the recording of the declaration, upon which the option to contract the condominium shall expire, together with a statement of the circumstances, if any, which will terminate that option prior to the expiration of the time limit so specified;
 - (4) A legally sufficient description of all land that may be withdrawn from the condominium, henceforth referred to as "withdrawable land";
 - (5) A statement as to whether portions of the withdrawable land may be withdrawn from the condominium at different times, together with any limitations fixing the boundaries of those portions by legally sufficient descriptions clearly delineating such portions and regulating the order in which such portions may be withdrawn from the condominium; and
 - (6) A legally sufficient description of all of the submitted land to which the option to contract the condominium does not extend; provided, that the plats recorded pursuant to § 42-1902.14(a) may be used to supplement information furnished pursuant to paragraphs (4), (5) and (6) of this subsection, and that paragraph (6) of this subsection shall not be construed in derogation of any right the declarant may have to terminate the condominium in accordance with the provisions of § 42-1902.27.
- (e) If the condominium is a leasehold condominium, then with respect to any ground lease or other leases the expiration or termination of which will or may terminate or contract the condominium, the declaration shall set forth:
 - (1) The instrument number and date of recordation of each such lease;
 - (2) The date upon which each such lease is due to expire and the rights, if any, to renew such lease and the conditions pertaining to any such renewal;

- (3) A statement as to whether any land or improvements, or both, will be owned by the unit owners in fee simple, and if so, either:
 - (A) A description of the same, including without limitation a legally sufficient description of any such land; or
 - (B) A statement of any rights the unit owners shall have to remove such improvements within a reasonable time after the expiration or termination of the lease or leases involved, or a statement that they shall have no such rights; and
- (4) A statement of the rights the unit owners shall have to redeem the reversion or any of the reversions, or a statement that they shall have no such rights; provided, that after the recording of the declaration, no lessor who executed the same, and no successor in interest to such lessor, shall have any right or power to terminate any part of the leasehold interest of any unit owner who makes timely payment of his share of the rent to the person or persons designated in the declaration for the receipt of such rent and who otherwise complies with all covenants which, if violated, would entitle the lessor to terminate the lease. Acquisition or reacquisition of such a leasehold interest by the owner of the reversion or remainder shall not cause a merger of the leasehold and fee simple interests unless all leasehold interests in the condominium are thus acquired or reacquired.
- (f) Wherever this section requires a legally sufficient description of land that is submitted to this chapter or that may be added to or withdrawn from the condominium, such requirement shall be deemed to require a legally sufficient description of any easements that are submitted to this chapter or that may be added to or withdrawn from the condominium, as the case may be. In the case of each such easement, the declaration shall contain:
 - (1) A description of the permitted use or uses;
 - (2) If less than all of those entitled to the use of all the units may utilize such easement, a statement of the relevant restrictions and limitations on utilization; and
 - (3) If any persons other than those entitled to the use of the units may utilize such easement, a statement of the rights of others to utilization of the same.
- (g) Wherever this section requires a legally sufficient description of land that is submitted to this chapter or that may be added to or withdrawn from the condominium, an added requirement shall be a separate legally sufficient description of all lands in which the unit owners shall or may be tenants in common or joint tenants with any other persons, and a separate legally sufficient description of all lands in which the unit owners shall or may be life tenants. No units shall be situated on any such lands, however, and the declaration shall describe the nature of the unit owners' estates therein. No such lands shall be shown on the same plat or plats showing other portions of the condominium, but shall be shown instead on separate plats.

(Mar. 29, 1977, D.C. Law 1-89, title II, § 210, 23 DCR 9532b; Mar. 8, 1991, D.C. Law 8-233, § 2(n), 38 DCR 261.)

HISTORICAL AND STATUTORY NOTES

Prior Codifications

1981 Ed., § 45-1820.

1973 Ed., § 5-1220.

Legislative History of Laws

For legislative history of D.C. Law 1-89, see Historical and Statutory Notes following § 42-1901.01.

For legislative history of D.C. Law 8-233, see Historical and Statutory Notes following § 42-1901.07.

§ 42-1902.11. ALLOCATION OF INTERESTS IN COMMON ELEMENTS; PROPORTIONATE OR EQUAL SHARES; STATEMENT IN DECLARATION; NO ALTERATION NOR DISPOSITION WITHOUT UNIT; NO PARTITION.

- (a) The declaration may allocate to each unit depicted on plats and plans that comply with subsections (a) and (b) of § 42-1902.14 an undivided interest in the common elements proportionate to either the size or par value of each unit.
- (b) Otherwise, the declaration shall allocate to each such unit an equal undivided interest in the common elements, subject to the following exception: Each convertible space so depicted shall be allocated an undivided interest in the common elements proportionate to the size of each such space, vis-a-vis the aggregate size of all units so depicted, while the remaining undivided interest in the common elements shall be allocated equally to the other units so depicted.
- (c) The undivided interests in the common elements allocated in accordance with subsection (a) or (b) of this section shall add up to 1 if stated as fractions or 100% if stated as percentages.

- (d) If, in accordance with subsection (a) or (b) of this section, an equal undivided interest in the common elements is allocated to each unit, the declaration may simply state that fact and need not express the fraction or percentage so allocated.
- (e) Otherwise, the undivided interest allocated to each unit in accordance with subsection (a) or (b) of this section shall be reflected by a table in the declaration, or by an exhibit or schedule accompanying the declaration and recorded simultaneously therewith, containing 3 columns. The first column shall identify the units, listing them serially or grouping them together in the case of units to which identical undivided interests are allocated. Corresponding figures in the second and third columns shall set forth the respective areas or par values of those units and the fraction or percentage of undivided interest in the common elements allocated thereto.
- (f) Except to the extent otherwise expressly provided by this chapter, the undivided interest in the common elements allocated to any unit shall not be altered, and any purported transfer, encumbrance, or other disposition of that interest without the unit to which it appertains shall be void.
- (g) The common elements shall not be subject to any suit for partition until and unless the condominium is terminated.

(Mar. 29, 1977, D.C. Law 1-89, title II, § 211, 23 DCR 9532b.)

HISTORICAL AND STATUTORY NOTES

Prior Codifications

1981 Ed., § 45-1821.

1973 Ed., § 5-1221.

Legislative History of Laws

For legislative history of D.C. Law 1-89, see Historical and Statutory Notes following § 42-1901.01.

§ 42-1902.12. ALLOCATION WHERE CONDOMINIUM EXPANDABLE OR CONTAINS CONVERTIBLE LAND; REALLOCATION FOLLOWING ADDITION OF LAND; WHERE ALL CONVERTIBLE SPACE CONVERTED TO COMMON ELEMENTS; EFFECT OF REDUCTION IN NUMBER OF UNITS.

- (a) If a condominium contains any convertible land or is an expandable condominium, then the declaration shall not allocate undivided interests in the common elements on the basis of par value unless the declaration:
 - (1) Prohibits the creation of any units not substantially identical to the units depicted on the plats and plans recorded pursuant to subsections (a) and (b) of § 42-1902.14; or
 - (2) Prohibits the creation of any units not described pursuant to § 42-1902.10(b)(6) (in the case of convertible lands) or § 42-1902.10(c)(12) (in the case of additional land), and contains from the outset a statement of the par value that shall be assigned to every such unit that may be created.
- (b) No allocation of interests in the common elements to any units created within any convertible land or within any additional land shall be effective until plats and plans depicting such units are recorded pursuant to § 42- 1902.14(c). The declarant shall reallocate the undivided interests in the common elements so that the units within the convertible land or additional land shall be allocated undivided interests in the common elements on the same basis as the units depicted on the plats and plans recorded pursuant to subsections (a) and (b) of § 42-1902.14. Promptly upon recording the amendment to the declaration, the declarant shall record an amendment to the plats and plans depicting the units created within the convertible land or additional land.
- (c) If all of a convertible space is converted into common elements, then the undivided interest in the common elements appertaining to such space shall thenceforth appertain to the remaining units, being allocated among them in proportion to their undivided interests in the common elements. The principal officer of the unit owners' association, or such other officer or officers as the condominium instruments may specify, shall forthwith prepare, execute, and record an amendment to the declaration reflecting the reallocation of undivided interests produced thereby.
- (d) In the case of a leasehold condominium, if the expiration or termination of any lease causes a contraction of the condominium which reduces the number of units, then the undivided interest in the common elements appertaining to any units thereby withdrawn from the condominium shall thenceforth appertain to the remaining units, being allocated among them in proportion to their undivided interests in the common elements. The principal officer of the unit owners' association, or such other officer or officers as the condominium instruments may specify, shall forthwith prepare, execute, and record an amendment to the declaration reflecting the reallocation of undivided interests produced thereby.

(Mar. 29, 1977, D.C. Law 1-89, title II, § 212, 23 DCR 9532b.)

Prior Codifications

1981 Ed., § 45-1822.

1973 Ed., § 5-1222.

Legislative History of Laws

For legislative history of D.C. Law 1-89, see Historical and Statutory Notes following § 42-1901.01.

§ 42-1902.13. ASSIGNMENTS OF LIMITED COMMON ELEMENTS; METHOD OF REASSIGNMENT; AMENDMENT OF INSTRUMENTS AND RECORDATION THEREOF.

- (a) All assignments and reassignments of limited common elements shall be reflected by the condominium instruments. No limited common element shall be assigned or reassigned except in accordance with the provisions of this chapter. No amendment to any condominium instrument shall alter any rights or obligations with respect to any limited common elements without the consent of all unit owners adversely affected thereby as evidenced by their execution of such amendment, except to the extent that the condominium instrument expressly provided otherwise prior to the first assignment of that limited common element.
- (b) Unless expressly prohibited by the condominium instruments, a limited common element may be reassigned upon written application of the condominium unit owners concerned to the principal officer of the unit owners' association or to any officer the condominium instruments may specify. The officer to whom the application is made shall prepare and execute an amendment to the condominium instruments that reassigns any right or obligation with respect to the limited common element involved. The amendment shall be executed by the unit owners of the condominium units concerned and shall be recorded by the unit owners' association upon payment by the unit owners of reasonable costs for preparation and acknowledgment of the amendment.
- (c) A common element not previously assigned as a limited common element shall be assigned only pursuant to \S 42-1902.10(a)(5). The assignment shall be made as follows:
 - (1) If the assignment is made by the declarant, the amendment to the declaration that makes an assignment shall be prepared, executed, and recorded by the declarant and a copy sent to the unit owners' association. Unless the declaration provides otherwise, the amendment shall be executed by the condominium unit owner of the unit concerned. The recordation of an amendment shall be conclusive evidence of compliance with the method prescribed by § 42-1902.10(a)(5).
 - (2) If the assignment is made by the unit owners' association, the amendment to the declaration that makes an assignment shall be prepared and executed by the principal officer of the unit owners' association or any other officer the condominium instruments may specify. An amendment shall be executed by the condominium unit owner of the unit concerned, and upon payment by the unit owner for the reasonable costs for the preparation and acknowledgment of the amendment, the amendment shall be recorded by the unit owners' association. The recordation of an amendment shall be conclusive evidence of compliance with the method prescribed by § 42-1902.10(a)(5).
 - (3) Any assignment made prior to March 8, 1991, shall be considered valid if the assignment would be permitted pursuant to this section.

(Mar. 29, 1977, D.C. Law 1-89, title II, § 213, 23 DCR 9532b; Mar. 8, 1991, D.C. Law 8-233, § 2(o), 38 DCR 261; Mar. 20, 1992, D.C. Law 9-82, § 2(e), 39 DCR 683.)

HISTORICAL AND STATUTORY NOTES

Prior Codifications

1981 Ed., § 45-1823.

1973 Ed., § 5-1223.

Temporary Amendments of Section

For temporary (225 day) amendment of section, see § 2(e) of Condominium Act of 1976 Technical and Clarifying Temporary Amendment Act of 1991 (D.C. Law 9-38, August 17, 1991, law notification 38 DCR 5805).

Legislative History of Laws

For legislative history of D.C. Law 1-89, see Historical and Statutory Notes following § 42-1901.01.

For legislative history of D.C. Law 8-233, see Historical and Statutory Notes following § 42-1901.07.

§ 42-1902.14. RECORDATION OF PLAT AND PLANS; CONTENTS; CERTIFICATION; WHEN NEW PLAT, SURVEY, AND RECORDATION NECESSARY; PROVISIONS APPLICABLE TO LIMITED COMMON ELEMENTS; FILING WITH OFFICE OF SURVEYOR.

- (a) There shall be recorded promptly upon recordation of the declaration, 1 or more plats of survey showing the location and dimensions of the submitted land, the location and dimensions of any convertible lands within the submitted land, the location and dimensions of any existing improvements, the intended location and dimensions of any contemplated improvements which are to be located on any portion of the submitted land other than within the boundaries of any convertible lands, and, to the extent feasible, the location and dimensions of all easements appurtenant to the submitted land or otherwise submitted to this chapter as a part of the common elements. If the submitted land is not contiquous, then the plats shall indicate the distances between the parcels constituting the submitted land. The plats shall label every convertible land as a convertible land, and if there be more than 1 such land the plats shall label each such land with 1 or more letters or numbers, or both, different from those designating any other convertible land and different also from the identifying number of any unit. The plats shall show the location and dimensions of any withdrawable lands, and shall label each such land with 1 or more letters or numbers, or both, different from those designating any other convertible land and different also from the identifying number of any unit. The plats shall show the location and dimensions of any withdrawable lands, and shall label each such land as a withdrawable land. If, with respect to any portion or portions, but less than all, of the submitted land, the unit owners are to own only an estate for years, the plats shall show the location and dimensions of any such portions, and shall label each such portion as a leased land. If there is more than 1 withdrawable land, or more than 1 leased land, the plats shall label each such land with 1 or more letters or numbers, or both, different from those designating any convertible land or other withdrawable or leased land, and different also from the identifying number of any unit. The plats shall show all easements to which the submitted land or any portion thereof is subject, and shall show the location and dimensions of all such easements to the extent feasible. The plats shall also show all encroachments by or on any portion of the condominium. In the case of any improvements located or to be located on any portion of the submitted land other than within the boundaries of any convertible lands, the plats shall indicate which, if any, have not been begun by the use of the phrase "not yet begun," and which, if any, have been begun but have not been substantially completed by the use of the phrase "not yet completed." In the case of any units the vertical boundaries of which lie wholly or partially outside of structures for which plans pursuant to subsection (b) of this section are simultaneously recorded, the plats shall show the location and dimensions of such vertical boundaries to the extent that they are not shown on such plans, and the units or portions thereof thus depicted shall bear their identifying numbers. Each plat shall be certified as to its accuracy and compliance with the provisions of this subsection by a registered land surveyor, and the said surveyor shall certify that all units or portions thereof depicted thereon pursuant to the preceding sentence of this subsection have been substantially completed. The specification within this subsection of items that shall be shown on the plats shall not be construed to mean that the plats shall not also show all other items customarily shown or hereafter required for land title surveys.
- (b) There shall also be recorded, promptly upon recordation of the declaration, plans of every structure which contains or constitutes all or part of any unit or units, and which is located on any portion of the submitted land other than within the boundaries of any convertible lands. The plans shall show the location and dimensions of the vertical boundaries of each unit to the extent that such boundaries lie within or coincide with the boundaries of such structures, and the units or portions thereof thus depicted shall bear their identifying numbers. In addition, each convertible space thus depicted shall be labeled a convertible space. The horizontal boundaries of each unit having horizontal boundaries shall be identified on the plans with reference to established datum. Unless the condominium instruments expressly provide otherwise, it shall be presumed that in the case of any unit not wholly contained within or constituting 1 or more such structures, the horizontal boundaries thus identified extend, in the case of each such unit, at the same elevation with regard to any part of such unit lying outside of such structures, subject to the following exception; in the case of any such unit which does not lie over any other unit other than basement units, it shall be presumed that the lower horizontal boundary, if any, of that unit lies at the level of the ground with regard to any part of that unit lying outside of such structures. The plans shall be certified as to their accuracy and compliance with the provisions of this subsection by a registered architect or registered engineer, and the said architect or engineer shall certify that all units or portions thereof depicted thereon have been substantially completed.
- (c) When converting all or any portion of any convertible land, or adding additional land to an expandable condominium, the declarant shall record new plats of survey conforming to the requirements of subsection (a) of this section. In any case where less than all of a convertible land is being converted, such plats shall show the location and dimensions of the remaining portion or portions of such land in addition to otherwise conforming with the requirements of subsection (a) of this section. At the same time, the declarant shall record, with regard to any structures on the land being converted, or added, either plans conforming to the requirements of subsection (b) of this section, or certifications, conforming to the certification requirements

of said subsection, of plans previously recorded pursuant to § 42-1902.15.

- (d) When converting all or any portion of any convertible space into 1 or more units or limited common elements, the declarant shall record, with regard to the structure or portion thereof constituting that convertible space, plans showing the location and dimensions of the vertical boundaries of each unit or limited common elements formed out of such space. Such plans shall be certified as to their accuracy and compliance with the provisions of this subsection by a registered architect or registered engineer.
- (e) For the purposes of subsections (a), (b), and (c) of this section, all provisions and requirements relating to units shall be deemed equally applicable to limited common elements. The limited common elements shall be labeled as such, and each limited common element depicted on the plats and plans shall bear the identifying number or numbers of the unit or units to which it is assigned, if it has been assigned, unless the provisions of § 42-1902.06(5) make such designations unnecessary.
- (f) The Office of the Surveyor shall receive plats and plans filed pursuant to this chapter. Unless such plats and plans are filed pursuant to § 42- 1902.15, the Office of the Surveyor shall ascertain whether such plats and plans contain the certification required by subsections (a) and (b) of this section. If plats and plans are filed pursuant to § 42-1902.15 or if plats and plans are filed with the required certification, the Office of the Surveyor shall record such plats and plans without further certification or review. If plats and plans filed pursuant to § 42-1902.15 are thereafter certified as required by this section, the Office of the Surveyor shall record such certification with such plats and plans without further certification or review.

(Mar. 29, 1977, D.C. Law 1-89, title II, § 214, 23 DCR 9532b.)

HISTORICAL AND STATUTORY NOTES

Prior Codifications

1981 Ed., § 45-1824.

1973 Ed., § 5-1224.

Legislative History of Laws

For legislative history of D.C. Law 1-89, see Historical and Statutory Notes following § 42-1901.01.

§ 42-1902.15. PRELIMINARY RECORDATION OF PLANS.

Plans previously recorded pursuant to the provisos set forth in subsections (b) and (c) of § 42-1902.10 may be used in lieu of new plans to satisfy in whole or in part the requirements of §§ 42-1902.12(b), 42-1902.17(b) and 42-1902.19 if certifications thereof are recorded by the declarant in accordance with § 42-1902.14(b); and if such certifications are so recorded, the plans which they certify shall be deemed recorded pursuant to § 42-1902.14(c) within the meaning of the 3 sections aforesaid.

(Mar. 29, 1977, D.C. Law 1-89, title II, § 215, 23 DCR 9532b.)

HISTORICAL AND STATUTORY NOTES

Prior Codifications

1981 Ed., § 45-1825.

1973 Ed., § 5-1225.

Legislative History of Laws

For legislative history of D.C. Law 1-89, see Historical and Statutory Notes following § 42-1901.01.

§ 42-1902.16. EASEMENT FOR ENCROACHMENTS AND SUPPORT; WHERE LIABILITY NOT RELIEVED.

- (a) To the extent that any unit or common element encroaches on any other unit or common element, whether by reason of any deviation from the plats and plans in the construction, repair, renovation, restoration, or replacement of any improvement, or by reason of the settling or shifting of any land or improvement, a valid easement for such encroachment shall exist; provided, however, such easement shall not relieve unit owners of liability in cases of wilful and intentional misconduct by them or their agents or employees, nor shall the declarant or any contractor, subcontractor, or materialman be relieved of any liability which any of them may have by reason of any failure to adhere strictly to the plats and plans.
- (b) Each unit and common element shall have an easement for support from every other unit and common element.

(Mar. 29, 1977, D.C. Law 1-89, title II, § 216, 23 DCR 9532b.)

Prior Codifications

1981 Ed., § 45-1826.

1973 Ed., § 5-1226.

Legislative History of Laws

For legislative history of D.C. Law 1-89, see Historical and Statutory Notes following § 42-1901.01.

§ 42-1902.17. CONVERSION OF CONVERTIBLE LANDS; RECORDATION OF APPROPRIATE INSTRUMENTS; CHARACTER OF CONVERTIBLE LAND; TAX LIABILITY; TIME LIMITATION ON CONVERSION.

- (a) The declarant may convert all or any portion of any convertible land into 1 or more units or common elements, or both, subject to any restrictions and limitations which the condominium instruments may specify. Any such conversion shall be deemed to have occurred at the time of the recordation of appropriate instruments pursuant to subsection (b) of this section and § 42-1902.14(c).
- (b) The declarant shall prepare, execute, and record an amendment to the declaration describing the conversion. Such amendment shall assign an identifying number to each unit formed out of a convertible land and shall reallocate undivided interests in the common elements in accordance with § 42-1902.12(b). Such amendment shall describe or delineate the limited common elements formed out of the convertible land, showing or designating the unit or units to which each is assigned.
- (c) All convertible lands shall be deemed a part of the common elements except for such portions thereof as are converted in accordance with the provisions of this section. Until the expiration of the period during which conversion may occur or until actual conversion, whichever occurs first, real estate taxes shall be assessed against the declarant rather than the unit owners as to both the convertible land and any improvements thereon. No such conversion shall occur after 5 years from the recordation of the declaration, or such shorter period of time as the declaration may specify.

(Mar. 29, 1977, D.C. Law 1-89, title II, § 217, 23 DCR 9532b.)

HISTORICAL AND STATUTORY NOTES

Prior Codifications

1981 Ed., § 45-1827.

1973 Ed., § 5-1227.

Legislative History of Laws

For legislative history of D.C. Law 1-89, see Historical and Statutory Notes following § 42-1901.01.

§ 42-1902.18. CONVERSION OF CONVERTIBLE SPACES; AMENDMENT OF DECLARATION AND BYLAWS; RECORDATION; STATUS OF CONVERTIBLE SPACE NOT CONVERTED.

- (a) The declarant may convert all or any portion of any convertible space into 1 or more units or common elements, or both, including without limitation, limited common elements, subject to any restrictions and limitations which the condominium instruments may specify. Any such conversion shall be deemed to have occurred at the time of the recordation of appropriate instruments pursuant to subsection (b) of this section and § 42-1902.14(d).
- (b) Simultaneously with the recording of plats and plans pursuant to § 42-1902.14(d), the declarant shall prepare, execute, and record an amendment to the declaration describing the conversion. Such amendment shall assign an identifying number to each unit formed out of a convertible space and shall allocate to each unit a portion of the undivided interest in the common elements appertaining to that space. Such amendment shall describe or delineate the limited common elements formed out of the convertible space, showing or designating the unit or units to which each is assigned.
- (c) If all or any portion of any convertible space is converted into 1 or more units in accordance with this section, the declarant shall prepare, execute, and record simultaneously with the amendment to the declaration, an amendment to the bylaws. The amendment to the bylaws shall reallocate votes in the unit owners' association, rights to future common profits, and liabilities for future common expenses not specially assessed, all as in the case of the subdivision of a unit in accordance with § 42-1902.26(d).
- (d) Any convertible space not converted in accordance with the provisions of this section, or any portion or portions thereof not so converted, shall be treated for all purposes as a single unit until and unless it is so converted, and the provisions of this chapter shall be deemed applicable to any such space, or portion or portions thereof, as though the same were a unit.

(Mar. 29, 1977, D.C. Law 1-89, title II, § 218, 23 DCR 9532b.)

HISTORICAL AND STATUTORY NOTES

Prior Codifications

1981 Ed., § 45-1828.

1973 Ed., § 5-1228.

Legislative History of Laws

For legislative history of D.C. Law 1-89, see Historical and Statutory Notes following § 42-1901.01.

§ 42-1902.19. EXPANSION OF CONDOMINIUMS; AMENDMENT OF DECLARATION; RECORDATION; REALLOCATION OF INTERESTS IN COMMON ELEMENTS.

No condominium shall be expanded except in accordance with the provisions of the declaration and of this chapter. Any such expansion shall be deemed to have occurred at the time of the recordation of plats and plans pursuant to § 42-1902.14(c) and the recordation of an amendment to the declaration, duly executed by the declarant, including, without limitation, all of the owners and lessees of the additional land added to the condominium. Such amendment shall contain a legally sufficient description of the land added to the condominium, and shall reallocate undivided interests in the common elements in accordance with the provisions of § 42-1902.12(b). Such amendment may create convertible or withdrawable lands within the land added to the condominium, but this provision shall not be construed in derogation of the time limits imposed by or pursuant to §§ 42-1902.10(d)(3) and 42-1902.17(c).

(Mar. 29, 1977, D.C. Law 1-89, title II, § 219, 23 DCR 9532b.)

HISTORICAL AND STATUTORY NOTES

Prior Codifications

1981 Ed., § 45-1829.

1973 Ed., § 5-1229.

Legislative History of Laws

For legislative history of D.C. Law 1-89, see Historical and Statutory Notes following § 42-1901.01.

§ 42-1902.20. CONTRACTION OF CONDOMINIUMS; AMENDMENT OF DECLARATION; RECORDATION; WITHDRAWAL OF LAND AFTER CONVEYANCE OF UNIT.

No condominium shall be contracted except in accordance with the provisions of the declaration and of this chapter. Any such contraction shall be deemed to have occurred at the time of the recordation of an amendment to the declaration, executed by the declarant, containing a legally sufficient description of the land withdrawn from the condominium. If portions of the withdrawable land were described pursuant to § 42-1902.10(d)(5), then no such portion shall be so withdrawn after the conveyance of any unit on such portion. If no such portions were described, then none of the withdrawable land shall be withdrawn after the first conveyance of any unit thereon.

(Mar. 29, 1977, D.C. Law 1-89, title II, § 220, 23 DCR 9532b.)

HISTORICAL AND STATUTORY NOTES

Prior Codifications

1981 Ed., § 45-1830.

1973 Ed., § 5-1230.

Legislative History of Laws

For legislative history of D.C. Law 1-89, see Historical and Statutory Notes following § 42-1901.01.

§ 42-1902.21. DECLARANT'S EASEMENT OVER COMMON ELEMENTS FOR PURPOSE OF IMPROVEMENTS, ETC.

Subject to any restrictions and limitations the condominium instruments may specify, the declarant shall

have a transferable easement over and on the common elements for the purpose of making improvements on the submitted land and any additional land pursuant to the provisions of those instruments and of this chapter, and for the purpose of doing all things reasonably necessary and proper in connection therewith.

(Mar. 29, 1977, D.C. Law 1-89, title II, § 221, 23 DCR 9532b.)

HISTORICAL AND STATUTORY NOTES

Prior Codifications

1981 Ed., § 45-1831.

1973 Ed., § 5-1231.

Legislative History of Laws

For legislative history of D.C. Law 1-89, see Historical and Statutory Notes following § 42-1901.01.

§ 42-1902.22. SALES OFFICES, MODEL UNITS, ETC.; AUTHORIZATION; WHEN BECOME COMMON ELEMENTS.

The declarant and the declarant's authorized agents, representatives, and employees may maintain sales offices, management offices, and model units on the submitted land if and only if the condominium instruments provide for the same and specify the rights of the declarant with regard to the number, size, location, and relocation thereof. Any such sales office, management office, or model unit which is not designated a unit by the condominium instruments shall become a common element as soon as the declarant ceases to be a unit owner, and the declarant shall cease to have any rights with regard thereto unless such sales office, management office, or model unit is removed forthwith from the submitted land in accordance with a right reserved in the condominium instruments to make such removal.

(Mar. 29, 1977, D.C. Law 1-89, title II, § 222, 23 DCR 9532b.)

HISTORICAL AND STATUTORY NOTES

Prior Codifications

1981 Ed., § 45-1832.

1973 Ed., § 5-1232.

Legislative History of Laws

For legislative history of D.C. Law 1-89, see Historical and Statutory Notes following § 42-1901.01.

§ 42-1902.23. REPRESENTATIONS OR COMMITMENTS RELATING TO ADDITIONAL OR WITHDRAWABLE LAND; DECLARANT'S OBLIGATION TO COMPLETE OR BEGIN IMPROVEMENTS DESIGNATED FOR SUCH; LIABILITY FOR DAMAGES ARISING OUT OF USE OF CERTAIN EASEMENTS.

- (a) No covenants, restrictions, limitations, or other representations or commitments in the condominium instruments with regard to anything that is or is not to be done on the additional land, the withdrawable land, or any portion of either, shall be binding as to any portion of either lawfully withdrawn from the condominium or never added thereto except to the extent that the condominium instruments so provide. In the case of any covenant, restriction, limitation, or other representation or commitment in the condominium instruments, or in any other agreement that requires the declarant to add any portion of the additional land or to withdraw any portion of the withdrawable land, or imposing any obligations with regard to anything that is or is not to be done with regard to the condominium or any portion of the condominium, this subsection shall not be construed to nullify, limit, or otherwise affect that obligation.
- (b) The declarant shall complete all improvements labeled "not yet completed" on plats recorded pursuant to the requirements of this chapter unless the condominium instruments expressly exempt the declarant from such obligation, and shall, in the case of every improvement labeled "not yet begun" on such plats, state in the declaration either the extent of the obligation to complete the same or that there is no such obligation.
- (c) To the extent that damage is inflicted on any part of the condominium by any person or persons utilizing the easements reserved by the condominium instruments or created by §§ 42-1902.21 and 42-1902.22, the declarant together with the person or persons causing the same shall be jointly and severally liable for the prompt repair thereof and for the restoration of the same to a condition compatible with the remainder of the condominium.

(Mar. 29, 1977, D.C. Law 1-89, title II, § 223, 23 DCR 9532b; Mar. 8, 1991, D.C. Law 8-233, § 2(p), 38 DCR

261; Mar. 20, 1992, D.C. Law 9-82, § 2(f), 39 DCR 683.)

HISTORICAL AND STATUTORY NOTES

Prior Codifications

1981 Ed., § 45-1833.

1973 Ed., § 5-1233.

Temporary Amendments of Section

For temporary (225 day) amendment of section, see § 2(f) of Condominium Act of 1976 Technical and Clarifying Temporary Amendment Act of 1991 (D.C. Law 9-38, August 17, 1991, law notification 38 DCR 5805).

Legislative History of Laws

For legislative history of D.C. Law 1-89, see Historical and Statutory Notes following § 42-1901.01.

For legislative history of D.C. Law 8-233, see Historical and Statutory Notes following § 42-1901.07.

For legislative history of D.C. Law 9-82, see Historical and Statutory Notes following § 42-1901.01.

§ 42-1902.24. IMPROVEMENTS OR ALTERATIONS WITHIN UNIT; EXTERIOR APPEARANCE NOT TO BE CHANGED; MERGER OF ADJOINING UNITS.

- (a) Except to the extent prohibited by the condominium instruments, and subject to any restrictions and limitations specified therein, any unit owner may make any improvements or alterations within his unit that do not impair the structural integrity of any structure or otherwise lessen the support of any portion of the condominium. But no unit owner shall do anything which would change the exterior appearance of his unit or of any other portion of the condominium except to such extent and subject to such conditions as the condominium instruments may specify.
- (b) Except to the extent prohibited by the condominium instruments, and subject to any restrictions and limitations specified therein, if a unit owner acquires an adjoining unit, or an adjoining part of an adjoining unit, then such unit owner shall have the right to remove all or part of any intervening partition or to create doorways or other apertures therein, notwithstanding the fact that such partition may in whole or in part be a common element, so long as no portion of any bearing wall or bearing column is weakened or removed and no portion of any common element other than that partition is damaged, destroyed, or endangered. Such creation of doorways or other apertures shall not be deemed an alteration of boundaries within the meaning of § 42-1902.25.

(Mar. 29, 1977, D.C. Law 1-89, title II, § 224, 23 DCR 9532b.)

HISTORICAL AND STATUTORY NOTES

Prior Codifications

1981 Ed., § 45-1834.

1973 Ed., § 5-1234.

Legislative History of Laws

For legislative history of D.C. Law 1-89, see Historical and Statutory Notes following § 42-1901.01.

§ 42-1902.25. RELOCATION OF BOUNDARIES BETWEEN UNITS; WHEN PERMITTED; WRITTEN APPLICATION; AMENDMENT OF DECLARATION AND BYLAWS; REALLOCATION OF COMMON ELEMENTS; ALTERED MAPS AND PLANS; RECORDATION AND EFFECT THEREOF; SCOPE OF PROVISIONS.

- (a)(1) If the condominium instruments expressly permit the relocation of boundaries between adjoining units, then the boundaries between such units may be relocated in accordance with:
 - (A) The provisions of this section; and
 - (B) Any restrictions and limitations not otherwise unlawful which the condominium instruments may specify.
 - (2) The boundaries between adjoining units shall not be relocated unless the condominium instruments expressly permit it.

- (b) If the unit owners of adjoining units whose mutual boundaries may be relocated, desire to relocate such boundaries, then the principal officer of the unit owners' association, or such other officer or officers as the condominium instruments may specify, shall, upon written application of such unit owners, forthwith prepare and execute the appropriate instruments pursuant to subsections (c), (d) and (e) of this section.
- (c) An amendment to the declaration shall identify the units involved and shall state that the boundaries between those units are being relocated by agreement of the unit owners thereof, which amendment shall contain words of conveyance between those unit owners. If the unit owners of the units involved have specified in their written application, a reasonable reallocation as between the units involved of the aggregate undivided interest in the common elements appertaining to those units, the amendment to the declaration shall reflect that reallocation.
- (d) If the unit owners of the units involved have specified in their written application reasonable allocations as between the units involved of the aggregate number of votes in the unit owners' association, rights to future surplus funds, or liabilities for future common expenses not specially assessed, then an amendment to the bylaws shall reflect any such reallocations.
- (e) Such plats and plans as may be necessary to show the altered boundaries between the units involved together with their other boundaries shall be prepared, and the units depicted thereon shall bear their identifying numbers. Such plats and plans shall indicate the new dimensions of the units involved, and any change in the horizontal boundaries of either as a result of the relocation of their boundaries shall be identified with reference to established datum. Such plats and plans shall be certified as to their accuracy and compliance with the provisions of this subsection:
 - (1) By a registered land surveyor in the case of any plat; and
 - (2) By a registered architect or registered engineer in the case of any plan.
- (f) If appropriate instruments in accordance with the preceding subsections have been prepared, executed, and acknowledged, the instruments shall be executed and acknowledged by the unit owners of the units concerned and, upon payment by the unit owners of reasonable costs for the preparation and acknowledgment of the instruments, the instruments shall be recorded by the unit owners' association. The instruments shall become effective upon recordation and the recordation shall be conclusive evidence that the relocation of boundaries effectuated is not a violation of any restriction or limitation specified by the condominium instruments and that any reallocation made pursuant to subsections (c) and (d) of this section are reasonable.
- (g) Any relocation of boundaries between adjoining units shall be governed by this section and not by § 42-1902.26. Section 42-1902.26 shall apply only to such subdivisions of units as are intended to result in the creation of 2 or more units in place of the subdivided unit.

(Mar. 29, 1977, D.C. Law 1-89, title II, § 225, 23 DCR 9532b; Mar. 8, 1991, D.C. Law 8-233, § 2(q), 38 DCR 261.)

HISTORICAL AND STATUTORY NOTES

Prior Codifications

1981 Ed., § 45-1835.

1973 Ed., § 5-1235.

Legislative History of Laws

For legislative history of D.C. Law 1-89, see Historical and Statutory Notes following § 42-1901.01.

For legislative history of D.C. Law 8-233, see Historical and Statutory Notes following § 42-1901.07.

§ 42-1902.26. SUBDIVISION OF UNITS; WHEN PERMITTED; WRITTEN APPLICATION; AMENDMENT OF DECLARATION AND BYLAWS; REALLOCATION OF COMMON ELEMENTS; ALTERED MAPS AND PLANS; RECORDATION AND EFFECT THEREOF; SCOPE OF PROVISIONS.

- (a)(1) If the condominium instruments expressly permit the subdivision of any units; then such units may be subdivided in accordance with:
 - (A) The provisions of this section; and
 - (B) Any restrictions and limitations not otherwise unlawful which the condominium instruments may specify.
 - (2) No unit shall be subdivided unless the condominium instruments expressly permit it.
- (b) If the unit owner of any unit which may be subdivided desires to subdivide such unit, then the principal officer of the unit owners' association, or such other officer or officers as the condominium instruments may specify, shall, upon written application of the subdivider, as such unit owner shall henceforth be

referred to in this section, forthwith prepare and execute appropriate instruments pursuant to subsections (c), (d) and (e) of this section.

- (c) An amendment to the declaration shall assign new identifying numbers to the new units created by the subdivision of a unit and shall allocate to those units, on a reasonable basis acceptable to the subdivider, all of the undivided interest in the common elements appertaining to the subdivided unit. The new units shall jointly share all rights, and shall be equally liable jointly and severally for all obligations, with regard to any limited common elements assigned to the subdivided unit except to the extent that the subdivider may have specified in his written application that all or any portions of any limited common elements assigned to the subdivided unit exclusively should be assigned to 1 or more, but less than all of the new units, in which case the amendment to the declaration shall reflect the desires of the subdivider as expressed in such written application.
- (d) An amendment to the bylaws shall allocate to the new units, on a reasonable basis acceptable to the subdivider, the votes in the unit owners' association allocated to the subdivided unit, and shall reflect a proportionate allocation to the new units of the liability for common expenses and rights to common profits formerly appertaining to the subdivided unit.
- (e) Such plats and plans as may be necessary to show the boundaries separating the new units together with their other boundaries shall be prepared, and the new units depicted thereon shall bear their new identifying numbers. Such plats and plans shall indicate the dimensions of the new units, and the horizontal boundaries thereof, if any, shall be identified thereon with reference to established datum. Such plats and plans shall be certified as to their accuracy and compliance with the provisions of this subsection:
 - (1) By a registered land surveyor in the case of any plat; and
 - (2) By a registered architect or registered engineer in the case of any plan.
- (f) If appropriate instruments in accordance with the preceding subsections of this section have been prepared, executed, and acknowledged, the instruments shall be executed by the subdivider and, upon payment by the subdivider of reasonable costs for the preparation and acknowledgment of the instrument, shall be recorded by the unit owners' association. The instruments shall become effective upon recordation and the recordation shall be conclusive evidence that the subdivision effectuated is not a violation of any restriction or limitation specified by the condominium instruments and that any reallocations made pursuant to subsections (c) and (d) of this section are reasonable.
- (g) Notwithstanding the provisions of §§ 42-1901.03 and 42-1902.18(d), this section shall have no application to convertible spaces, and no such space shall be deemed a unit for the purposes of this section. However, this section shall apply to any units formed by the conversion of all or any portion of any such space, and any such unit shall be deemed a unit for the purposes of this section.

(Mar. 29, 1977, D.C. Law 1-89, title II, § 226, 23 DCR 9532b; Mar. 8, 1991, D.C. Law 8-233, § 2(r), 38 DCR 261.)

HISTORICAL AND STATUTORY NOTES

Prior Codifications

1981 Ed., § 45-1836.

1973 Ed., § 5-1236.

Legislative History of Laws

For legislative history of D.C. Law 1-89, see Historical and Statutory Notes following § 42-1901.01.

For legislative history of D.C. Law 8-233, see Historical and Statutory Notes following § 42-1901.07.

§ 42-1902.27. AMENDMENT OF INSTRUMENTS.

- (a) If there is no unit owner other than the declarant, the declarant may unilaterally amend the condominium instruments, and the amendment shall become effective upon recordation if the amendment has been executed by the declarant. This section shall not be construed to nullify, limit, or otherwise affect the validity or enforceability of any agreement renouncing or to renounce, in whole or in part, the right conferred by this section.
- (b) If any of the units in the condominium are restricted exclusively to residential use and there is any unit owner other than the declarant, the condominium instruments shall be amended only by agreement of unit owners of units to which 2/3 of the votes in the unit owners' association pertain, or any larger majority that the condominium instruments may specify, except in cases for which this chapter provides different methods of amendment. If none of the units in the condominium is restricted exclusively to residential use, the condominium instruments may specify a majority smaller than the minimum specified in the preceding sentence.
- (c) An action to challenge the validity of an amendment adopted by the unit owners' association pursuant

to this section may not be brought more than 1 year after the amendment is recorded.

- (d) Any amendment to the condominium instruments required by this chapter to be recorded by the unit owners' association shall be prepared, executed, recorded, and certified on behalf of the unit owners' association by any officer designated for that purpose or, in the absence of designation, by the presiding officer of the executive board.
- (e) Except to the extent expressly permitted or required by other provisions of this chapter, an amendment to the condominium instruments may not:
 - (1) Create or increase special declarant rights;
 - (2) Increase the number of units;
 - (3) Change the boundaries of any unit;
 - (4) Change the undivided interest in the common elements, the liability for common expenses, the right to surplus funds, or the number of votes in the unit owners' association that pertains to any unit; or
 - (5) Change the uses to which any unit is restricted, in the absence of the unanimous consent of the unit owners.
- (f)(1) Notwithstanding any other provision of this section, within 5 years after the recordation of a condominium instrument that contains or creates a mistake, inconsistency, error, or ambiguity, the declarant may unilaterally execute and record a corrective amendment or supplement to the condominium instruments to:
 - (A) Correct a mathematical mistake, an inconsistency, or a scrivener's error; or
 - (B) Clarify an ambiguity in the condominium instruments with respect to an objectively verifiable fact, including without limitation recalculating the undivided interest in the common elements, the liability for common expenses or right to surplus funds, or the number of votes in the unit owners' association that pertain to a unit.
 - (2) An amendment or supplement may not materially reduce what the obligations of the declarant would have been if the mistake, inconsistency, error, or ambiguity had not occurred. The principal officer of the unit owners' association may unilaterally execute and record a corrective amendment or supplement upon a vote of 2/3 of the members of the executive board. Any corrective amendment or supplement shall be validated to the extent that the corrective amendment or supplement would have been permitted by this subsection.

(Mar. 29, 1977, D.C. Law 1-89, title II, § 227, 23 DCR 9532b; Mar. 8, 1991, D.C. Law 8-233, § 2(s), 38 DCR 261; Mar. 20, 1992, D.C. Law 9-82, § 2(g), 39 DCR 683.)

HISTORICAL AND STATUTORY NOTES

Prior Codifications

1981 Ed., § 45-1837.

1973 Ed., § 5-1237.

Temporary Amendments of Section

For temporary (225 day) amendment of section, see § 2(g) of Condominium Act of 1976 Technical and Clarifying Temporary Amendment Act of 1991 (D.C. Law 9-38, August 17, 1991, law notification 38 DCR 5805).

Emergency Act Amendments

For temporary amendment of section, see § 2(g) of the Condominium Act of 1976 Technical and Clarifying Emergency Amendment Act of 1991 (D.C. Act 9-47, June 24, 1991, 38 DCR 4082).

Legislative History of Laws

For legislative history of D.C. Law 1-89, see Historical and Statutory Notes following § 42-1901.01.

For legislative history of D.C. Law 8-233, see Historical and Statutory Notes following § 42-1901.07.

For legislative history of D.C. Law 9-82, see Historical and Statutory Notes following § 42-1901.01.

§ 42-1902.28. TERMINATION OF CONDOMINIUM.

(a) If there is no unit owner other than the declarant, the declarant may unilaterally terminate the condominium. A termination shall become effective upon recordation if the termination has been executed by the declarant and recorded in the Office of the Surveyor. This section shall not be construed to nullify, limit, or otherwise affect the validity or enforceability of any agreement renouncing or to renounce, in whole or in part, the right conferred.

- (b) If any of the units in the condominium are restricted exclusively to residential use and there is any unit owner other than the declarant, the condominium may be terminated by the agreement of unit owners of units to which 4/5 of the votes in the unit owners' association pertain, or any larger majority as the condominium instruments may specify. If none of the units in the condominium is restricted exclusively to residential use, the condominium instruments may specify a majority smaller than the minimum specified in the preceding sentence.
- (c) An agreement to terminate a condominium shall be evidenced by the execution of a termination agreement or ratification in the same manner as a deed by the requisite number of unit owners. Unless the termination agreement otherwise provides, prior to recordation of the termination agreement, a unit owner's prior agreement to terminate the condominium may be revoked only with the approval of unit owners of units to which a majority of the votes in the unit owners' association pertain. The termination agreement shall specify a date after which the termination agreement shall be void if the termination agreement is not recorded. A termination agreement and any ratification of the termination agreement shall be effective only upon recordation in the Office of the Surveyor.
- (d) In the case of a condominium that contains only units having horizontal boundaries described in the condominium instruments, a termination agreement may provide that all the common elements and units of the condominium shall be sold following termination. If, pursuant to the agreement, any real estate in the condominium shall be sold following termination, the termination agreement shall set forth the minimum terms of the sale.
- (e) In the case of a condominium that contains any units not having horizontal boundaries described in the condominium instruments, a termination agreement may provide for sale of the common elements. The termination agreement may not require that the units be sold following termination, unless the condominium instruments as originally recorded provide otherwise or all the unit owners consent to the sale.
- (f) On behalf of the unit owners, the unit owners' association may contract for the disposition of real estate in the condominium, but the contract shall not be binding on the unit owners until approved pursuant to subsections (b) and (c) of this section. If any real estate in the condominium shall be sold following termination, title to the real estate, upon termination, shall vest in the unit owners' association as trustee for the holders of all interests in the units. Thereafter, the unit owners' association shall have powers necessary and appropriate to effect the sale. Until the sale has been concluded and the proceeds have been distributed, the unit owners' association shall continue in existence with all the powers the unit owners' association had before termination. Proceeds of the sale shall be distributed to unit owners and lienholders as their interests may appear, in proportion to the respective interests of unit owners as provided in subsection (i) of this section. Unless otherwise specified in the termination agreement, for as long as the unit owners' association holds title to the real estate, each unit owner or his or her successor in interest shall have an exclusive right to occupancy of the portion of the real estate that formerly constituted his or her unit. During the period of occupancy by the unit owner or his or her successor in interest, each unit owner or his successor in interest shall remain liable for any assessment or other obligation imposed on the unit owner by this chapter or the condominium instruments.
- (g) If the real estate that constitutes the condominium shall not be sold following termination, title to the common elements and, in the case of a condominium containing only units that have horizontal boundaries described in the condominium instruments, title to all the real estate in the condominium shall vest in the unit owners upon termination as tenants in common in proportion to the unit owners' respective interests as provided in subsection (i) of this section. Any liens on the units shall shift accordingly. While the tenancy in common exists, each unit owner or his or her successors in interest shall have an exclusive right to occupancy of the portion of the real estate that formerly constituted the unit owner's unit.
- (h) Following termination of the condominium, the proceeds of any sale of real estate, together with the assets of the unit owners' association, shall be held by the unit owners' association as trustee for unit owners or lienholders on the units as their interests may appear. Following termination, any creditor of the unit owners' association who holds a lien on the unit that was recorded before termination may enforce the lien in the same manner as any lienholder. Any other creditor of the unit owners' association shall be treated as if he or she had perfected a lien on the units immediately before termination.
- (i) The respective interests of unit owners referred to in subsections (f), (g), and (h) of this section shall be as follows:
 - (1) Except as provided in paragraph (2) of this subsection, the respective interests of a unit owner shall be the fair market values of the unit owner's limited common elements, and common element interests immediately before the termination, as determined by an independent appraiser selected by the unit owners' association. The decision of the independent appraiser shall be distributed to the unit owners and become final unless disapproved within 30 days after distribution by unit owners of units to which 1/4 of the votes in the unit owners' association. The proportion of any unit owner's interest to the interest of all unit owners is determined by dividing the fair market value of the unit owner's unit and common element interest by the total fair market values of all the units and common elements.
 - (2) If any unit or limited common element is destroyed to the extent that an appraisal of the fair market value before destruction cannot be made, the interests of all unit owners are the unit owners' respective

common element interests immediately before the termination.

- (j) Except as provided in subsection (k) of this section, foreclosure or enforcement of a lien or encumbrance against the entire condominium shall not alone terminate the condominium, and foreclosure or enforcement of a lien or encumbrance against a portion of the condominium, other than withdrawable land, shall not withdraw the portion from the condominium. Foreclosure or enforcement of a lien or encumbrance against withdrawable land shall not alone withdraw the land from the condominium, but the person who takes title to the withdrawable land shall have the right to require from the unit owners' association, upon request, an amendment that excludes the land from the condominium.
- (k) If a lien or encumbrance against a portion of the real estate that comprises the condominium has priority over the condominium instruments, and the lien or encumbrance has not been partially released, upon foreclosure, the parties foreclosing the lien or encumbrance may record an instrument that excludes the real estate subject to the lien or encumbrance from the condominium.

(Mar. 29, 1977, D.C. Law 1-89, title II, § 228, 23 DCR 9532b; Mar. 8, 1991, D.C. Law 8-233, § 2(t), 38 DCR 261; Mar. 20, 1992, D.C. Law 9-82, § 2(h), 39 DCR 683.)

HISTORICAL AND STATUTORY NOTES

Prior Codifications

1981 Ed., § 45-1838.

1973 Ed., § 5-1238.

Temporary Amendments of Section

For temporary (225 day) amendment of section, see § 2(h) of Condominium Act of 1976 Technical and Clarifying Temporary Amendment Act of 1991 (D.C. Law 9-38, August 17, 1991, law notification 38 DCR 5805).

Legislative History of Laws

For legislative history of D.C. Law 1-89, see Historical and Statutory Notes following § 42-1901.01.

For legislative history of D.C. Law 8-233, see Historical and Statutory Notes following § 42-1901.07.

For legislative history of D.C. Law 9-82, see Historical and Statutory Notes following § 42-1901.01.

§ 42-1902.29. CONDOMINIUM LEASE; RECORDATION; TERMS; LEASEHOLD PAYMENTS; INCREASES; SALE OR ASSIGNATION; OFFER TO UNIT OWNERS' ASSOCIATION; RENEWAL.

- (a) The declarant of a leasehold condominium shall record with the condominium instruments any lease pursuant to which the condominium is a leasehold condominium ("condominium lease"); provided, however, it shall be sufficient for the declarant to record a statement of the book, page and date of recordation of such lease if such lease has previously been recorded among the land records of the District of Columbia. Condominium instruments establishing a leasehold condominium containing more than 3 residential units shall not be effective unless the condominium lease(s) comply with the requirements of subsections (b), (c) and (d) of this section.
- (b)(1) If a condominium is a leasehold condominium subject to the provisions of this section, any condominium lease shall be for a term of not less than 99 years with a right of renewal for consecutive additional terms of not less than 99 years. The lease shall provide for level, periodic payments which may not be increased during the first 10 years of the leasehold term. If provided in the lease, the lessor may petition the Mayor for an increase in leasehold payments to be effective beginning with the 11th year of the leasehold term, and the Mayor shall approve such increase if he finds that:
 - (A) Costs borne by the lessor in connection with the lease have increased; or
 - (B) Costs of living, as measured by a standard statistical index computed and published by the United States government and available for the period of the leasehold term, have increased; and
 - (C) The increase in the lease payments is in reasonable proportion to such increased costs.
 - (2) An increase in lease payments shall be effective for a minimum period of 10 years, after which the lessor may again petition for an increase subject to the provisions of this subsection. The lessor shall not require or accept lease payments which do not meet the requirements of this subsection.
- (c) A lessor of a condominium lease may sell or assign the lease only after offering the unit owners' association of the condominium the right to purchase the leasehold estate at a price and on terms offered to any other prospective purchaser. The lessor shall give the unit owners' association a period of at least 60 days within which to accept or reject the offer.
- (d) The lessor of a condominium lease shall give the lessee of such lease a statement not less than 5 years prior to the expiration of such lease of whether the lease is to be renewed and on what terms the

lease is to be renewed. If the lessor offers to renew the lease, the lessor shall give the lessee a period of at least 180 days within which to accept or reject the offer.

(Mar. 29, 1977, D.C. Law 1-89, title II, § 229, 23 DCR 9532b.)

HISTORICAL AND STATUTORY NOTES

Prior Codifications

1981 Ed., § 45-1839.

1973 Ed., § 5-1239.

Legislative History of Laws

For legislative history of D.C. Law 1-89, see Historical and Statutory Notes following § 42-1901.01.

§ 42-1902.30. TRANSFER OF SPECIAL DECLARANT RIGHTS.

- (a) A special declarant right created or reserved under this chapter may not be transferred except by an instrument that evidences the transfer recorded in the same manner as the condominium instruments. The instrument shall not be effective unless executed by the transferee.
- (b) Upon transfer of any special declarant right, the liability of a transferor declarant shall be as follows:
 - (1) A transferor shall not be relieved of any obligation or liability that arises before the transfer and shall remain liable for any warranty obligation imposed upon him or her by this chapter. Lack of privity shall not deprive any unit owner of standing to maintain an action to enforce any obligation of the transferor.
 - (2) If a successor to a special declarant right is an affiliate of a declarant, the transferor shall be jointly and severally liable with the successor for any obligation or liability of the successor that relates to the condominium.
 - (3) If a transferor retains a special declarant right, and transfers other special declarant rights to a successor who is not an affiliate of the declarant, the transferor shall be liable for any obligation or liability imposed on a declarant by this chapter or by the condominium instruments that relates to the retained special declarant rights and that arises after the transfer.
 - (4) A transferor shall have no liability for any act or omission or any breach of a contractual or warranty obligation that arises from the exercise of a special declarant right by a successor declarant who is not an affiliate of the transferor.
- (c) Unless otherwise provided in a mortgage instrument or deed of trust, in case of foreclosure, mortgage, tax sale, judicial sale, sale by a trustee under a deed of trust, or sale under bankruptcy or receivership proceedings of any unit owned by a declarant or real estate in a condominium subject to development rights, a person who acquires title to all the real estate being foreclosed or sold, upon his or her request, shall succeed to all special declarant rights related to the real estate held by the declarant, or to any rights reserved in the condominium instruments pursuant to § 42-1902.22 and held by the declarant to maintain models, sales offices, and signs. The judgment or instrument that conveys title shall provide for transfer of only the special declarant rights requested. For purposes of this subsection, the term "development rights" means any right or combination of rights to expand an expandable condominium, contract a contractable condominium, convert convertible land, or convert convertible space.
- (d) Upon foreclosure, tax sale, judicial sale, sale by a trustee under a deed of trust, or sale under bankruptcy or receivership proceedings of all units and other real estate in a condominium owned by a declarant:
 - (1) The declarant shall cease to have any special declarant rights; and
 - (2) The period of declarant control shall terminate unless the judgment or instrument that conveys title provides for transfer of all special declarant rights held by the declarant to a successor declarant.
- (e) The liability or obligation of a person who succeeds to special declarant rights shall be as follows:
 - (1) A successor to any special declarant right who is an affiliate of a declarant shall be subject to any obligation or liability imposed on the transferor by this chapter or the condominium instruments.
 - (2) A successor to any special declarant right, other than a successor described in paragraph (3) or (4) of this subsection, who is not an affiliate of a declarant, shall be subject to any obligation or liability imposed by this chapter or the condominium instruments:
 - (A) On a declarant that relates to his or her exercise or nonexercise of special declarant rights; or
 - (B) On his or her transferor, other than:
 - (i) A misrepresentation by a previous declarant;
 - (ii) A warranty obligation on improvements made by a previous declarant or made before the condominium was created;

- (iii) A breach of a fiduciary obligation by a previous declarant or his or her appointee to the executive board: or
- (iv) Any liability or obligation imposed on the transferor's acts or omissions after the transfer.
- (3) A successor who is not an affiliate of a declarant and whose sole right is a reservation in the condominium instruments to maintain models, sales offices, and signs may not exercise any other special declarant right and shall not be subject to any liability or obligation as a declarant, except a liability or obligation that arises under subchapter IV of this chapter that relates to disposition by the successor.
- (4) If the transferor is not an affiliate of the successor to special declarant rights and the successor succeeded to all the special declarant rights pursuant to a deed in lieu of foreclosure or a judgment or instrument that conveys title to units under subsection (c) of this section, the successor may declare his or her intention in a recorded instrument to hold the rights solely for transfer to another person. Until the successor transfers all special declarant rights to any person who acquires title to any unit owned by the successor, or until the successor records an instrument that permits exercise of all special declarant rights, the successor may not exercise the special declarant rights other than a right held by his or her transferor to control the executive board in accordance with the provisions of § 42-1903.02 for the duration of any period of declarant control. Any attempted exercise of special declarant rights other than a right held by the successor's transferor to control the executive board shall be void. For the period that a successor declarant may not exercise special declarant rights under this subsection, he or she shall not be subject to any liability or obligation as a declarant other than liability or obligation as a declarant for his or her acts or omissions under § 42-1903.02.
- (f) Nothing in this section shall subject any successor to a special declarant right to any claim against or other obligation of a transferor declarant, other than a claim or obligation that arises under this chapter or the condominium instruments.

(Mar. 29, 1977, D.C. Law 1-89, title II, § 230, as added Mar. 8, 1991, D.C. Law 8-233, § 2(u), 38 DCR 261; Mar. 20, 1992, D.C. Law 9-82, § 2(i), 39 DCR 683.)

HISTORICAL AND STATUTORY NOTES

Prior Codifications

1981 Ed., § 45-1839.1.

Temporary Amendments of Section

For temporary (225 day) amendment of section, see § 2(i) of Condominium Act of 1976 Technical and Clarifying Temporary Amendment Act of 1991 (D.C. Law 9-38, August 17, 1991, law notification 38 DCR 5805).

Legislative History of Laws

For legislative history of D.C. Law 8-233, see Historical and Statutory Notes following § 42-1901.07.

For legislative history of D.C. Law 9-82, see Historical and Statutory Notes following § 42-1901.01.

SUBCHAPTER III. CONTROL AND GOVERNANCE OF CONDOMINIUMS.

§ 42-1903.01. BYLAWS; RECORDATION; UNIT OWNERS' ASSOCIATION AND EXECUTIVE BOARD THEREOF; POWERS AND DUTIES; OFFICERS; AMENDMENT AND CONTENTS THEREOF; RESPONSIBILITY FOR INSURANCE ON COMMON ELEMENTS.

- (a) There shall be recorded simultaneously with the declaration a set of bylaws providing for the self-government of the condominium by an association of all the unit owners. The unit owners' association may be incorporated.
- (b) The bylaws shall provide whether or not the unit owners' association shall have an executive board. The executive board, if any, shall, subsequent to the expiration of the period of declarant control specified pursuant to § 42- 1903.02(a), be elected by the unit owners unless the unit owners vote to amend the bylaws to provide otherwise. If there is to be such a board, the bylaws shall specify the powers and responsibilities of the same and the number and terms of its members. The bylaws may delegate to such board, inter alia, any of the powers and responsibilities assigned by this chapter to the unit owners' association. The bylaws shall also specify which, if any, of its powers and responsibilities the unit owners' association or its executive board may delegate to a managing agent.
- (c) The bylaws shall provide whether or not there shall be officers in addition to the members of the

executive board. If there are to be such additional officers, the bylaws shall specify the powers and responsibilities of the same, the manner of their selection and removal, their number and their terms. the bylaws may delegate to such additional officers, inter alia, any of the powers and responsibilities assigned by this chapter to the unit owners' association.

- (d) In any case where an amendment to the declaration is required by subsection (b), (c), or (d) of § 42-1902.12, the person or persons required to execute the same shall also prepare and execute, and record simultaneously with such amendment, an amendment to the bylaws. The amendment to the bylaws shall allocate to the new units votes in the unit owners' association, rights to future surplus funds, and liabilities for future common expenses not specially assessed, on the same bases as were used for such allocations to the units depicted on plats and plans recorded pursuant to subsections (a) and (b) of § 42-1902.14; or shall abolish the votes appertaining to former units and reallocate their rights to future surplus funds, and their liabilities for future common expenses not specially assessed, to the remaining units in proportion to the relative rights and liabilities of the remaining units immediately prior to the amendment.
- (e) Repealed.

(Mar. 29, 1977, D.C. Law 1-89, title III, \S 301, 23 DCR 9532b; Mar. 8, 1991, D.C. Law 8-233, \S 2(v), 38 DCR 261.)

HISTORICAL AND STATUTORY NOTES

Prior Codifications

1981 Ed., § 45-1841.

1973 Ed., § 5-1241.

Leaislative History of Laws

For legislative history of D.C. Law 1-89, see Historical and Statutory Notes following § 42-1901.01.

For legislative history of D.C. Law 8-233, see Historical and Statutory Notes following § 42-1901.07.

Miscellaneous Notes

Sections 2 and 3 of D.C. Law 19-178 provide:

- "Sec. 2. (a)(1) Notwithstanding any provision of law to the contrary, the principal officer of the 8th Street Plaza Condominium Association, Inc., ("8th Street Association") for the 8th Street Condominium, located in Square 5956W and Lots 26, 27, 817, 818, and 2001 through 2034 in Square 5956 ("8th Street Condominium") may:
- "(A) Through a simple majority of a quorum of its Board of Directors, correct, amend, and restate its condominium instruments, including its bylaws, declaration, and plats and plans ("modified instruments"), to correct any errors or omissions made by the declarant or other person; and
- "(B) File the appropriate documents with the Mayor associated with convertible and expandable land ("C & E land") to be added to the 8th Street Condominium.
- "(2) Notwithstanding any provision of law to the contrary, the Office of Tax and Revenue shall not require prepayment of real property taxes and the Office of the Surveyor shall accept the modified instruments, and the C & E land documents or instruments, if any, for filing.
- "(b)(1) The modified instruments and any C & E land documents or instruments shall be exempt from any filing fees established by the Mayor for services rendered by the Office of the Surveyor or the Recorder of Deeds.
- "(2) The exemptions granted by paragraph (1) of this subsection shall expire one year after the effective date of this act.
- "(c)(1) On the date that any modified instrument or C & E land document or instrument is filed with the Mayor, the Office of Tax and Revenue, the Recorder of Deeds, or the Office of the Surveyor, the Office of Tax and Revenue is authorized to reassess or redistribute, in accordance with D.C. Official Code § 47-835, any real property tax related to the 8th Street Condominium that is levied, unpaid, due, or resulting from these documents or instruments as of the date that the document or instrument was filed.
- "(2) Any document or instrument filed pursuant to this act shall apply prospectively only for assessment and taxation purposes, and any lot created, discontinued, modified, or adjusted based on such document or instrument shall be effective for assessment and taxation purposes as of the beginning of the half tax year immediately succeeding the date such document or instrument is filed.
- "(d) Except as provided in subsection (e) of this section, any lien for unpaid real property taxes or any tax sale outstanding with respect to any lot constituting part of the 8th Street Condominium shall be unimpaired by any document or instrument filed pursuant to this act.
- "(e) If a lot is discontinued as a result of a filing made pursuant to this act, any unpaid real property tax for any period preceding the effective date of discontinuance shall be forgiven.

"Sec. 3. Applicability.

"This act shall apply upon the inclusion of its fiscal effect in an approved budget and financial plan, as certified

by the Chief Financial Officer to the Budget Director of the Council in a certification published by the Council in the District of Columbia Register."

§ 42-1903.02. CONTROL BY DECLARANT; LIMITATIONS; CONTRACTS ENTERED ON BEHALF OF UNIT OWNERS; DECLARANT TO ACT WHERE OWNERS' ASSOCIATION OR OFFICERS THEREOF NOT EXISTENT; GRADUATED REPRESENTATION OF UNIT OWNERS IN EXECUTIVE BOARD; STRICT CONSTRUCTION.

- (a) The condominium instruments may authorize the declarant, or a managing agent or some other person or persons selected or to be selected by the declarant, to appoint and remove some or all of the officers of the unit owners' association or members of its executive board, or both, or to exercise powers and responsibilities otherwise assigned by the condominium instruments and by this chapter to the unit owners' association, the officers, or the executive board. But no amendment to the condominium instruments shall increase the scope of such authorization if there is any unit owner other than the declarant and no such authorization shall be valid after the time set by the condominium instruments or after units to which three-fourths of the undivided interests in the common elements appertain have been conveyed, whichever occurs first. For the purposes of the preceding sentence only, the calculation of the fraction of undivided interest shall be based upon the total undivided interests assigned or to be assigned to all units registered with the Mayor according to § 42-1904.06. The time limit initially set by the condominium instruments shall not exceed 3 years in the case of an expandable condominium or a condominium containing convertible land, or 2 years in the case of any other condominium. Such period shall commence upon settlement of the first unit to be sold in any portion of the condominium.
- (b)(1) If entered into at any time prior to the expiration of the period of declarant control contemplated by subsection (a) of this section, no contract or lease entered into with the declarant or an affiliate of a declarant, other than a lease subject to § 42-1902.10(e), management contract, employment contract, or lease of a recreational or parking area or facility, which is directly or indirectly made by or on behalf of the unit owners' association or the unit owners as a group, shall be entered into for a period in excess of 2 years. Any contract or agreement entered into after March 8, 1991, may be terminated without penalty by the unit owners' association or the executive board of the unit owners' association upon not less than 90 days written notice to the other party.
 - (2) If entered into at any time prior to the expiration of the period of declarant control contemplated by subsection (a) of this section, any contract, lease or agreement, other than those subject to the provisions of paragraph (1) of this subsection, may be entered into by or on behalf of the unit owners' association, its executive board, or the unit owners as a group, if such contract, lease or agreement is bona fide and is commercially reasonable to the unit owners' association at the time entered into under the circumstances.
- (c) If the unit owners' association is not in existence or does not have officers at the time of the creation of the condominium, the declarant shall, until there is such an association with such officers, have the power and the responsibility to act in all instances where this subchapter or the condominium instruments require or permit action by the unit owners' association, its executive board, or any officer or officers.
- (d) Notwithstanding subsection (a) of this section, the bylaws shall provide that:
 - (1) Not later than the time that units to which 25% of the undivided interests in the common elements appertain have been conveyed, the unit owners' association shall cause a special meeting to be held at which not less than 25% of the members of the executive board shall be selected by unit owners other than declarant; and
 - (2) Not later than the time units to which 50% of the undivided interests in the common elements appertain have been conveyed, the unit owners' association shall cause a special meeting to be held at which not less than 33 1/3% of the members of the executive board shall be selected by unit owners other than declarant.
- (e) Repealed.
- (f) This section shall be strictly construed to protect the rights of the unit owners.

(Mar. 29, 1977, D.C. Law 1-89, title III, § 302, 23 DCR 9532b; Mar. 8, 1991, D.C. Law 8-233, § 2(w), 38 DCR 261.)

HISTORICAL AND STATUTORY NOTES

Prior Codifications

1981 Ed., § 45-1842.

1973 Ed., § 5-1242.

For legislative history of D.C. Law 1-89, see Historical and Statutory Notes following § 42-1901.01.

For legislative history of D.C. Law 8-233, see Historical and Statutory Notes following § 42-1901.07.

§ 42-1903.03. MEETINGS.

Meetings of the unit owners' association shall be held in accordance with the provisions of the condominium instruments at least once each year after the formation of the unit owners' association. The bylaws shall specify an officer who shall, at least 21 days in advance of any annual or regularly scheduled meeting and at least 7 days in advance of any other meeting, send to each unit owner notice of the time, place, and purpose of the meeting. The notice shall be sent by the United States mail to all unit owners of record at the address of their respective units and to any other address that the unit owners have designated to the officer. In the alternative, notice may be hand-delivered by the officer, if the officer certifies in writing that the notice was delivered to the unit owner.

(Mar. 29, 1977, D.C. Law 1-89, title III, § 303, 23 DCR 9532b; Mar. 8, 1991, D.C. Law 8-233, § 2(x), 38 DCR 261.)

HISTORICAL AND STATUTORY NOTES

Prior Codifications

1981 Ed., § 45-1843.

1973 Ed., § 5-1243.

Legislative History of Laws

For legislative history of D.C. Law 1-89, see Historical and Statutory Notes following § 42-1901.01.

For legislative history of D.C. Law 8-233, see Historical and Statutory Notes following § 42-1901.07.

§ 42-1903.04. MEETINGS--EXECUTIVE BOARD; QUORUMS.

- (a) Unless the condominium instruments otherwise provide, a quorum shall be deemed to be present throughout any meeting of the unit owners' association until adjourned if persons entitled to cast more than the thirty-three and one-third percent of the votes are present at the beginning of such meeting. The bylaws may provide for a larger percentage, or for a smaller percentage not less than 25 percent.
- (b) Unless the condominium instruments specify a larger majority, a quorum shall be deemed to be present throughout any meeting of the executive board if persons entitled to cast one half of the votes in that body are present at the beginning of such meeting.

(Mar. 29, 1977, D.C. Law 1-89, title III, § 304, 23 DCR 9532b; Mar. 8, 1991, D.C. Law 8-233, § 2(y), 38 DCR 261.)

HISTORICAL AND STATUTORY NOTES

Prior Codifications

1981 Ed., § 45-1844.

1973 Ed., § 5-1244.

Legislative History of Laws

For legislative history of D.C. Law 1-89, see Historical and Statutory Notes following § 42-1901.01.

For legislative history of D.C. Law 8-233, see Historical and Statutory Notes following § 42-1901.07.

§ 42-1903.05. ALLOCATION OF VOTES WITHIN UNIT OWNERS' ASSOCIATION; VOTE WHERE MORE THAN 1 OWNER OF UNIT; PROXIES; MAJORITY; PROVISIONS NOT APPLICABLE TO UNITS OWNED BY ASSOCIATION.

- (a) The bylaws may allocate to each unit depicted on plats and plans that comply with subsections (a) and (b) of \S 42-1902.14 a number of votes in the unit owners' association proportionate to the liability for common expenses as established pursuant to \S 42-1903.12(c).
- (b) Otherwise, the bylaws shall allocate to each such unit an equal number of votes in the unit owners' association, subject to the following exception: Each convertible space so depicted shall be allocated a number of votes in the unit owners' association proportionate to the size of each such space, vis-a-vis the

aggregate size of all units so depicted, while the remaining votes in the unit owners' association shall be allocated equally to the other units so depicted.

- (c) Since a unit owner may be more than 1 person, if only 1 of such persons is present at a meeting of the unit owners' association, that person shall be entitled to cast the votes appertaining to that unit. But if more than 1 of such persons is present, the vote appertaining to that unit shall be cast only in accordance with their unanimous agreement unless the condominium instruments expressly provide otherwise, and such consent shall be conclusively presumed if any 1 of them purports to cast the votes appertaining to that unit without protest being made forthwith by any of the others to the person presiding over the meeting. Since a person need not be a natural person, the word "person" shall be deemed for the purposes of this subsection to include, without limitation, any natural person having authority to execute deeds on behalf of any person, excluding natural persons, which is, either alone or in conjunction with another person or persons, a unit owner.
- (d) Notwithstanding any contrary provisions of the condominium instruments, this subsection establishes the requirements for the validity of proxies. The votes that pertain to any unit may be cast pursuant to a proxy duly executed by or on behalf of the unit owner, or, in a case where the unit owner is more than 1 person, by or on behalf of all those persons. A proxy may be revoked if a unit owner or 1 of the unit owners, in the case of a unit owned by more than 1 person, gives actual notice of revocation to the person who presides over the meeting. A proxy shall be void if the proxy is not dated, if the proxy purports to be revocable without notice, or if the signatures of any person executing the proxy has not been witnessed by a person who shall sign his or her full name and address. A proxy shall terminate automatically upon the final adjournment of the first meeting held on or after the date of the proxy, but shall remain in effect during any recess or temporary adjournment of the meeting.
- (e) If 50% or more of the votes in the unit owners' association appertain to 25% or less of the units, then in any case where a majority vote is required by the condominium instruments or by this chapter, the requirement for such a majority shall be deemed to include, in addition to the specified majority of the votes, assent by the unit owners of a like majority of the units.
- (f) Notwithstanding anything in this section to the contrary, during any time that the unit owners' association is the owner of any condominium unit, the votes in the unit owners' association that pertain to the condominium unit shall be included in any calculation to determine the existence of a quorum at any meeting of the unit owners' association pursuant to § 42-1903.04, but otherwise shall be deemed to be cast in proportion to the affirmative and negative votes cast by all unit owners other than the unit owners' association at any meeting.

(Mar. 29, 1977, D.C. Law 1-89, title III, § 305, 23 DCR 9532b; Mar. 8, 1991, D.C. Law 8-233, § 2(z), 38 DCR 261; Mar. 20, 1992, D.C. Law 9-82, § 2(j), 39 DCR 683.)

HISTORICAL AND STATUTORY NOTES

Prior Codifications

1981 Ed., § 45-1845.

1973 Ed., § 5-1245.

Legislative History of Laws

For legislative history of D.C. Law 1-89, see Historical and Statutory Notes following § 42-1901.01.

For legislative history of D.C. Law 8-233, see Historical and Statutory Notes following § 42-1901.07.

For legislative history of D.C. Law 9-82, see Historical and Statutory Notes following § 42-1901.01.

§ 42-1903.06. OFFICERS; DISQUALIFICATION.

- (a) If the condominium instruments provide that any officer or officers must be unit owners, then any such officer who disposes of all of his units in fee or for a term or terms of 6 months or more shall be deemed to have disqualified himself from continuing in office unless the condominium instruments otherwise provide, or unless he acquires or contracts to acquire another unit in the condominium under terms giving him a right of occupancy thereto effective on or before the termination of his right of occupancy under such disposition or dispositions.
- (b) If the condominium instruments provide that any officer or officers must be unit owners, then notwithstanding the provisions of § 42-1902.06(1), the term "unit owner" in such context shall, unless the condominium instruments otherwise provide, be deemed to include, without limitation, any director, officer, partner in, or trustee of any person, which is, either alone or in conjunction with another person or persons, a unit owner. Any officer who would not be eligible to serve as such were he not a director, officer, partner in, or trustee of such a person, shall be deemed to have disqualified himself from continuing in office if he ceases to have any such affiliation with that person, or if that person would itself have been deemed to have disqualified itself from continuing in such office under subsection (a) of this section were it a natural person holding such office.

(Mar. 29, 1977, D.C. Law 1-89, title III, § 306, 23 DCR 9532b.)

HISTORICAL AND STATUTORY NOTES

Prior Codifications

1981 Ed., § 45-1846.

1973 Ed., § 5-1246.

Legislative History of Laws

For legislative history of D.C. Law 1-89, see Historical and Statutory Notes following § 42-1901.01.

§ 42-1903.07. MAINTENANCE, REPAIR, ETC., OF CONDOMINIUMS; RIGHT OF ACCESS FOR REPAIR; LIABILITY FOR DAMAGES ARISING FROM EXERCISE THEREOF; WARRANTY AGAINST STRUCTURAL DEFECTS; LIMITATIONS UPON ACTIONS; BOND OR OTHER SECURITY.

(a) Except to the extent otherwise provided by the condominium instruments, all powers and responsibilities with regard to maintenance, repair, renovation, restoration, and replacement of the condominium shall belong: (1) to the unit owners' association in the case of the common elements; and (2) to the individual unit owner in the case of any unit or any part thereof. Each unit owner shall afford to the other unit owners and to the unit owners' association and to any agents or employees of either such access through such unit owner's unit as may be reasonably necessary to enable them to exercise and discharge their respective powers and responsibilities. But to the extent that damage is inflicted on the common elements or any unit through which access is taken, the unit owner causing the same, or the unit owners' association if it caused the same, shall be liable for the prompt repair thereof. Notwithstanding any provision of this section or any provisions of the condominium instruments, the unit owners' association may repair or replace specified unit components using common expense funds, if failure to make the repair or replacement would have a material adverse effect upon the health, safety, or welfare of the unit owners, the common elements, or the income and common expenses of the unit owners' association. The repair or replacement may be at the expense of the unit owners' association or, if a limited number of units are affected, at the expense of the unit owners affected.

(b), (c) Repealed.

(Mar. 29, 1977, D.C. Law 1-89, title III, § 307, 23 DCR 9532b; Mar. 8, 1991, D.C. Law 8-233, § 2(aa), 38 DCR 261.)

HISTORICAL AND STATUTORY NOTES

Prior Codifications

1981 Ed., § 45-1847.

1973 Ed., § 5-1247.

Temporary Amendments of Section

For temporary (225 day) amendment of section, see § 2(j) of Condominium Act of 1976 Technical and Clarifying Temporary Amendment Act of 1991 (D.C. Law 9-38, August 17, 1991, law notification 38 DCR 5805).

Legislative History of Laws

For legislative history of D.C. Law 1-89, see Historical and Statutory Notes following § 42-1901.01.

For legislative history of D.C. Law 8-233, see Historical and Statutory Notes following § 42-1901.07.

§ 42-1903.08. UNIT OWNERS' ASSOCIATIONS; POWERS AND RIGHTS; DEEMED ATTORNEY-IN-FACT TO GRANT AND ACCEPT BENEFICIAL EASEMENTS.

- (a) Except to the extent expressly prohibited by the condominium instruments, and subject to any restrictions and limitations specified herein, the unit owners' association shall have the:
 - (1) Power to adopt and amend bylaws or rules and regulations;
 - (2) Power to adopt and amend a budget for revenues, expenditures, and reserves, and collect assessments for common expenses from unit owners;
 - (3) Power to hire or discharge a managing agent or other employees, agents, or independent contractors:

- (4) Power to institute, defend, or intervene in litigation or administrative proceedings in the name of the unit owners' association on behalf of the unit owners' association or 2 or more unit owners on any matter that affects the condominium;
- (5) Power to make a contract or incur liability;
- (6) Power to regulate the use, maintenance, repair, replacement, or modification of common elements;
- (7) Power to cause an additional improvement to be made as a part of the common elements;
- (8) Power to acquire, hold, encumber, or convey in the name of the unit owners' association any right, title, or interest to real or personal property;
- (9) Power to grant an easement, lease, license, or concession through or over the common elements;
- (10) Power to impose on and receive from individual unit owners any payment, fee, or charge for the use, rental, or operation of the common elements or for any service provided to unit owners;
- (11) Power to impose a charge for late payment of an assessment and, after notice and an opportunity to be heard, levy a reasonable fine for violation of the condominium instruments or rules and regulations of the unit owners' association;
- (12) Power to impose a reasonable charge for the preparation and recordation of an amendment to the condominium instruments, a statement concerning the resale of units required by § 42-1904.11, or a statement of an unpaid assessment;
- (13) Power to provide for the indemnification of officers or the executive board of the unit owners' association and maintain liability insurance for directors or officers;
- (14) Power to assign the unit owners' association's right to further income, including the right to future income or the right to receive common expense assessments, but only to the extent the condominium instruments expressly so provide;
- (15) Power to exercise any other power conferred by the condominium instruments;
- (16) Power to exercise any other power that may be exercised in the District of Columbia by a legal entity of the same type as the unit owners' association; and
- (17) Power to exercise any other power necessary and proper for the governance or operation of the unit owners' association.
- (b) Except to the extent prohibited by the condominium instruments, and subject to any restrictions and limitations specified therein, the executive board of the unit owners' association, if any, and if not, then the unit owners' association itself, shall have the irrevocable power as attorney-in-fact on behalf of all the unit owners and their successors in title to grant easements through the common elements and accept easements benefiting the condominium or any part thereof.
- (c) The condominium instruments may not impose any limitation on the power of the unit owners' association to deal with the declarant that is more restrictive than the limitation imposed on the power of the unit owners' association to deal with any other person.
- (d) In the performance of duties, an officer or member of the executive board shall exercise the care required of a fiduciary of the unit owners.

(Mar. 29, 1977, D.C. Law 1-89, title III, § 308, 23 DCR 9532b; Mar. 8, 1991, D.C. Law 8-233, § 2(bb), 38 DCR 261.)

HISTORICAL AND STATUTORY NOTES

Prior Codifications

1981 Ed., § 45-1848.

1973 Ed., § 5-1248.

Legislative History of Laws

For legislative history of D.C. Law 1-89, see Historical and Statutory Notes following § 42-1901.01.

For legislative history of D.C. Law 8-233, see Historical and Statutory Notes following § 42-1901.07.

§ 42-1903.09. TORT AND CONTRACT LIABILITY OF ASSOCIATION AND DECLARANT; JUDGMENT LIENS AGAINST COMMON PROPERTY AND INDIVIDUAL UNITS.

(a) An action for tort alleging a wrong done: (1) by any agent or employee of the declarant or of the unit owners' association; or (2) in connection with the condition of any portion of the condominium which the declarant or the association has the responsibility to maintain, shall be brought against the declarant or the association, as the case may be. No unit owner shall be precluded from bringing such an action by virtue

of ownership of an undivided interest in the common elements or by reason of membership in the association or status as an officer.

- (b) Unit owners other than the declarant shall not be liable for torts caused by agents or employees of the declarant within any convertible land or using any easement reserved in the declaration or created by § 42-1902.21 and 42-1902.22.
- (c) An action arising from a contract made by or on behalf of the unit owners' association, its executive board, or the unit owners as a group, shall be brought against the association, or against the declarant if the cause of action arose during the exercise by the declarant of control reserved pursuant to § 42-1903.02(a). No unit owner shall be precluded from bringing such an action by reason of membership in the association or status as an officer.
- (d) A judgment for money against the unit owners' association shall be a lien against any property owned by the unit owners' association, and against each of the condominium units in proportion to the liability of each unit owner for common expenses as established pursuant to § 42-1903.12(c), but no unit owner shall be otherwise liable on account of a judgment and, after payment by the unit owner of his or her proportionate share, the association shall not assess or have a lien against the unit owner's condominium unit for any portion of the common expenses incurred in connection with the lien. If after payment by a unit owner of a proportionate share, the unit owners' association elects to pay the balance of the judgment from common funds, the unit owners' association shall reimburse the unit owner for the amount the unit owner paid separately. Any judgment shall be satisfied first out of the property of the unit owners' association. The judgment shall be otherwise subject to the provisions of Title 15.

(Mar. 29, 1977, D.C. Law 1-89, title III, § 309, 23 DCR 9532b; Mar. 8, 1991, D.C. Law 8-233, § 2(cc), 38 DCR 261; Apr. 18, 1996, D.C. Law 11-110, § 48(a), 43 DCR 530.)

HISTORICAL AND STATUTORY NOTES

Prior Codifications

1981 Ed., § 45-1849.

1973 Ed., § 5-1249.

Legislative History of Laws

For legislative history of D.C. Law 1-89, see Historical and Statutory Notes following § 42-1901.01.

For legislative history of D.C. Law 8-233, see Historical and Statutory Notes following \S 42-1901.07.

Law 11-110, the "Technical Amendments Act of 1996," was introduced in Council and assigned Bill No. 11-485, which was referred to the Committee of the Whole. The Bill was adopted on first and second readings on December 5, 1995 and January 4, 1996 respectively. Signed by the Mayor on January 26, 1996, it was assigned Act No. 11-199 and transmitted to both Houses of Congress for its review. D.C. Law 11-110 became effective on April 18, 1996.

§ 42-1903.10. INSURANCE OBTAINED BY ASSOCIATION; NOTICE TO UNIT OWNERS.

- (a) When any insurance policy has been obtained by or on behalf of the unit owners' association, written notice of the procurement thereof and of any subsequent changes therein or termination thereof shall be promptly furnished to each unit owner by the officer required to send notices of meetings of the unit owners' association. Such notices shall be sent in accordance with the provisions of the last sentence of § 42-1903.03.
- (b) Commencing not later than the time of the first conveyance of a condominium unit to a person other than a declarant, the unit owners' association shall maintain, to the extent reasonably available:
 - (1) Property insurance on the common elements insuring against all risks of direct physical loss commonly insured against. The total amount of insurance after application of any deductibles shall not be less than 90% of the replacement cost of the insured property at the time the insurance is purchased and at each renewal date, excluded from property policies; and
 - (2) Liability insurance, including medical payments insurance, in an amount determined by the executive board but not less than any amount specified in the condominium instruments that covers all occurrences commonly insured against for death, bodily injury, or property damage arising out of or in connection with the use, ownership, or maintenance of the common elements.
- (c) If a building contains units that have horizontal boundaries described in the condominium instruments, the insurance maintained under subsection (b) (1) of this section, to the extent reasonably available, shall include the units, but need not include an improvement or betterment installed by unit owners.
- (d) If the insurance described in subsections (b) and (c) of this section is not reasonably available, the unit owners' association shall promptly cause notice of the unavailability of insurance to be hand-delivered or

sent prepaid by the United States mail to all unit owners. The condominium instruments may require the unit owners' association to carry any other insurance the unit owners' association deems appropriate to protect the unit owners' association or the unit owners.

- (e) An insurance policy carried pursuant to subsection (b) of this section shall provide that:
 - (1) A unit owner is an insured person under the policy with respect to liability that arises out of the unit owner's interest in the common elements or membership in the unit owner's association;
 - (2) The insurer waives the insurer's right to subrogation under the policy against any unit owner or member of the unit owner's household;
 - (3) An act or omission by any unit owner, unless acting within the scope of his or her authority on behalf of the unit owners' association, shall not void the policy or be a condition to recovery under the policy;
 - (4) If at the time of loss under the policy, there is other insurance in the name of a unit owner that covers the same risk covered by the policy, the unit owners' association's policy shall provide primary insurance; and
 - (5) If the unit owners' association brings suit against a unit owner, or vice versa, with respect to any loss, the insurer shall provide for the defense of the defendant.
- (f) Any loss covered by the property policy under subsections (b)(1) and (c) of this section shall be adjusted with the unit owners' association, but the insurance proceeds for the loss shall be payable to any insurance trustee designated to receive payments or otherwise to the unit owners' association, and not to any mortgagee or beneficiary under a deed of trust. The insurance trustee or the unit owners' association shall hold any insurance proceeds in trust for unit owners or lienholders as the unit owners' or lienholders' interests may appear. Subject to the provisions of subsection (i) of this section, the proceeds shall be disbursed first for the repair or restoration of the damaged property. A unit owner or lienholder shall not be entitled to receive any portion of the proceeds unless there is a surplus of proceeds after the property has been completely repaired or restored or the condominium is terminated.
- (g) An insurance policy issued to the unit owners' association shall not prevent a unit owner from obtaining insurance for his or her own benefit.
- (h) An insurer that has issued an insurance policy under this section shall issue certificates or memoranda of insurance to the unit owners' association and, upon written request, to any unit owner, mortgagee, or beneficiary under a deed of trust. The insurer that issues the policy may not cancel or refuse to renew the policy until 30 days after notice of the proposed cancellation or nonrenewal has been mailed to the unit owners' association, any unit owner, and any mortgagee or beneficiary under the deed of trust to whom a certificate or memorandum of insurance has been issued at their respective last known addresses.
- (i) Any portion of the condominium for which insurance is required under this section that is damaged or destroyed shall be repaired or replaced promptly by the unit owners' association unless the condominium is terminated, repair or replacement would be illegal under any health or safety statute, rule, or regulation, or 80% of the unit owners, including every owner of a unit or assigned limited common element which will not be rebuilt, vote not to rebuild. The cost of repair or replacement in excess of insurance proceeds and reserves shall be a common expense. If the entire condominium is not repaired, the insurance proceeds attributable to the damaged common elements shall be used to restore the damaged area to a condition compatible with the remainder of the condominium. The insurance proceeds attributable to the units and limited common elements that are not rebuilt shall be distributed to the owners of those units and the owners of the units to which those limited common elements appertained, or to lienholders, as their interests may appear. The remainder of the proceeds shall be distributed to all the unit owners or lienholders, as their interests may appear, in proportion to the interests in the common elements appertaining to all the units. If the unit owners vote not to rebuild any unit, that unit's allocated interests shall be automatically reallocated upon the vote as if the unit had been condemned under § 42- 1901.06, and the unit owners' association promptly shall prepare, execute, and record an amendment to the condominium instruments reflecting the reallocations. Notwithstanding the provisions of this subsection, § 42-1902.28 governs the distribution of insurance proceeds if the condominium is terminated.
- (j) The bylaws shall specify insurance coverage and limits with respect to any insurance policy that may be required on the common elements and shall indicate who shall be responsible for payment of any deductible amount in connection with the insurance policy.
- (k) The provisions of this section may be varied or waived in the case of a condominium all of whose units are restricted to nonresidential use.

 $(Mar.\ 29,\ 1977,\ D.C.\ Law\ 1-89,\ title\ III,\ \S\ 310,\ 23\ DCR\ 9532b;\ Mar.\ 8,\ 1991,\ D.C.\ Law\ 8-233,\ \S\ 2(dd),\ 38\ DCR\ 261;\ Apr.\ 18,\ 1996,\ D.C.\ Law\ 11-110,\ \S\ 48(b),\ 43\ DCR\ 530.)$

HISTORICAL AND STATUTORY NOTES

Prior Codifications

1981 Ed., § 45-1850.

1973 Ed., § 5-1250.

For legislative history of D.C. Law 1-89, see Historical and Statutory Notes following § 42-1901.01.

For legislative history of D.C. Law 8-233, see Historical and Statutory Notes following § 42-1901.07.

For legislative history of D.C. Law 11-110, see Historical and Statutory Notes following § 42-1903.09.

§ 42-1903.11. RIGHTS TO SURPLUS FUNDS.

Unless otherwise provided in the condominium instruments, any surplus funds of the unit owners' association that remain after payment of or provision for common expenses and any prepayment of reserves shall be paid to the unit owners in proportion to the unit owners' liabilities for common expenses or credited to the unit owners to reduce the unit owners' future common expense assessments.

(Mar. 29, 1977, D.C. Law 1-89, title III, § 311, 23 DCR 9532b; Mar. 8, 1991, D.C. Law 8-233, § 2(ee), 38 DCR 261.)

HISTORICAL AND STATUTORY NOTES

Prior Codifications

1981 Ed., § 45-1851.

1973 Ed., § 5-1251.

Legislative History of Laws

For legislative history of D.C. Law 1-89, see Historical and Statutory Notes following § 42-1901.01.

For legislative history of D.C. Law 8-233, see Historical and Statutory Notes following § 42-1901.07.

§ 42-1903.12. LIABILITY FOR COMMON EXPENSES; SPECIAL ASSESSMENTS; PROPORTIONATE LIABILITY FIXED IN BYLAWS; INSTALLMENT PAYMENT OF ASSESSMENTS; WHEN ASSESSMENT PAST DUE; INTEREST THEREON.

- (a) Except to the extent that the condominium instruments provide otherwise, any common expenses associated with the maintenance, repair, renovation, restoration, or replacement of any limited common element shall be specially assessed against the condominium unit to which that limited common element was assigned at the time such expenses were made or incurred. If the limited common element involved was assigned at that time to more than 1 condominium unit, however, such expenses shall be specially assessed against each such condominium unit equally so that the total of such special assessments equals the total of such expenses, except to the extent that the condominium instruments provide otherwise.
- (b) To the extent that the condominium instruments expressly so provide, any other common expenses benefiting less than all of the condominium units, or caused by the conduct of less than all those entitled to occupy the same or by their licensees or invitees, shall be specially assessed against the condominium unit or units involved, in accordance with such reasonable provisions as the condominium instruments may make for such cases.
- (c) The amount of any common expense not specially assessed pursuant to subsection (a) or (b) of this section shall, subject to the provisions of subsection (f) of this section, be assessed against the condominium units, including the condominium units owned by the declarant, in accordance with the provisions of the condominium instruments. The bylaws may establish the fraction or percentage of liability for such expenses appertaining to each condominium unit proportionate to either the size or par value of such condominium unit. Otherwise, the bylaws shall allocate to each such condominium unit an equal liability for such expenses, subject to the following exception: Each convertible space shall be allocated a liability for common expenses proportionate to the size of each such space, vis-a-vis the aggregate size of all units, while the remaining liability for common expenses shall be allocated equally to the other units. Such assessments shall be made by the unit owners' association annually, or more often if the condominium instruments so provide. No change in the number of votes in the unit owners' association appertaining to any condominium unit shall enlarge, diminish, or otherwise affect any liabilities arising from assessments made prior to such change.
- (d) If the condominium instruments provide for any common expense assessments to be paid in installments, such instruments may further provide that upon default in the payment of any 1 or more of such installments, the balance thereof shall be accelerated, or that the said balance may be accelerated at the option of the unit owners' association, its executive board, or the managing agent.
- (e) Unless the condominium instruments provide otherwise, unpaid assessments for common expense

and unpaid installments of such assessments shall become past due on the 15th day from the day such assessment or installment thereof first became due and payable, and any past due assessment or installment thereof shall bear interest at the lesser of 10 percent per annum or the maximum rate permitted to be charged in the District of Columbia to natural persons on first mortgage loans at the time such assessment or installment became past due.

(f) Unless the condominium instruments provide otherwise, the declarant may elect to pay all common expenses for a period not to exceed 1 year from the conveyance of the first condominium unit to a purchaser. If the declarant elects, common expenses shall not be assessed against any condominium unit or imposed upon or collected from any unit owner, and the declarant shall pay all the costs including the costs of any contributions to reserve accounts as set forth in the budget of the condominium described in § 42-1904.04.

(Mar. 29, 1977, D.C. Law 1-89, title III, § 312, 23 DCR 9532b; Mar. 8, 1991, D.C. Law 8-233, § 2(ff), 38 DCR 261.)

HISTORICAL AND STATUTORY NOTES

Prior Codifications

1981 Ed., § 45-1852.

1973 Ed., § 5-1252.

Legislative History of Laws

For legislative history of D.C. Law 1-89, see Historical and Statutory Notes following § 42-1901.01.

For legislative history of D.C. Law 8-233, see Historical and Statutory Notes following § 42-1901.07.

§ 42-1903.13. LIEN FOR ASSESSMENTS AGAINST UNITS; PRIORITY; RECORDATION NOT REQUIRED; ENFORCEMENT BY SALE; NOTICE TO DELINQUENT OWNER AND PUBLIC; DISTRIBUTION OF PROCEEDS; POWER OF EXECUTIVE BOARD TO PURCHASE UNIT AT SALE; LIMITATION; COSTS AND ATTORNEYS' FEES; STATEMENT OF UNPAID ASSESSMENTS; LIABILITY UPON TRANSFER OF UNIT.

- (a) Any assessment levied against a condominium unit in accordance with the provisions of this chapter and any lawful provision of the condominium instruments shall, from the time the assessment becomes due and payable, constitute a lien in favor of the unit owners' association on the condominium unit to which the assessment pertains. If an assessment is payable in installments, the full amount of the assessment shall be a lien from the time the first installment becomes due and payable.
 - (1) The lien shall be prior to any other lien or encumbrance except:
 - (A) A lien or encumbrance recorded prior to the recordation of the declaration;
 - (B) A first mortgage for the benefit of an institutional lender or a 1st deed of trust for the benefit of an institutional lender on the unit recorded before the date on which the assessment sought to be enforced became delinquent; or
 - (C) A lien for real estate taxes or municipal assessments or charges against the unit.
 - (2) The lien shall also be prior to a mortgage or deed of trust described in paragraph (1)(B) of this subsection and recorded after March 7, 1991, to the extent of the common expense assessments based on the periodic budget adopted by the unit owners' association which would have become due in the absence of acceleration during the 6 months immediately preceding institution of an action to enforce the lien. The provisions of this subsection shall not affect the priority of mechanics' or materialmen's lien.
- (b) The recording of the condominium instruments pursuant to the provisions of this chapter shall constitute record notice of the existence of such lien and no further recordation of any claim of lien for assessment shall be required.
- (c)(1) The unit owners' association shall have the power of sale to enforce a lien for an assessment against a condominium unit if an assessment is past due, unless the condominium instruments provide otherwise. Any language contained in the condominium instruments that authorizes specific procedures by which a unit owners' association may recover sums for which subsection (a) of this section creates a lien, shall not be construed to prohibit a unit owners' association from foreclosing on a unit by the power of sale procedures set forth in this section unless the power of sale procedures are specifically and expressly prohibited by the condominium instruments.
 - (2) A unit owner shall have the right to cure any default in payment of an assessment at any time prior to the foreclosure sale by tendering payment in full of past due assessments, plus any late charge or interest due and reasonable attorney's fees and costs incurred in connection with the enforcement of

the lien for the assessment.

- (3) The power of sale may be exercised by the executive board on behalf of the unit owners' association, and the executive board shall have the authority to deed a unit sold at a foreclosure sale by the unit owners' association to the purchaser at the sale. The recitals in the deed shall be prima facie evidence of the truth of the statement made in the deed and conclusive evidence in favor of bona fide purchasers for value.
- (4) A foreclosure sale shall not be held until 30 days after notice is sent by certified mail to a unit owner at the mailing address of the unit and at any other address designated by the unit owner to the executive board for purpose of notice. A copy of the notice shall be sent to the Mayor or the Mayor's designated agent at least 30 days in advance of the sale. The notice shall specify the amount of any assessment past due and any accrued interest or late charge, as of the date of the notice. The notice shall notify the unit owner that if the past due assessment and accrued interest or late charge are not paid within 30 days after the date the notice is mailed, the executive board shall sell the unit at a public sale at the time, place, and date stated in the notice.
- (5) The date of sale shall not be sooner than 31 days from the date the notice is mailed. The executive board shall give public notice of the foreclosure sale by advertisement in at least 1 newspaper of general circulation in the District of Columbia and by any other means the executive board deems necessary and appropriate to give notice of sale. The newspaper advertisement shall appear on at least 3 separate days during the 15-day period prior to the date of the sale.
- (6) The proceeds of a sale shall be applied:
 - (A) To any unpaid assessment with interest or late charges;
 - (B) To the cost of foreclosure, including but not limited to, reasonable attorney's fees; and
 - (C) The balance to any person legally entitled to the proceeds.
- (d) Unless the condominium instruments provide otherwise, the executive board shall have the power to purchase on behalf of the unit owners' association any unit at any foreclosure sale held on such unit. The executive board may take title to such unit in the name of the unit owners' association and may hold, lease, encumber or convey the same on behalf of the unit owners' association.
- (e) The lien for assessments provided herein shall lapse and be of no further effect as to unpaid assessments (or installments thereof) together with interest accrued thereon and late charges, if any, if such lien is not discharged or if foreclosure or other proceedings to enforce the lien have not been instituted within 3 years from the date such assessment (or any installment thereof) become due and payable.
- (f) The judgment or decree in an action brought pursuant to this section shall include, without limitation, reimbursement for costs and attorneys' fees.
- (g) Nothing in this section shall be construed to prohibit actions at law to recover sums for which subsection (a) of this section creates a lien, maintainable pursuant to § 42-1902.09.
- (h) Any unit owner or purchaser of a condominium unit shall be entitled upon request to a recordable statement setting forth the amount of unpaid assessments currently levied against that unit. Such request shall be in writing, directed to the principal officer of the unit owners' association or to such other officer as the condominium instruments may specify. Failure to furnish or make available such a statement within 10 days from the receipt of such request shall extinguish the lien created by subsection (a) of this section as to the condominium unit involved. Such statement shall be binding on the unit owners' association, the executive board, and every unit owner. Payment of a reasonable fee may be required as a prerequisite to the issuance of such a statement if the condominium instruments so provide.
- (i) Upon any voluntary transfer of a legal or equitable interest in a condominium unit, except as security for a debt, all unpaid common expense assessments or installments thereof then due and payable from the grantor shall be paid or else the grantee shall become jointly and severally liable with the grantor subject to the provisions of subsection (h) of this section. Upon any involuntary transfer of a legal or equitable interest in a condominium unit, however, the transferee shall not be liable for such assessments or installments thereof as became due and payable prior to his acquisition of such interest. To the extent not collected from the predecessor in title of such transferee, such arrears shall be deemed common expenses, collectible from all unit owners (including such transferee) in proportion to their liabilities for common expenses pursuant to § 42-1903.12(c).
- (j) In addition to any other right or power conferred by this section, the executive board shall have the power to suspend the voting rights in the unit owners' association of any unit owner who is in arrears in his payment of a common expense assessment by more than 30 days, and the suspension may remain in effect until the assessment has been paid in full.

(Mar. 29, 1977, D.C. Law 1-89, title III, § 313, 23 DCR 9532b; Mar. 8, 1991, D.C. Law 8-233, § 2(gg), 38 DCR 261; Mar. 20, 1992, D.C. Law 9-82, § 2(k), 39 DCR 683.)

Prior Codifications

1981 Ed., § 45-1853.

1973 Ed., § 5-1253.

Temporary Amendments of Section

For temporary (225 day) amendment of section, see § 2(k) of Condominium Act of 1976 Technical and Clarifying Temporary Amendment Act of 1991 (D.C. Law 9-38, August 17, 1991, law notification 38 DCR 5805).

Legislative History of Laws

For legislative history of D.C. Law 1-89, see Historical and Statutory Notes following § 42-1901.01.

For legislative history of D.C. Law 8-233, see Historical and Statutory Notes following § 42-1901.07.

For legislative history of D.C. Law 9-82, see Historical and Statutory Notes following § 42-1901.01.

§ 42-1903.14. FINANCIAL RECORDS.

The unit owners' association shall keep books with detailed accounts in chronological order of the unit owners' association's income and expenditures. The books and the vouchers accrediting the entries shall be made available for examination by a unit owner or the unit owner's attorney, accountant, or authorized agent during reasonable hours on business days. The books shall be kept in a manner verifiable upon an audit and shall be subjected to an independent financial review at least once annually. The books shall be subject to an independent audit upon the request of unit owners of units to which at least 33 1/3% of the votes in the unit owners' association appertain or a lower percentage as may be specified in the condominium instruments.

(Mar. 29, 1977, D.C. Law 1-89, title III, § 314, 23 DCR 9532b; Mar. 8, 1991, D.C. Law 8-233, § 2(hh), 38 DCR 261.)

HISTORICAL AND STATUTORY NOTES

Prior Codifications

1981 Ed., § 45-1854.

1973 Ed., § 5-1254.

Legislative History of Laws

For legislative history of D.C. Law 1-89, see Historical and Statutory Notes following § 42-1901.01.

For legislative history of D.C. Law 8-233, see Historical and Statutory Notes following § 42-1901.07.

§ 42-1903.15. LIMITATION ON RIGHT OF FIRST REFUSAL AND OTHER RESTRAINTS ON ALIENATION; RECORDABLE STATEMENT OF WAIVER OF RIGHTS TO BE SUPPLIED PROMPTLY UPON REQUEST.

If the condominium instruments create any rights of first refusal or other restraints on free alienability of any of the condominium units, such rights and restraints shall be void unless the condominium instruments make provisions for promptly furnishing to any unit owner or purchaser requesting the same a recordable statement certifying to any waiver of, or failure or refusal to exercise, such rights and restraints, in all cases where such waiver, failure, or refusal does in fact occur. Failure or refusal to furnish promptly such a statement in such circumstances in accordance with the provisions of the condominium instruments shall make all such rights and restraints inapplicable to any disposition of a condominium unit in contemplation of which such statement was requested. Any such statement shall be binding on the association of unit owners, its executive board, and every unit owner. Payment of a reasonable fee may be required as a prerequisite to the issuance of such a statement if the condominium instruments so provide.

(Mar. 29, 1977, D.C. Law 1-89, title III, § 315, 23 DCR 9532b; Mar. 8, 1991, D.C. Law 8-233, § 2(ii), 38 DCR 261.)

HISTORICAL AND STATUTORY NOTES

Prior Codifications

1981 Ed., § 45-1855.

1973 Ed., § 5-1255.

Legislative History of Laws

§ 42-1903.16. WARRANTY AGAINST STRUCTURAL DEFECTS; LIMITATION FOR CONVERSION CONDOMINIUMS; EXCLUSION OR MODIFICATION OF WARRANTY.

- (a) As used in this section, the term "structural defect" means a defect in a component that constitutes any unit or portion of the common elements that reduces the stability or safety of the structure below standards commonly accepted in the real estate market, or restricts the normally intended use of all or part of the structure and which requires repair, renovation, restoration, or replacement. Nothing in this section shall be construed to make the declarant responsible for any items of maintenance relating to the units or common elements.
- (b) A declarant shall warrant against structural defects in each of the units for 2 years from the date each unit is first conveyed to a bona fide purchaser, and all of the common elements for 2 years. The 2 years shall begin as to any portion of the common elements whenever the portion has been completed or, if later:
 - (1) If within any additional land or portion thereof that does not contain a unit, at the time the additional land is added to the condominium;
 - (2) If within any convertible land or portion thereof that does not contain a unit, at the time the convertible land may no longer be converted;
 - (3) If within any additional land or convertible land or portion of either that does contain a unit, at the time the first unit therein is first conveyed to a bona fide purchaser; or
 - (4) If within any other portion of the condominium, at the time the first unit is conveyed to a bona fide purchaser.
- (c) A declarant of a conversion condominium may offer the units, common elements, or both in "as is" condition. If the conversion condominium is offered in "as is" condition, the declarant's warranty against structural defects shall apply only to a defect in components installed by the declarant or work done by the declarant unless the declarant gives a more extensive warranty in writing.
- (d) Except with respect to a purchaser of a unit that may be used for residential purposes, the warranty against structural defects:
 - (1) May be excluded or modified by agreement of the parties; and
 - (2) Is excluded by an expression of disclaimer such as "as is", "with all faults", or other language that in common understanding calls the purchaser's attention to the exclusion of warranties.
- (e)(1) Prior to the declarant's first conveyance of a residential unit to a purchaser, the declarant shall post a bond or letter of credit with the Mayor in the amount of 10% of the estimated construction or conversion costs, or shall provide any other form of security the Mayor shall approve to satisfy any costs that arise from the declarant's failure to satisfy the requirements of this section. The other security may include a lien in favor of the Mayor against the declarant's equity in any unsold units, including any non-residential units, in which event the unsold units will be valued, for purposes of computing the declarant's equity, at 90% of the current listed sales price of the units, or if not listed, then the current listed sales price of comparable units in the condominium. The bond, letter of credit, or other security shall be reduced at the declarant's request in pro rata segments (based on the residential unit's percentage interest in the residential portion of the condominium) 2 years after the conveyance of each unit; provided, however, that in no event shall the security be reduced below 50% of the original amount of the security until one year after transfer of control of the residential executive board of the condominium association to purchasing residential unit owners other than the declarant. For purposes of this subsection, "transfer of control" shall have occurred when 51% or more of the residential executive board is composed of residential unit owners other than the declarant, or successor declarant, or the declarant's selections or nominees. At the end of 5 years from the conveyance of the first residential unit to a purchaser, and provided one year has passed following transfer of control by the declarant, the declarant may sell unsold residential units as resale units, in which event no warranty against structural defects in the units under this section shall be required and the bond shall be reduced pro rata as to those unsold units. The bonding requirements pursuant to this subsection and the warranties required under this section are applicable only to residential condominiums or the residential condominium portion of mixed use condominiums or mixed use projects. If residential condominium units are part of a mixed use condominium, the cost of the residential portion of the condominium shall include the residential condominium units' pro rata share of common elements, based on the residential condominium units' percentage interest in the common elements. If a residential condominium is part of a mixed use project, the cost of the residential condominium includes its pro rata share of those portions of the project directly supporting, enclosing or servicing the residential condominium.
 - (2) If claims for structural defects under this section are pending at the time the bond or other security posted would otherwise no longer be required, then the bond or other security shall be required to be

maintained in the amount of the claim, until the claims have been finally resolved and the bond or other security has been made available to satisfy the declarant's responsibilities to the unit owners and association under this section. The bylaws and other condominium documents to be prepared by the declarant shall not restrict or hinder the residential executive board's right to assert claims under this section.

- (f) As used in this section, the term "conveyance" shall mean the transfer of title by written instrument.
- (g)(1) The Mayor shall issue proposed rules to implement the provisions of this section within 180 days of October 22, 1999. The proposed rules shall be submitted to the Council for a 45-day period of review, excluding Saturdays, Sundays, legal holidays, and days of Council recess. If the Council does not approve or disapprove the proposed rules, in whole or in part, by resolution within this 45-day review period, the proposed rules shall be deemed approved.
 - (2) The Mayor shall report to the Council on an annual basis on the use and effect of this section and the number of condominium units traded each year.

(Mar. 29, 1977, D.C. Law 1-89, title III, § 316, as added Mar. 8, 1991, D.C. Law 8-233, § 2(jj), 38 DCR 261; Mar. 20, 1992, D.C. Law 9-82, § 2(l), 39 DCR 683; Oct. 22, 1999, D.C. Law 13-46, § 2, 46 DCR 6598.)

HISTORICAL AND STATUTORY NOTES

Prior Codifications

1981 Ed., § 45-1856.

Effect of Amendments

D.C. Law 13-46 added subsecs. (f) and (g) and rewrote subsec. (e) which formerly provided:

"(e)(1) Prior to the declarant's first conveyance of a residential unit to a purchaser, the declarant shall post a bond or letter of credit with the Mayor in the amount of 10% of the estimated construction or conversion costs, or shall provide any other form of security the Mayor shall approve to satisfy any costs that arise from the declarant's failure to satisfy the requirements of this section. The other security may include a lien in favor of the Mayor against the declarant's equity in any unsold units, including any non-residential units, in which event the unsold units will be valued, for purposes of computing the declarant's equity, at 90% of the current listed sales price of the units, or if not listed, then the current listed sales price of comparable units in the condominium. The bond, letter of credit, or other security shall be reduced at the declarant's request in pro rata segments (based on the residential unit's percentage interest in the residential portion of the condominium) 2 years after the conveyance of each unit; provided, however, that in no event shall the security be reduced below 50% of the original amount of the security until one year after transfer of control of the residential executive board of the condominium association to purchasing residential unit owners other than the declarant. For purposes of this subsection, 'transfer of control' shall have occurred when 51% or more of the residential executive board is composed of residential unit owners other than the declarant, or successor declarant, or the declarant's selections or nominees. At the end of 5 years from the conveyance of the first residential unit to a purchaser, and provided one year has passed following transfer of control by the declarant, the declarant may sell unsold residential units as resale units, in which event no warranty against structural defects in the units under this section shall be required and the bond shall be reduced pro rata as to those unsold units. The bonding requirements pursuant to this subsection and the warranties required under this section are applicable only to residential condominiums or the residential condominium portion of mixed use condominiums or mixed use projects. If residential condominium units are part of a mixed use condominium, the cost of the residential portion of the condominium shall include the residential condominium units' pro rata share of common elements, based on the residential condominium units' percentage interest in the common elements. If a residential condominium is part of a mixed use project, the cost of the residential condominium includes its pro rata share of those portions of the project directly supporting, enclosing or servicing the residential condominium.

"(2) If claims for structural defects under this section are pending at the time the bond or other security posted would otherwise no longer be required, then the bond or other security shall be required to be maintained in the amount of the claim, until the claims have been finally resolved and the bond or other security has been made available to satisfy the declarant's responsibilities to the unit owners and association under this section. The bylaws and other condominium documents to be prepared by the declarant shall not restrict or hinder the residential executive board's right to assert claims under this section."

Emergency Act Amendments

For temporary (90 day) amendment of section, see § 2 of Condominium Warranty Bond Release Discretion Clarification Emergency Amendment Act of 2006 (D.C. Act 16-420, July 18, 2006, 53 DCR 6163).

Legislative History of Laws

For legislative history of D.C. Law 8-233, see Historical and Statutory Notes following § 42-1901.07.

For legislative history of D.C. Law 9-82, see Historical and Statutory Notes following § 42-1901.01.

Law 13-46, the "Condominium Amendment Act of 1999," was introduced in Council and assigned Bill No. 13-

151, which was referred to the Committee on Consumer and Regulatory Affairs. The Bill was adopted on first and second readings on June 8, 1999, and July 6, 1999, respectively. Signed by the Mayor on July 23, 1999, it was assigned Act No. 13-123 and transmitted to both Houses of Congress for its review. D.C. Law 13-46 became effective on October 22, 1999.

Delegation of Authority

Delegation of Authority Pursuant to D.C. Law 13-46, the "Condominium Amendment Act of 1999", see Mayor's Order 2002-166, September 27, 2002 (49 DCR 8926).

Miscellaneous Notes

Section 4 of D.C. Law 13-46 provides: "This act shall be applicable to all condominiums registered after January 1, 1999."

§ 42-1903.17. STATUTE OF LIMITATIONS FOR WARRANTIES.

A judicial proceeding for breach of any warranty that arises under § 42- 1903.16 shall be commenced within 5 years after the date the warranty period began.

(Mar. 29, 1977, D.C. Law 1-89, title III, § 317, as added Mar. 8, 1991, D.C. Law 8-233, § 2(kk), 38 DCR 261; Mar. 20, 1992, D.C. Law 9-82, § 2(m), 39 DCR 683.)

HISTORICAL AND STATUTORY NOTES

Prior Codifications

1981 Ed., § 45-1857.

Legislative History of Laws

For legislative history of D.C. Law 8-233, see Historical and Statutory Notes following § 42-1901.07.

For legislative history of D.C. Law 9-82, see Historical and Statutory Notes following § 42-1901.01.

§ 42-1903.18. MASTER ASSOCIATIONS--AUTHORIZATION; POWERS; RIGHTS AND RESPONSIBILITIES OF UNIT OWNERS; ELECTION OF EXECUTIVE BOARD.

- (a) If the condominium instruments for a condominium provide that any of the powers described in § 42-1903.08 are to be exercised by or may be delegated to a for-profit or nonprofit corporation or incorporated association that exercises the powers described in § 42-1903.08 or other powers on behalf of 1 or more condominiums or for the benefit of the unit owners of 1 or more condominiums, all provisions of this chapter applicable to unit owners' associations shall apply to the for-profit or nonprofit corporation or unincorporated association, except as modified by this section.
- (b) Unless a master association is acting in the capacity of an association described in § 42-1903.04, it may exercise the powers set forth in § 42-1903.08(a)(2) only to the extent expressly permitted in the condominium instruments of condominiums that are part of the master association or expressly described in the delegations of power from those condominiums to the master association.
- (c) If the condominium instruments of any condominium provide that the executive board may delegate certain powers to a master association, the members of the executive board have no liability for the acts or omissions of the master association with respect to the powers following delegation.
- (d) The rights or responsibilities of a unit owner with respect to the unit owners' association set forth in §§ 42-1903.02, 42-1903.03, 42-1903.04, 42-1903.05, and 42-1903.20 shall apply in the conduct of the affairs of a master association only to any person who elects the board of a master association, whether or not the person is otherwise a unit owner within the meaning of this chapter.
- (e) Notwithstanding the provisions of § 42-1903.02(a) with respect to the election of the executive board of a unit owners' association by all unit owners after the period of declarant control ends, and regardless of whether a master association is an association described in § 42-1903.01, the certificate of incorporation or other instrument that creates the master association and the condominium instruments of each condominium, the powers of which are assigned by the condominium instruments or delegated to the master association, may provide that the executive board of the master association shall be elected after the period of declarant control in any of the following ways:
 - (1) All unit owners of all condominiums subject to the master association may elect all members of the executive board;
 - (2) All members of the executive boards of all condominiums subject to the master association may elect all members of the executive board;

- (3) All unit owners of each condominium subject to the master association may elect specified members of the executive board; or
- (4) All members of the executive board of each condominium subject to the master association may elect specified members of the executive board.

(Mar. 29, 1977, D.C. Law 1-89, title III, § 318, as added Mar. 8, 1991, D.C. Law 8-233, § 2(II), 38 DCR 261.)

HISTORICAL AND STATUTORY NOTES

Prior Codifications

1981 Ed., § 45-1858.

Legislative History of Laws

For legislative history of D.C. Law 8-233, see Historical and Statutory Notes following § 42-1901.07.

§ 42-1903.19. MERGER OR CONSOLIDATION OF CONDOMINIUMS.

- (a) Any 2 or more condominiums, by agreement of the unit owners as provided in subsection (b) of this section, may be merged or consolidated into a single condominium. Unless the agreement otherwise provides, if 2 or more condominiums merge or consolidate the resultant condominium shall be, for all purposes, the legal successor of all of the preexisting condominiums, and the operations or activities of all unit owners' associations of the preexisting condominiums shall be merged or consolidated into a single unit owners' association. The single unit owners' association shall hold any power, right, obligation, asset, or liability of all preexisting unit owners' associations.
- (b) An agreement of 2 or more condominiums to merge or consolidate pursuant to subsection (a) of this section shall be evidenced by an agreement prepared, executed, recorded, and certified by the president of the unit owners' association of each of the preexisting condominiums following approval by owners of units to which are allocated the percentage of votes in each condominium required to terminate the condominium.
- (c)(1) A merger or consolidation agreement shall provide for the reallocation of the allocated interests in the new association among the units of the resultant condominium either by stating the reallocations or the formulas upon which the reallocations are based, or by stating the percentage of overall allocated interests of the new condominiums which are allocated to all of the units comprising each of the preexisting condominiums, and providing that the portion of the percentages allocated to each unit formerly comprising a part of the preexisting condominium must be equal to the percentages of allocated interests allocated to that unit by the condominium instruments of the preexisting condominium.
 - (2) For purposes of this section, the term "allocated interests" shall mean the individual interest in the common elements, the liability for common expenses, and the votes in the unit owners' association that pertain to each unit.

(Mar. 29, 1977, D.C. Law 1-89, title III, § 319, as added Mar. 8, 1991, D.C. Law 8-233, § 2(mm), 38 DCR 261.)

HISTORICAL AND STATUTORY NOTES

Prior Codifications

1981 Ed., § 45-1859.

Legislative History of Laws

For legislative history of D.C. Law 8-233, see Historical and Statutory Notes following § 42-1901.07.

§ 42-1903.20. CONVEYANCE OR ENCUMBRANCE OF COMMON ELEMENTS.

- (a) A portion of the common elements may be conveyed or subjected to a security interest by the unit owners' association if persons entitled to cast at least 80% of the votes in the unit owners' association, including 80% of the votes allocated to units not owned by a declarant, or any larger percentage the condominium instruments specify, agree to convey or subject to a security interest. To convey or subject a limited common element to a security interest, all the owners of units to which any limited common element is allocated shall agree. The condominium instruments may specify a smaller percentage if all of the units are restricted exclusively to nonresidential uses. Proceeds of the sale shall be an asset of the unit owners' association.
- (b) An agreement to convey or subject common elements to a security interest shall be evidenced by the execution and recordation of the agreement, or ratification of the agreement, in the same manner as a deed, and by the requisite number of unit owners. The agreement shall specify a date after which the

agreement shall be void unless recorded before that date.

- (c) The unit owners' association, on behalf of the unit owners, may contract to convey or subject common elements to a security interest. The contract shall not be enforceable against the unit owners' association until approved pursuant to subsections (a) and (b) of this section. Upon approval, the unit owners' association shall have any power necessary and appropriate to effect the conveyance or encumbrance of the common elements, including the power to execute a deed or other instrument.
- (d) Any purported conveyance, encumbrance, judicial sale, or other voluntary transfer of common elements pursuant to this section shall not deprive any unit of the unit's right of access or support.
- (e) Unless the condominium instruments otherwise provide, a conveyance or encumbrance of common elements pursuant to this section shall not affect the priority or validity of a preexisting encumbrance.

(Mar. 29, 1977, D.C. Law 1-29, title III, § 320, as added Mar. 8, 1991, D.C. Law 8-233, § 2(nn), 38 DCR 261.)

HISTORICAL AND STATUTORY NOTES

Prior Codifications

1981 Ed., § 45-1860.

Legislative History of Laws

For legislative history of D.C. Law 8-233, see Historical and Statutory Notes following § 42-1901.07.

§ 42-1903.21. UNIT OWNERS' ASSOCIATION AS TRUSTEE.

With respect to a third person that deals with the unit owners' association in the unit owners' association's capacity as a trustee, the existence and proper exercise of trust powers by the unit owners' association, may be assumed without inquiry. A third person shall not be bound to inquire whether the unit owners' association has the power to act as trustee or is properly exercising trust powers. A third person without actual knowledge that the unit owners' association is exceeding or improperly exercising its powers is fully protected in dealing with the unit owners' association as if the unit owners' association possessed and properly executed the powers the unit owners' association purports to exercise. A third person shall not be bound to assure the proper application of trust assets paid or delivered to the unit owners' association in its capacity as trustee.

(Mar. 29, 1977, D.C. Law 1-89, title III, § 321, as added Mar. 8, 1991, D.C. Law 8-233, § 2(00), 38 DCR 261.)

HISTORICAL AND STATUTORY NOTES

Prior Codifications

1981 Ed., § 45-1860.1.

Legislative History of Laws

For legislative history of D.C. Law 8-233, see Historical and Statutory Notes following § 42-1901.07.

SUBCHAPTER IV. REGISTRATION AND OFFERING OF CONDOMINIUMS.

§ 42-1904.01. EXEMPTIONS.

Unless the method of offer or disposition is adopted for the purpose of evasion of this chapter, the provisions of §§ 42-1904.02, 42-1904.03, 42-1904.04, 42-1904.05, 42-1904.06, 42-1904.07, 42-1904.08, 42-1904.09, and 42-1904.12 do not apply to:

- (1) Dispositions in a condominium in which all units are restricted to commercial, industrial, or other nonresidential use;
- (2) Dispositions pursuant to court order;
- (3) Dispositions by any government or government agency;
- (4) Solicitation and acquisition by the declarant of nonbinding reservation agreements;
- (5) Gratuitous dispositions; or
- (6) Dispositions by foreclosure or deed in lieu of foreclosure.

(Mar. 29, 1977, D.C. Law 1-89, title IV, § 401, 23 DCR 9532b; Mar. 8, 1991, D.C. Law 8-233, § 2(pp), 38 DCR 261.)

Prior Codifications

1981 Ed., § 45-1861.

1973 Ed., § 5-1261.

Legislative History of Laws

For legislative history of D.C. Law 1-89, see Historical and Statutory Notes following § 42-1901.01.

For legislative history of D.C. Law 8-233, see Historical and Statutory Notes following § 42-1901.07.

§ 42-1904.02. NO OFFER OR DISPOSITION OF UNIT PRIOR TO REGISTRATION; CURRENT PUBLIC OFFERING STATEMENT; RIGHT OF CANCELLATION BY PURCHASER; FORM THEREFOR PRESCRIBED BY MAYOR.

- (a) Neither declarant nor any person on behalf of declarant may offer or dispose of any interest in a condominium unit located in the District of Columbia, nor dispose in the District of Columbia of any interest in a condominium unit located without the District of Columbia prior to the time the condominium including such unit is registered in accordance with this chapter.
- (b) During any period when registration of a condominium is required by this chapter or until the time that all units in the condominium have been initially disposed of to the bona fide purchasers, a declarant may not dispose of any interest in a condominium unit not previously disposed of unless there is delivered to the purchaser a current public offering statement by the time of the disposition. The disposition shall be expressly and without qualification or condition subject to cancellation by the purchaser before conveyance of the unit, within 15 days after the date of execution of the contract for the disposition, or within 15 days after delivery of the current public offering statement, whichever is later. A public offering statement shall not be current unless any necessary amendment is incorporated or attached. If the purchaser elects to cancel, he or she may cancel by notice hand-delivered or sent by United States mail, return receipt requested, to the seller. The cancellation shall be without penalty, and any deposit made by the purchaser shall be promptly refunded in its entirety.
- (c) The public offering statement and sales contract shall contain a clause and its Spanish equivalent in a form prescribed by the Mayor which shall clearly state the purchaser's right to cancel.
- (d) A declarant shall be liable under this chapter for any false or misleading statement in a public offering statement or for any omission of a material fact with respect to the portion of the public offering statement that he or she prepared or caused to be prepared. If a declarant did not prepare or cause to be prepared any part of a public offering statement that he or she delivers, the declarant shall not be liable for any false or misleading statement or any omission of a material fact unless he or she had actual knowledge of the statement or omission or, in the exercise of reasonable care, should have known of the statement or omission

(Mar. 29, 1977, D.C. Law 1-89, title IV, § 402, 23 DCR 9532b; Mar. 8, 1991, D.C. Law 8-233, § 2(qq), 38 DCR 261.)

HISTORICAL AND STATUTORY NOTES

Prior Codifications

1981 Ed., § 45-1862.

1973 Ed., § 5-1262.

Legislative History of Laws

For legislative history of D.C. Law 1-89, see Historical and Statutory Notes following § 42-1901.01.

For legislative history of D.C. Law 8-233, see Historical and Statutory Notes following § 42-1901.07.

§ 42-1904.03. APPLICATION FOR REGISTRATION; CONTENTS; LATER REGISTRATION OF ADDITIONAL UNITS; AVAILABILITY FOR PUBLIC INSPECTION; FEE TO BE DETERMINED BY MAYOR.

- (a) The application for registration of the condominium shall be filed as prescribed by the Mayor's rules and shall contain the following documents and information:
 - (1) An irrevocable appointment of an agent in the District of Columbia, and in the absence of such an agent, the agency to receive service of any lawful process in any noncriminal proceeding arising under this chapter against the applicant or applicant's personal representative;

- (2) The states or jurisdictions in which an application for registration or similar document pertaining to the condominium has been filed, and any adverse order, judgment, or decree by any regulatory authority or by any court entered against declarant or any other person referred to in paragraph (3) of this subsection in connection with:
 - (A) Any registration, offer of sale of any condominium or condominium units;
 - (B) Any violation of any condominium statute or any lack of compliance with a condominium instrument; and
 - (C) Any breach of contract, fraud or misrepresentation perpetrated against any unit owner, unit owner association or unit purchaser;
- (3) The name, address, and principal occupation for the past 5 years of every officer of the applicant or person occupying a similar status or performing similar functions; the extent and nature of such person's interest in the applicant or the condominium as of a specified date within 30 days of the filing of the application;
- (4) A statement, in a form acceptable to the Mayor, of the condition of the title to the condominium project including encumbrances as of a specified date within 30 days of the date of application by a title opinion of a licensed attorney, not a salaried employee, officer or director of the applicant or owner, or by other evidence of title acceptable to the Mayor;
- (5) Copies of any management agreements, employment contracts or other contracts or agreements affecting the use or maintenance of, or access to, all or a part of the condominium;
- (6) Plats and plans of the condominium that comply with the provisions of § 42-1902.14 other than the certification requirements thereof, and which show all units and buildings containing units to be built anywhere within the submitted land other than within the boundaries of any convertible lands; except that the Mayor may by regulation or order waive or modify this requirement or the requirements of § 42-1902.14 for plats and plans of a condominium located outside the District of Columbia;
- (7) The proposed public offering statement; and
- (8) Any other information, including any current financial statement, which the Mayor by his regulations requires for the protection of purchasers.
- (b) If the declarant registers additional units to be offered for disposition in the same condominium he may consolidate the subsequent registration with any earlier registration offering units in the condominium for disposition under the same promotional plan.
- (c) The declarant shall maintain a copy of the application for registration at the declarant's principal office at the condominium. The application for registration shall be made available for public inspection upon request at reasonable times; provided, however, that the Mayor may grant confidential status to any information required pursuant to § 42-1904.04(a)(11). The declarant shall promptly report any material changes in the information contained in an application for registration and amend the application accordingly.
- (d) Each application shall be accompanied by a fee in an amount determined by the Mayor. The amount of such fee shall be established at a rate adequate to cover the costs related to processing such application and to provide additional funds to be available to defray the costs of administering this chapter, except that the fee shall not be less than \$ 100. Monies collected pursuant to this subsection shall be deposited in the Department of Housing and Community Development Unified Fund, established pursuant to § 42-2857.01.

(Mar. 29, 1977, D.C. Law 1-89, title IV, § 403, 23 DCR 9532b; Apr. 9, 1997, D.C. Law 11-255, § 49(b), 44 DCR 1271; Sept. 24, 2010, D.C. Law 18-223, § 2102, 57 DCR 6242.)

HISTORICAL AND STATUTORY NOTES

Prior Codifications

1981 Ed., § 45-1863.

1973 Ed., § 5-1263.

Effect of Amendments

D.C. Law 18-223 rewrote subsec. (d), which had read as follows:

"(d) Each application shall be accompanied by a fee in an amount determined by the Mayor. The amount of such fee shall be established at a rate adequate to cover the costs related to processing such application and to provide additional funds to be available to defray the costs of administering this chapter."

Emergency Act Amendments

For temporary (90 day) amendment of section, see § 2102 of Fiscal Year 2011 Budget Support Emergency Act of 2010 (D.C. Act 18-463, July 2, 2010, 57 DCR 6542).

For legislative history of D.C. Law 1-89, see Historical and Statutory Notes following § 42-1901.01.

For legislative history of D.C. Law 11-255, see Historical and Statutory Notes following § 42-1901.02.

Miscellaneous Notes

Short title: Section 2101 of D.C. Law 18-223 provided that subtitle J of title II of the act may be cited as the "Housing Regulatory Administration Fees Amendment Act of 2010".

§ 42-1904.04. PUBLIC OFFERING STATEMENT; FORM PRESCRIBED BY MAYOR; CONTENTS; USE IN PROMOTIONS; MATERIAL CHANGE IN INFORMATION AND AMENDMENT OF STATEMENT.

- (a) A public offering statement shall disclose fully and accurately the characteristics of the condominium and the units therein offered and shall make known to prospective purchasers all unusual and material circumstances or features affecting the condominium. The proposed public offering statement submitted to the Mayor shall be in a form prescribed by his rules and shall include:
 - (1) The name and principal address of the declarant and the condominium;
 - (2) The applicant's name, address, and the form, date, and jurisdiction of organization, the address of each of its offices in the District of Columbia, the names and addresses of all general partners if applicant is a partnership, and all directors and owners of 10% or more of the beneficial interest in the stock of applicant if applicant is a corporation;
 - (3) To the extent that such information is reasonably available to applicant, the names and addresses of the attorney primarily responsible for the preparation of the condominium documents, the general contractor, if any, all contractors who are primarily responsible for the construction, reconstruction or renovation of the electrical, plumbing or mechanical systems or the roof of the condominium, and the architect and engineer primarily responsible for the design, construction or renovation of the condominium;
 - (4) A general narrative description of the condominium stating the total number of units in the offering; the total number of units planned to be sold and the number of units to be rented; the total number of units that may be included in the condominium by reason of future expansion or merger of the project by the declarant;
 - (5) A copy of the condominium instruments, with a brief narrative statement describing each and including:
 - (A) Information on declarant control;
 - (B) A projected budget for at least the first year of the condominium's operation (including projected common expense assessments for each unit);
 - (C) Provisions for enforcement of liens for assessments;
 - (D) A statement of the amount, or a statement that there is no amount, included in the projected budget as a reserve for repairs and replacement;
 - (E) The estimated amount of any initial or special condominium fee due from the purchaser on or before settlement of the purchase contract and the basis of such fees;
 - (F) A description of any restraints on alienation; and
 - (G) A description of any service not reflected in the proposed budget that the declarant shall provide or expenses that he or she shall pay, and that he or she expects may become, at any subsequent time, a common expense of the unit owners' association, and the projected common expense assessment attributable to each of those services or expenses for the association and for each type of unit;
 - (6) Copies of the deed that shall be delivered to a purchaser to evidence his or her interest in the unit and of the contract of sale that a purchaser shall be required to sign;
 - (7) A copy of any management contract, lease of recreational areas, and any other contract or agreement substantially affecting the use or maintenance of, or access to all or any part of the condominium with a brief narrative statement of the effect of each such agreement upon a purchaser, the condominium unit owners and the condominium, and a statement of the relationship, if any, between the declarant and the managing agent or firm;
 - (8) A general statement of:
 - (A) The status of construction;
 - (B) The project's compliance with zoning, site plan and building permit regulations;

- (C) Source of financing available and the estimated amount necessary to complete all improvements shown on the plats and plans as "not yet completed" or "not yet begun" which declarant is obligated to complete; and
- (D) The projected date of completion of construction or renovation of the major amenities of the condominium;
- (9) The significant terms of any encumbrances, easements, liens and matters of title affecting the condominium;
- (10) The significant terms of any financing offered by or through the declarant to purchasers of units in the condominium;
- (11) The provisions and any significant limitations of any warranties provided by the declarant on the units and the common elements, other than the warranty prescribed by § 42-1903.07(b);
- (12) A statement that the contract purchaser of a condominium unit may, prior to conveyance, cancel the purchase transaction within 15 days following the date of execution of the contract by the purchaser or the receipt of a current public offering statement, whichever is later;
- (13) A statement as to whether or not the condominium satisfies, or is expected to satisfy, the special requirements pertaining to condominiums established by federal, federally chartered or District of Columbia institutions which insure, guarantee or maintain a secondary market for condominium unit mortgages;
- (14) Additional information required by the Mayor to assure full and fair disclosure to prospective purchasers; and
- (15) Repealed.
- (a-1) If the declaration provides that ownership or occupancy of the units are or may be owned in timeshares, the public offering statement shall disclose in addition to the information required by subsection (a) of this section:
 - (1) The total number of units in which time-share estates may be created;
 - (2) The total number of time-share estates that may be created in the condominium;
 - (3) The projected common expense assessment for each time-share estate and whether the assessment may vary seasonally;
 - (4) A statement that shall include:
 - (A) Any service that the declarant shall provide or any expense that the declarant shall pay, if the service or expense is not reflected in the budget and the declarant expects that the expense or service may later become a common expense of the unit owners' association; and
 - (B) The projected common expense assessment attributable to any expense or service listed pursuant to subparagraph (A) of this paragraph for each time-share estate;
 - (5) Repealed;
 - (6) The extent to which the time-share owners of a unit are jointly and severally liable for the payment of real estate taxes and all assessments and other charges levied against the unit;
 - (7) The extent to which a suit for partition may be maintained against a unit owned in time-share estates; and
 - (8) The extent to which a time-share estate may become subject to a tax or other lien that arises out of claims against other time-share owners of the same unit.
- (b) The public offering statement shall not be used for any promotional purposes before registration of the condominium project and afterwards only if it is used in its entirety. No person may advertise or represent that the Mayor approves or recommends the condominium or disposition thereof. No portion of the public offering statement may be underscored, italicized, or printed in larger or heavier or different color type than the remainder of the statement if such emphasis is intended to mislead the prospective purchaser or to otherwise conceal material facts, except that there may be a cover sheet for such public offering statement using such design, pictures and words as the Mayor may deem reasonable. The form, content, and layout of the public offering statement shall be subject to approval by the Mayor.
- (c) The declarant shall file with the Mayor a statement of any material change in the information contained in the public offering statement. Such statement shall be filed within 15 days after the date on which the declarant knows or should have known about the change. The Mayor may require the declarant to amend the public offering statement if necessary to assure full and fair disclosure to prospective purchasers. A public offering statement is not current unless any necessary amendments are incorporated therein or attached thereto. Such amendments must be mailed by United States registered mail, return receipt requested. Such receipt shall be kept on file for review.
- (d) The provisions of this section shall be deemed to be complied with if the public offering statement filed pursuant to the provisions of paragraph (9) of subsection (a) of this section is for offers of units currently

registered as securities with the Securities and Exchange Commission.

(e) In the case of a condominium situated wholly outside the District of Columbia, an application for registration or a proposed public offering statement filed with the Mayor, which has been approved by an agency in the state where the condominium is located and substantially complies with the requirements of this chapter, may not be rejected by the Mayor on the grounds of noncompliance with any different or additional requirements imposed by this chapter or by rules and regulations issued by the Mayor pursuant to this chapter. The Mayor may require additional documents or information in a particular case to assure adequate and accurate disclosure to prospective purchasers.

(Mar. 29, 1977, D.C. Law 1-89, title IV, § 405, 23 DCR 9532b; Mar. 8, 1991, D.C. Law 8-233, § 2(rr), 38 DCR 261; Mar. 20, 1992, D.C. Law 9-82, § 2(n), 39 DCR 683; Mar. 24, 1998, D.C. Law 12-81, § 54, 45 DCR 745.)

HISTORICAL AND STATUTORY NOTES

Prior Codifications

1981 Ed., § 45-1864.

1973 Ed., § 5-1264.

Temporary Amendments of Section

For temporary (225 day) amendment of section, see § 2(I) of Condominium Act of 1976 Technical and Clarifying Temporary Amendment Act of 1991 (D.C. Law 9-38, August 17, 1991, law notification 38 DCR 5805).

Legislative History of Laws

For legislative history of D.C. Law 1-89, see Historical and Statutory Notes following § 42-1901.01.

For legislative history of D.C. Law 8-233, see Historical and Statutory Notes following § 42-1901.07.

For legislative history of D.C. Law 9-82, see Historical and Statutory Notes following § 42-1901.01.

Law 12-81, the "Technical Amendments Act of 1998," was introduced in Council and assigned Bill No. 12-408, which was referred to the Committee of the Whole. The Bill was adopted on first and second readings on November 4, 1997, and December 4, 1997, respectively. Signed by the Mayor on December 22, 1997, it was assigned Act No. 12-246 and transmitted to both Houses of Congress for its review. D.C. Law 12-81 became effective on March 24, 1998.

§ 42-1904.05. APPLICATION FOR REGISTRATION--INVESTIGATION BY MAYOR UPON RECEIPT.

Upon receipt of an application for registration in proper form, the Mayor may forthwith initiate an investigation to determine:

- (1) That there is reasonable assurance that the declarant can convey or cause to be conveyed the units offered for disposition if the purchaser complies with the terms of the offer;
- (2) That there is reasonable assurance that all proposed improvements will be completed as represented;
- (3) That the advertising material and the general promotional plan are not false or misleading and comply with the standards prescribed by the Mayor in its rules and afford full and fair disclosures;
- (4) Whether the declarant has, or if a corporation its officers and principals have, been convicted of a crime involving condominium unit dispositions or any aspect of the land sales business in the United States or any foreign country within the past 10 years, or has been subject to any injunction or administrative order restraining a false or misleading promotional plan involving land dispositions; and
- (5) The public offering statement requirements of this chapter have been satisfied.

(Mar. 29, 1977, D.C. Law 1-89, title IV, § 405, 23 DCR 9532b.)

HISTORICAL AND STATUTORY NOTES

Prior Codifications

1981 Ed., § 45-1865.

1973 Ed., § 5-1265.

Legislative History of Laws

For legislative history of D.C. Law 1-89, see Historical and Statutory Notes following § 42-1901.01.

§ 42-1904.06. APPLICATION FOR REGISTRATION--NOTICE OF FILING;

REGISTRATION OR REJECTION; NOTICE OF NEED FOR REJECTION; HEARING.

- (a) Upon receipt of the application for registration in proper form, the Mayor shall, within 5 business days, issue a notice of filing to the applicant. Within 60 days from the date of the notice of filing, the Mayor shall enter an order registering the condominium or rejecting the registration. If no order of rejection is entered within 60 days from the date of notice of filing, the condominium shall be deemed registered unless the applicant has consented in writing to a delay.
- (b) If the Mayor affirmatively determines, upon inquiry and examination, that the requirements of § 42-1904.05 have been met, he shall enter an order registering the condominium and may require any additions, deletions, or modifications in and to the public offering statement in order to assure full and fair disclosure.
- (c) If the Mayor determines upon inquiry and examination, that any of the requirements of § 42-1904.05 have not been met, he shall notify the applicant that the application for registration must be corrected in the particulars specified within 15 days or such longer period as he may prescribe. If the requirements are not met within the time allowed the Mayor shall enter an order rejecting the registration which shall include the findings of fact upon which the order is based. The order rejecting the registration shall not become effective for 20 days after the lapse of the aforesaid period during which 20-day period the applicant may petition for reconsideration and shall be entitled to a hearing to contest the particulars specified in the Mayor's notice. Such order of rejection shall not take effect during the pendency of a hearing, if requested.

(Mar. 29, 1977, D.C. Law 1-89, title IV, § 406, 23 DCR 9532b.)

HISTORICAL AND STATUTORY NOTES

Prior Codifications

1981 Ed., § 45-1866.

1973 Ed., § 5-1266.

Legislative History of Laws

For legislative history of D.C. Law 1-89, see Historical and Statutory Notes following § 42-1901.01.

§ 42-1904.07. REGISTRATION; ANNUAL UPDATING REPORT BY DECLARANT; TERMINATION.

The declarant shall, during any period of control of the condominium by the declarant pursuant to § 42-1903.02 file a report in the form prescribed by the rules of the Mayor within 30 days of each anniversary date of the order registering the condominium. The report shall reflect any material changes in information contained in the original application for registration. In the event that the annual report reveals that all of the units in the condominium have been disposed of, and that all periods for conversion or expansion have expired, the Mayor shall issue an order terminating the registration of the condominium.

(Mar. 29, 1977, D.C. Law 1-89, title IV, § 407, 23 DCR 9532b.)

HISTORICAL AND STATUTORY NOTES

Prior Codifications

1981 Ed., § 45-1867.

1973 Ed., § 5-1267.

Legislative History of Laws

For legislative history of D.C. Law 1-89, see Historical and Statutory Notes following § 42-1901.01.

§ 42-1904.08. CONVERSION CONDOMINIUMS; ADDITIONAL CONTENTS OF PUBLIC OFFERING STATEMENT; NOTICE OF INTENT TO CONVERT; TENANT'S AND SUBTENANT'S RIGHT TO PURCHASE; NOTICE TO VACATE.

- (a) Any declarant of a conversion condominium shall include in his public offering statement, in addition to the requirements of § 42-1904.04:
 - (1) Repealed;
 - (2)(A) A statement by the declarant based upon a report of a qualified architect or engineer as to the present condition of all structural components and major utility installations in the condominium. The statement shall include:

- (i) The approximate dates of construction, installation, and major repairs of structural components and major utility installations and a general description of each installed system as particularly suitable or unsuitable for use in a conversion condominium;
- (ii) An evaluation of the adequacy of each system to perform its intended function both before and after completion of the condominium conversion; and
- (iii) The estimated life of the system components, and the estimated cost (in current dollars) of replacing each component that has a rated life that is evaluated to be less than the rated life of the entire structure.
- (B) The architect's or engineer's report upon which the statement required by this subsection is based shall be filed with the Mayor as a part of the application for registration.
- (b) In the case of a conversion condominium:
 - (1) The declarant shall give each of the tenants or subtenants of the building or buildings which the declarant submits to the provisions of this chapter at least 120 days notice of the conversion before any such tenant or subtenant may be served with notice to vacate. Such notice of conversion shall be given no sooner than 10 days after the date the declarant's application for registration of the condominium units is approved. The notice shall be in such form as the Mayor may require and shall set forth generally the rights of tenants and subtenants pursuant to this section. Such notice shall be hand-delivered or sent by United States mail, return receipt requested. Such notice shall contain a statement indicating that such notice shall not be construed as abrogating any rights any tenant may have under a valid existing written lease;
 - (2) During the first 60 days of the 120-day notice period, each of the tenants who entered into an agreement with declarant or declarant's predecessor in interest to lease the apartment unit shall have the exclusive right to contract for the purchase of such apartment unit. If the tenants do not contract for the purchase of their apartment unit, during the second 60 days of such 120-day period, each of the subtenants, if any, who occupy the apartment unit under an agreement with the tenants shall have the exclusive right to contract for the purchase of such apartment unit. The exclusive right to contract for the purchase of such apartment units shall be on terms and conditions at least as favorable to the tenants or subtenants as those being offered by declarant to the general public. The right to contract for purchase granted to the tenants and subtenants, if any, of an apartment unit shall be granted only where the tenant or subtenant has remained, and on the date of the notice is, in substantial compliance with the terms of the lease or sublease agreement, and if such apartment unit is to be retained in the conversion condominium without substantial renovation or alteration in its physical layout. If there is more than 1 tenant, then each such tenant shall be entitled to contract for the purchase of a proportionate share of the apartment unit and of a proportionate share of the share of any tenant who elects not to purchase. If the tenants do not contract for the purchase of the apartment unit and if there is more than 1 subtenant occupying the apartment unit, then each such subtenant shall be entitled to contract for the purchase of a proportionate share of the apartment unit occupied, and of a proportionate share of the share of any subtenant who elects not to purchase. In no case shall this subsection be deemed to authorize the purchase of less than the entire interest in the apartment unit to be conveyed;
 - (3) If the notice of conversion specifies a date by which the apartment unit shall be vacated, then such notice shall constitute and be the equivalent of a valid statutory notice to vacate. Otherwise, the declarant shall give the tenant or subtenant occupying the apartment unit to be vacated the statutory notice to vacate where required by law in compliance with the requirements applicable thereto.
- (c) Each declarant of a conversion condominium shall assure that the budget established for the unit owners' association and upon which common expense assessments are made shall include an adequate provision for reasonable reserves to cover future maintenance, repair, or replacement costs associated with the common elements.

(Mar. 29, 1977, D.C. Law 1-89, title IV, § 408, 23 DCR 9532b; Sept. 10, 1980, D.C. Law 3-86, § 207, 27 DCR 2975; Mar. 8, 1991, D.C. Law 8-233, § 2(tt), 38 DCR 261.)

HISTORICAL AND STATUTORY NOTES

Prior Codifications

1981 Ed., § 45-1868.

1973 Ed., § 5-1268.

Legislative History of Laws

For legislative history of D.C. Law 1-89, see Historical and Statutory Notes following § 42-1901.01.

Law 3-86, the "Rental Housing Conversion and Sale Act of 1980," was introduced in Council and assigned Bill No. 3-222, which was referred to the Committee on Housing and Economic Development. The Bill was adopted on first and second readings on June 3, 1980, and June 17, 1980, respectively. Signed by the Mayor on June 27, 1980, it was assigned Act No. 3-204 and transmitted to both Houses of Congress for its review.

§ 42-1904.09. ESCROW OF DEPOSITS; TO BEAR INTEREST; NOT SUBJECT TO ATTACHMENT.

Any deposit made in regard to any disposition of a unit, including a nonbinding reservation agreement, shall be held in escrow until either delivered at settlement or returned to the prospective purchaser. Such escrow funds shall be deposited in a separate account for each condominium in a financial institution the accounts of which are insured by a federal or state agency. These deposits shall bear interest at the passbook rate then prevailing in the District of Columbia beginning with the first business day after the date deposited with declarant or declarant's agent. Earned interest shall be credited to the prospective purchaser's deposit. Such escrow funds shall not be subject to attachment by the creditors of either the purchaser or the declarant.

(Mar. 29, 1977, D.C. Law 1-89, title IV, § 409, 23 DCR 9532b.)

HISTORICAL AND STATUTORY NOTES

Prior Codifications

1981 Ed., § 45-1869.

1973 Ed., § 5-1269.

Legislative History of Laws

For legislative history of D.C. Law 1-89, see Historical and Statutory Notes following § 42-1901.01.

§ 42-1904.10. COPIES OF DECLARATION AND BYLAWS TO BE FURNISHED TO PURCHASER BY DECLARANT.

Unless previously furnished, an exact copy of the recorded declaration and bylaws shall be furnished to each purchaser by the declarant within 10 days of recordation thereof as provided for in §§ 42-1902.01 and 42-1902.05.

(Mar. 29, 1977, D.C. Law 1-89, title IV, § 410, 23 DCR 9532b.)

HISTORICAL AND STATUTORY NOTES

Prior Codifications

1981 Ed., § 45-1870.

1973 Ed., § 5-1270.

Legislative History of Laws

For legislative history of D.C. Law 1-89, see Historical and Statutory Notes following § 42-1901.01.

§ 42-1904.11. RESALE BY UNIT OWNER; SELLER TO OBTAIN APPROPRIATE STATEMENTS FROM ASSOCIATION AND FURNISH TO PURCHASER; SCOPE OF PROVISIONS.

- (a) In the event of a resale of a condominium unit by a unit owner other than the declarant, the unit owner shall obtain from the unit owners' association and furnish to the purchaser, on or prior to the 10th business day following the date of execution of the contract of sale by the purchaser, a copy of the condominium instruments and a certificate setting forth the following:
 - (1) Appropriate statements pursuant to § 42-1903.13(h) and, if applicable, § 42-1903.15, which need not to be in recordable form;
 - (2) A statement of any capital expenditures anticipated by the unit owners' association within the current or succeeding 2 fiscal years;
 - (3) A statement of the status and amount of any reserves for capital expenditures, contingencies, and improvements, and any portion of such reserves earmarked for any specified project by the executive board;
 - (4) A copy of the statement of financial condition for the unit owners' association for the then most recent fiscal year for which such statement is available and the current operating budget, if any;
 - (5) A statement of the status of any pending suits or any judgments to which the unit owners' association is a party;

- (6) A statement setting forth what insurance coverage is provided for all unit owners by the unit owners' association and a statement whether such coverage includes public liability, loss or damage, or fire and extended coverage insurance with respect to the unit and its contents;
- (7) A statement that any improvements or alterations made to the unit, or the limited common elements assigned thereto, by the prior unit owner are not in violation of the condominium instruments;
- (8) A statement of the remaining term of any leasehold estate affecting the condominium or the condominium unit and the provisions governing any extension or renewal thereof; and
- (9) The date of issuance of the certificate.
- (a-1)(1) If the condominium instruments and certificate prescribed pursuant to subsection (a) of this section are not furnished to the purchaser on or prior to the 10th business day following the date of execution of the contract of sale by the purchaser, the purchaser shall have the right to cancel the contract by giving notice in writing to the seller prior to receipt of the condominium instruments and certificate, but not after conveyance under the contract.
 - (2) Except as provided pursuant to paragraph (5) of this subsection, the purchaser shall have the right for a period of 3-business days following the purchaser's receipt of the condominium instruments and certificate prescribed pursuant to subsection (a) of this section, whether or not such receipt occurs within the time period described in subsection (a) of this section, to cancel the contract by giving notice in writing and returning the condominium instruments and certificate to the seller, provided that the purchaser may not so cancel the contract after conveyance under the contract.
 - (3) If the purchaser cancels the contract pursuant to paragraph (1) or (2) of this subsection, the purchaser shall receive back any earnest money or other deposit without delay or deduction.
 - (4) From and after the earlier of (i) the expiration of the 3-business-day period for review prescribed pursuant to paragraph (2) of this subsection, or an extension of the 3-business-day period agreed to by the parties in a signed writing, or (ii) conveyance under the contract, if the purchaser has not exercised the right to cancel, the contract shall not be cancellable by the purchaser under this subsection.
 - (5) If the condominium instruments and certificate are furnished to the purchaser on or prior to execution of the contract of sale by the purchaser, the 3 business-day period for review prescribed pursuant to paragraph (2) of this subsection shall commence when the contract is executed by the purchaser.
- (b) The principal officer of the unit owners' association or such other officer or officers as the condominium instruments may specify, shall furnish the certificate prescribed by subsection (a) of this section upon the written request of any unit owner or purchaser within 10 days of the receipt of such request.
- (c) Subject to the provisions of § 42-1904.01, but notwithstanding any other provisions of this chapter, the provisions and requirements of this section shall apply to any such resale of a condominium unit created under the provisions of Chapter 20 of this title.

(Mar. 29, 1977, D.C. Law 1-89, title IV, § 411, 23 DCR 9532b; Mar. 8, 1991, D.C. Law 8-233, § 2(uu), 38 DCR 261; Mar. 20, 1992, D.C. Law 9-82, § 2(o), 39 DCR 683.)

HISTORICAL AND STATUTORY NOTES

Prior Codifications

1981 Ed., § 45-1871.

1973 Ed., § 5-1271.

Temporary Amendments of Section

For temporary (225 day) amendment of section, see § 2(m) of Condominium Act of 1976 Technical and Clarifying Temporary Amendment Act of 1991 (D.C. Law 9-38, August 17, 1991, law notification 38 DCR 5805).

Legislative History of Laws

For legislative history of D.C. Law 1-89, see Historical and Statutory Notes following § 42-1901.01.

For legislative history of D.C. Law 8-233, see Historical and Statutory Notes following § 42-1901.07.

For legislative history of D.C. Law 9-82, see Historical and Statutory Notes following § 42-1901.01.

§ 42-1904.12. MAYOR TO ADMINISTER CHAPTER; RULES AND REGULATIONS; ADVERTISING MATERIALS; ABBREVIATED PUBLIC OFFERING STATEMENT; COURT ACTIONS; INTERVENTION IN SUITS INVOLVING CONDOMINIUMS; NOTICE RELATING TO CONVERSION CONDOMINIUMS.

- (a) This chapter shall be administered by the Mayor or his designee. The Mayor shall prescribe reasonable rules which shall be adopted, amended or repealed in accordance with the provisions of the District of Columbia Administrative Procedure Act (§ 2-501 et seq.). The rules shall include but not be limited to provisions for advertising standards to assure full and fair disclosure; provisions for operating procedures; and such other rules as are necessary and proper to accomplish the purposes of this chapter. The initial such regulations shall be promulgated by the Mayor within 120 days after March 29, 1977.
- (b) The Mayor by regulation, rule or order, after reasonable notice and hearing may require the filing of advertising material relating to condominiums prior to the distribution of such material.
- (c) The Mayor may by regulation, rule or order approve the filing and use of an abbreviated public offering statement if the agency determines that the public interest and the interests of purchasers would best be served thereby. The Mayor shall determine whether or not such abbreviated disclosure will be permitted based upon consideration of the following factors among others:
 - (1) The total number of units being offered is small, which shall mean generally less than 10;
 - (2) Adequate disclosure of relevant information will otherwise be readily available to prospective purchasers;
 - (3) The class of purchasers will be comprised substantially of persons having the ability to protect their own interests (such as the present tenants); and
 - (4) In the case of a conversion condominium, no substantial renovation or remodeling of the units will be done.
- (d) If it appears that a person has engaged or is about to engage in an act or practice constituting a violation of a provision of this chapter, or a rule, regulation or order hereunder, the Mayor, with or without prior administrative proceedings may bring an action in the Superior Court of the District of Columbia to enjoin the acts or practices and to enforce compliance with this chapter or any rule, regulation or order hereunder. Upon proper showing, injunctive relief or temporary restraining orders shall be granted. The Mayor is not required to post a bond in any court proceedings or prove that any other adequate remedy at law exists.
- (e) The Mayor may intervene in any suit involving the rights and liabilities of declarant with respect to the condominium being registered and any transactions related thereto. The Mayor may require the declarant to notify the Mayor of any suit by or against the declarant involving a condominium established or sold by the declarant.
- (f) The Mayor may:
 - (1) Accept registrations filed in other jurisdictions or with the federal government;
 - (2) Contract with similar agencies in this or other jurisdictions to perform investigative functions; and
 - (3) Accept grants-in-aid from any governmental source.
- (g) The Mayor shall notify the Rental Accommodations Commission whenever an application is made to register a conversion condominium and at such time as any application to register a conversion condominium is approved.
- (h) With respect to any lawful process served upon the agency pursuant to the appointment made in accordance with § 42-1904.03, the agency shall send the lawful process by registered or certified mail to any of the principals, officers, directors, partners, or trustees of the declarant listed in the application for registration at the last address listed in the application or any annual report.

(Mar. 29, 1977, D.C. Law 1-89, title IV, § 412, 23 DCR 9532b; Mar. 8, 1991, D.C. Law 8-233, § 2(w), 38 DCR 261.)

HISTORICAL AND STATUTORY NOTES

Prior Codifications

1981 Ed., § 45-1872.

1973 Ed., § 5-1272.

Legislative History of Laws

For legislative history of D.C. Law 1-89, see Historical and Statutory Notes following § 42-1901.01.

For legislative history of D.C. Law 8-233, see Historical and Statutory Notes following § 42-1901.07.

§ 42-1904.13. INVESTIGATIONS AND PROCEEDINGS; POWERS OF MAYOR; ENFORCEMENT THROUGH COURTS.

(a) The Mayor may make necessary public or private investigations in accordance with law within or outside of the District of Columbia to determine whether any person has violated or is about to violate this

chapter or any rule or order hereunder, or to aid in the enforcement of this chapter or in the prescribing of rules and forms hereunder.

- (b) For the purpose of any investigation or proceeding under this chapter, the Mayor or any officer designated by rule may administer oaths or affirmations, and upon the Mayor's own motion or upon request of any party shall subpoena witnesses, compel their attendance, take evidence, and require the production of any matter which is relevant to the investigation, including the existence, description, nature, custody, condition, and location of any books, documents or other tangible things and the identity and location of persons having knowledge of relevant facts or any other matter reasonably calculated to lead to the discovery of material evidence.
- (c) Upon failure to obey a subpoena or to answer questions propounded by the investigating officer and upon reasonable notice to all persons affected thereby, the Mayor may apply to the Superior Court of the District of Columbia for an order compelling compliance.

(Mar. 29, 1977, D.C. Law 1-89, title IV, § 413, 23 DCR 9532b.)

HISTORICAL AND STATUTORY NOTES

Prior Codifications

1981 Ed., § 45-1873.

1973 Ed., § 5-1273.

Legislative History of Laws

For legislative history of D.C. Law 1-89, see Historical and Statutory Notes following § 42-1901.01.

§ 42-1904.14. CEASE AND DESIST AND AFFIRMATIVE ACTION ORDERS; TEMPORARY CEASE AND DESIST ORDERS; PRIOR NOTICE THEREOF.

- (a) If the Mayor determines after notice and hearing that a person has: (1) violated any provision of this chapter; (2) directly or through an agent or employee knowingly engaged in any false, deceptive or misleading advertising, promotional, or sales method to offer or dispose of a unit; (3) made any substantial change in the plan of disposition and development of the condominium subsequent to the order of registration without notifying the agency; (4) disposed of any units which have not been registered with the agency; or (5) violated any lawful order or rule of the agency, the Mayor may issue an order requiring the person to cease and desist from the unlawful practice and to take such affirmative action as in his judgment will carry out the purposes of this chapter.
- (b) If the Mayor makes a finding of fact in writing that the public interest will be irreparably harmed by delay in issuing an order the Mayor may issue a temporary cease and desist order. Prior to issuing the temporary cease and desist order, the Mayor shall give notice of the proposal to issue a temporary cease and desist order to the person affected. Every temporary cease and desist order shall include in its terms a provision that upon request a hearing will be held promptly to determine whether or not such order becomes permanent.

(Mar. 29, 1977, D.C. Law 1-89, title IV, § 414, 23 DCR 9532b.)

HISTORICAL AND STATUTORY NOTES

Prior Codifications

1981 Ed., § 45-1874.

1973 Ed., § 5-1274.

Legislative History of Laws

For legislative history of D.C. Law 1-89, see Historical and Statutory Notes following § 42-1901.01.

§ 42-1904.15. REVOCATION OF REGISTRATION; NOTICE; HEARING; WRITTEN FINDING OF FACT; CEASE AND DESIST ORDER AS ALTERNATIVE.

- (a)(1) A registration may be revoked after notice and hearing upon a written finding of fact that the declarant has:
 - (A) Failed to comply with the terms of a cease and desist order;
 - (B) Been convicted in any court subsequent to the filing of the application for registration for a crime involving fraud, deception, false pretenses, misrepresentation, false advertising, or dishonest dealing in real estate transactions;

- (C) Disposed of, concealed, or diverted any funds or assets of any person so as to defeat the rights of unit purchasers;
- (D) Failed faithfully to perform any stipulation or agreement made with the Mayor as an inducement to grant any registration, to reinstate any registration, or to approve any promotional plan or public offering statement; or
- (E) Made intentional misrepresentations or concealed material facts in an application for registration.
- (2) Findings of fact, if set forth in statutory language, shall be accompanied by a concise and explicit statement of the underlying facts supporting the findings.
- (b) If the Mayor finds after notice and hearing that the declarant has been guilty of a violation for which revocation could be ordered, the agency may issue a cease and desist order instead.

(Mar. 29, 1977, D.C. Law 1-89, title IV, § 415, 23 DCR 9532b.)

HISTORICAL AND STATUTORY NOTES

Prior Codifications

1981 Ed., § 45-1875.

1973 Ed., § 5-1275.

Legislative History of Laws

For legislative history of D.C. Law 1-89, see Historical and Statutory Notes following § 42-1901.01.

§ 42-1904.16. JUDICIAL REVIEW OF MAYORAL ACTIONS.

Proceedings for judicial review of mayoral actions shall be subject to and be in accordance with the District of Columbia Administrative Procedure Act (§ 2-501 et seq.) applicable to "rule-making"; provided, however, that review of mayoral actions pursuant to § 42-1904.06 shall be subject to provisions applicable to "contested cases."

(Mar. 29, 1977, D.C. Law 1-89, title IV, § 416, 23 DCR 9532b.)

HISTORICAL AND STATUTORY NOTES

Prior Codifications

1981 Ed., § 45-1876.

1973 Ed., § 5-1276.

Legislative History of Laws

For legislative history of D.C. Law 1-89, see Historical and Statutory Notes following § 42-1901.01.

§ 42-1904.17. PENALTIES; PROSECUTION BY CORPORATION COUNSEL.

- (a) Any person who wilfully violates any provision of this chapter or any rule adopted under or order issued pursuant to § 42-1904.12 or any person who wilfully in an application for registration makes any untrue statement of a material fact or omits to state a material fact shall be fined not less than \$1,000 or double the amount of gain from the transaction, whichever is the larger but not more than \$50,000; or such person may be imprisoned for not more than 6 months; or both, for each offense. Prosecution for violations of this chapter shall be brought in the name of the District of Columbia by the Corporation Counsel or his assistants.
- (b) Civil fines, penalties, and fees may be imposed as alternative sanctions for any infraction of the provisions of this subchapter, or any rules or regulations issued under the authority of this subchapter, pursuant to Chapter 18 of Title 2. Adjudication of any infraction of this subchapter shall be pursuant to Chapter 18 of Title 2.

(Mar. 29, 1977, D.C. Law 1-89, title IV, \S 417, 23 DCR 9532b; Oct. 5, 1985, D.C. Law 6-42, \S 420, 32 DCR 4450.)

HISTORICAL AND STATUTORY NOTES

Prior Codifications

1981 Ed., § 45-1877.

1973 Ed., § 5-1277.

Legislative History of Laws

For legislative history of D.C. Law 1-89, see Historical and Statutory Notes following § 42-1901.01.

For legislative history of D.C. Law 6-42, see Historical and Statutory Notes following § 42-3405.06.

§ 42-1904.18. SEVERABILITY.

If any provision of this chapter, or any paragraph, section, sentence, clause, phrase or word or the application thereof, in any circumstances is held invalid, the validity of the remainder of this chapter, and of the application of any such provision, paragraph, section, sentence, clause, phrase or word in any circumstances shall not be affected thereby and to this end, the provisions of this chapter are declared severable.

(Mar. 29, 1977, D.C. Law 1-89, title IV, § 418, 23 DCR 9532b.)

HISTORICAL AND STATUTORY NOTES

Prior Codifications

1981 Ed., § 45-1878.

1973 Ed., § 5-1278.

Legislative History of Laws

For legislative history of D.C. Law 1-89, see Historical and Statutory Notes following § 42-1901.01.